Bay Area Social Services Consortium

Counties

Alameda Contra Costa Humboldt Marin Mendocino

Monterey

Napa San Benito

San Francisco San Mateo

Santa Clara

Santa Cruz

Solano -

Sonoma

Universities

Sacramento State San Francisco State San Jose State University of California, Berkeley

Foundations

The Zellerbach Family Fund

GETTING BEYOND GENERAL ASSISTANCE Welfare Reform and the Local Self-Sufficiency Design Project

Rikki Baum, Ph.D. Maria Martin, M.S.W. Michael J. Austin, Ph.D.

Project Design Team:

John Cullen, Director, Contra Costa County Social Services Department Terry Longoria, Director, Napa County Health & Human Services Department Michael Wald, General Manager, San Francisco Department of Human Services

Nancy Acosta, Program Coordinator, Santa Clara County Social Services Agency Mary Donovan, Manager, Marin County Office of Employment & Training Luann DeWitt, Administrative Assistant, Alameda County Social Services Agency Cecilia Espinola, Administrator Assistant, Santa Cruz County Human Resources Linda Kallinek, Division Director, Sonoma County Human Services John Lee, Division Manager, Contra Costa Social Services Department John Meermans, Revenue Manager, San Mateo County Human Services Agency Lynn Perez, Staff Manager, Napa County Health & Human Services Department Tom Snow, Program Manager, Stanislaus County Department of Social Services John Vera, Deputy Director, San Francisco Department of Human Services

January, 1997

Bay Area Social Services Consortium (BASSC)

BASSC was founded in 1987 and is composed of the directors of Bay Area county social service and human service agencies, deans of Bay Area graduate social work departments, and foundation representatives. BASSC has the objective of directing educational programs, conducting applied research, and developing policy. Housed at the Center for Social Services Research (CSSR) at the University of California at Berkeley, the BASSC Research Response Team was organized in 1995 to respond rapidly to the emerging needs of county social service agencies for information about their changing environments. Research projects are undertaken in close collaboration with agency administrators and program staff. The CSSR conducts research, policy analysis, program planning, and evaluation toward the improvement of the publicly supported social services. The Center responds to the concerns of community professionals and consumers of services to develop research activities that are practice- and policy-relevant. The focus of the work is on populations that are considered needy or disadvantaged and on human service agencies through analysis of agency management, finance, professional development, and service systems.

Please call (510) 642-1899 to request additional copies of this report or other CSSR materials.

Acknowledgments

Project staff would like to acknowledge the invaluable assistance of members of the Project Design Team in the conceptual development and data collection efforts that underlie this report.

Will Lightbourne, BASSC Chair was instrumental in helping to clarify project goals and guide the analysis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

E	XECUTIVE SUMMARY		1	
P	REFACE		10	
II	NTRODUCTION		12	
1.	REVIEW OF GA PROGRAMS IN	BASSC COUNTIES	14	
•	Eligibility	22		
•	Benefits	23		
•	Recipient characteristics	24		
•	Caseloads and expenditures	26		
2.	WELFARE REFORM: POSSIBLE	CASELOAD AND COST SHIFTS	27	
•	Significance of the new federal law			
•	Key provisions of the Personal	Key provisions of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunities Act		
•	Implications of TANF for local public and non-profit providers			
•	Implications of food stamp reductions for local public and non-profit sectors			
•	Implications of SSI reductions	Implications of SSI reductions for local public and non-profit providers		
•	Estimating county caseload and	l cost effects	46	
3.	GETTING BEYOND GA: POLICY	CONSIDERATIONS	52	
•	Program objectives	53		

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont'd)

•	Eligibility	54		
•	Benefits	60		
•	Administrative and funding arrangements	65		
•	Getting beyond GA costs more	66		
4. F	RECOMMENDATIONS			88
APF	PENDIX A: REVIEW OF GA PROGRAMS NAT	IONWII	DE	95
•	GA program availability and administration	96		
•	Eligibility	97		
•	Benefits	100		
•	Caseloads and Expenditures	103		
APP	PENDIX B: REVIEW OF CALIFORNIA'S GA P	ROGRA	M	105
•	Program background, availability, and admini	stration	106	
•	Eligibility		109	
•	Benefits		114	
9	Recipient characteristics		116	
•	Correlates of GA caseload size and expenditure	es	119	
APP	ENDIX C: SAMPLE GA INTAKE FORMS			121
APP	ENDIX D: PRELIMINARY GA DATA TEMPLA	ATE		122

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont'd)

APPENDIX E: PRELIMINARY FORMULAS FOR ESTIMATING IMPACTS OF CHANGES IN ELIGIBILITY FOR LEGAL IMMIGRANTS	123
APPENDIX F: PRELIMINARY FORMULAS FOR ESTIMATING NON-IMMIGRANT CASELOAD AND COST SHIFTS	124
Endnotes	125

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In October, 1996, a team of social services directors and program managers from ten Bay Area counties undertook a project to identify the potential effects of welfare reform on the people they serve and to explore ways to move beyond traditional, last resort General Assistance Programs. Toward this end, participating counties wanted to:

- identify the kinds of data and information they would need to create new programs capable of moving able-bodied adults toward self sufficiency.
- consider how any new or revised programs could better coordinate with the
 nonprofit and private sectors in their respective counties, and
- explore how local public agencies might work with each other on an inter-county basis.

With these considerations in mind, this project tackled five areas of inquiry:

- 1. What do we know about the way GA programs operate across the country?
- 2. What do we know about the county-administered GA programs here in California?
- 3. What do we know about the current GA caseloads and program costs in Bay Area counties, and what information *should* we collect in the future to document actual changes in local caseload composition, needs, and costs?
- 4. Given what we now know about the new reforms (but absent final state

- legislation), can we begin to anticipate possible caseload and cost shifts that will affect local public and non-profit service providers?
- 5. What are the key policy questions which county officials may want to consider—acting independently, on an inter-county basis, and/or in collaboration with their private and non-profit sectors—in order to devise cost-effective new programs and models of service delivery for the changing and possibly growing caseloads?

This report takes a first step toward answering these questions.

Background

On August 22, 1996, President Clinton signed new federal welfare reform legislation into law. The first Democratic President in 12 years and the first Republican Congress in decades have collaborated on the most radical overhaul of the nation's public assistance programs since the 1935 creation of the Social Security Act. The crux of the new law is the repeal of the 60-year old federal entitlement program, Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), and its replacement with a fixed-sum block grant program called Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF).

This shift to a block grant, together with myriad other amendments in the new law, will affect, directly or indirectly, nearly every major means-tested program, including AFDC, the JOBS welfare-to-work program (known as GAIN in California), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Food Stamps, Child Support Enforcement, child care, child welfare services and foster care, the Social Services Block Grant, Medicaid (Medi-Cal in California), county funded General Assistance programs, and on down the list.

Virtually every major disadvantaged demographic group will be affected, including poor and disabled children, certain elderly, disabled, and blind adults (particularly legal immigrants), poor childless adults, drug-addicted and alcoholic adults, and the working poor. And while it may not be immediately self-evident, every level of government and every local community will feel the ripple effects of these far-reaching changes. The federal government will improve its balance sheet by cutting its total welfare spending by roughly \$55 to \$60 billion over the next six years. Assuming no startling changes in recipients' and/or private sector employers' behavior, state and local governments, along with the private and non-profit sectors, will eventually absorb these costs, one way or another.

California is expected to bear a disproportionate share of the federal cuts, losing about \$6.8 billion in federal support by the year 2002. Unless the state, local governments, and the private and non-profit sectors replace those lost federal dollars— whether in wages or benefits—there will be far less money for poor households to spend on rent, food, clothing, medical care (through direct Medi-Cal payments to doctors, clinics, and hospitals), appliances, transportation, and the small, but daily necessities of life. Local landlords, businesses, health-care providers, and merchants in lower-income neighborhoods cannot help but feel the pinch. If a community's net purchasing power continues to decline over time, the general "quality of life" will deteriorate for everyone, not just for the very poor whose benefits are most directly affected.

<u>Understanding General Assistance</u>

The county General Assistance Programs historically have been the last line of defense in protecting some semblance of quality of life in our communities. However, these programs were already coming under scrutiny even before the new federal legislation. Restrained by judicial decisions, growing GA caseloads and costs in the 1980s were particularly burdensome to counties. California's population grew by 26.2% between 1981 and 1991. Yet, over the same decade, the average monthly number of individuals receiving GA in the state grew by 295%

(from 26,979 in 1981 to 106,557 in 1991), and the number of families receiving assistance grew by 226% (from 1,034 in 1981 to 3,371 in 1991). Expenditures skyrocketed along with burgeoning caseloads, rising 369% (from \$86.3 million to \$404.5 million) over the same time period. However, the counties' total tax and other revenues increased by only 107% (from \$12.1 billion to \$25 billion) from 1981 to 1991.

Despite the high costs of General Assistance to counties, we know astonishingly little about the nuts and bolts of GA programs either across the country or in California. And this project's review of GA programs operating in the Bay Area counties is constrained by the same lack of reliable information.

1. GA Programs Nationwide

Most states (42 currently) operate some sort of General Assistance program, however only 33 of these are statewide and only 25 operate uniformly in all localities. Because these GA programs are state and local creations and are funded exclusively with state and locally raised revenues, there are no uniform eligibility requirements, benefit payments, financing or administrative arrangements among states or even among counties within a state.

2. GA Programs in California

Currently, nobody in the State of California can say with any accuracy who receives GA benefits, why they are poor and in need of such aid, what benefits they receive, what happens to them over time, and the cost-effectiveness of GA expenditures. Not only does this hamper informed policy making by state and county officials with respect to current GA recipients, programs, and costs, it also greatly complicates future policy-making with respect to proposed welfare reforms. Absent reliable and up-to-date information, state and county officials can only guess at how GA caseloads, program needs, and costs will change over time as a consequence of

changes in federal and state law. Moreover, any attempts to revise or reinvent GA can only be evaluated against current program operations, which are not well understood.

3. GA Programs in BASSC Counties

It is difficult to design effective programmatic responses without understanding the nature and needs of the target population. The GA population is heterogeneous now and may become even more diverse in the future. Popular opinion notwithstanding, a "one-size" program does not fit all. Different GA sub-populations in the current caseload—those with physical or mental disabilities that are not severe enough to qualify as "disabled" for purposes of SSI, those with emotional problems, substance abusers, those who are homeless, persons recently paroled from prison, unskilled adults who can not find steady work—will need different kinds of services if they are to be helped to become more self-sufficient. Under new federal and state welfare reforms, the GA caseloads may expand to include more poor parents with children, legal immigrants, and additional substance-abusing adults. Counties may want to modify the nature of the services they provide to such future GA applicants, particularly families with children.

Some important data for making programmatic decisions are not available because they are not now collected. In thinking about information that would be useful to policy makers and program administrators, both now and in the future, the project design team concluded that a great deal of necessary data are not now collected in any shape or form. If policy makers decided to obtain such information in the future, it would still have to be defined in common operational terms; it would still need to be collected, formatted, and reported in a uniform way; and it would still need to become part of an easily accessible database.

California legislators will once again consider, as part of the welfare reform debate, whether the state should shoulder some or all GA costs. Counties have been asking for additional

fiscal relief, but they will make a far more compelling case when they can document, with reliable data, the nature of the people they serve, the complexities of their needs, and the corresponding costs of trying to make them self-sufficient. A first step is to collect meaningful information, that is comparable across counties, and that will accurately reflect the relative GA burdens borne by different counties.

As the unit of government on the proverbial "front lines," county expertise on how all of these public assistance and social services programs actually work is highly prized. The counties have a unique role to play in any discussions involving GA— largely because they now bear the entire costs of their 58 different programs. Thus, it is important that the BASSC counties participating in this project, together with the larger CWDA, reach consensus on how they want GA to be incrementally modified or radically revamped as part of the larger statewide debate on welfare reform. Not only will county coffers be affected by the coming changes, but the fate of some of California's poorest and most vulnerable residents depends on the outcome.

4. Potential Caseload and Cost Shifts

Take, for example, an elderly legal immigrant in Alameda County about to lose his SSI/SSP benefits, worth \$640 per month (effective January 1, 1997). If this individual's only option is to turn to GA, his monthly cash benefit would drop to only \$221 per month, a loss of \$419 per month. Leaving aside any related services (IHSS or Medi-Cal), this individual will find it very difficult, if not impossible to manage on such a reduced benefit payment.

If the state cannot or will not extend additional public resources to households in this fix, then it will fall to the counties, non-profit and for-profit sectors to try to alleviate such new hardship. It is for this reason, that we strongly recommend that participating BASSC counties try to gauge the "benefit gap" between old-law and new-law. It is clear that counties, alone, cannot

make up the entire federal/state benefit deficit with GA payments. Nor should they, if they desire to move beyond mere income-transfer payments to programs that move people toward self-sufficiency.

Key Policy Questions

Although there is not a great deal of comparable information about GA programs around the country, around California, or here in the Bay Area, we are certain of three things: First, GA, particularly here in California, has always been the residual step-child of public assistance programs. It is the default program that is left after all other avenues of assistance have been exhausted. As such, it is the program that does the least, pays the least, and costs the least. Second, the people who have relied on GA in the past have been primarily single adults or childless couples who have diverse problems, including chronic physical and mental health conditions, criminal records, substance abuse, homelessness, poor education, and lack of regular employment. With welfare reform, this population may expand to include legal immigrants, families with children, and those previously eligible for other public assistance programs. Finally, to effectively reinvent GA— to make it a program that does more than transfer minimal income to troubled people— will take new energy, creativity and commitment. It will also take new resources.

If GA is to become something different, the first serious question is what is its new mission? One often mentioned goal is to help people become self-sufficient. This term can mean different things, however. On the one hand, a person can be made independent of public welfare, but remain poor. On the other hand, a person can be helped to leave not only welfare, but poverty

behind. In short, is the new program meant to create a ladder out of poverty or merely a stepstool off of welfare?

Another fundamental question has to do with the new program's objectives regarding hardship. Is the program meant to relieve economic hardship and the social pathology that often accompanies it? To what degree? If an individual is homeless, is this new program going to provide shelter? Will the shelter be temporary or permanent? If an individual has a chronic health problem, but is not sufficiently disabled to qualify for SSI and Medi-Cal, will the new program provide health care? Will such care include routine and preventive care, as well as acute or emergency care? If an individual has a substance abuse problem, will the program find and assure effective drug treatment?

Proponents of work-oriented strategies, generally assert that such up-front investments should, over time, produce long-term savings. But the most rigorous studies involving AFDC adults have always shown the savings to be modest. Participants in the JOBS program (GAIN here in California), were, on average, able to increase their work effort and earnings, and some local governments achieved net savings. These modest improvements have not been enough to satisfy taxpayers and elected officials. Thus, it is important to take notice of our real-world experience to date: Trying to put poor welfare adults to work is neither easy nor cheap.

If counties expect to have difficulty finding net new resources in their own budgets to help foot any of these new programmatic costs, they have three general options: First, they can seek an infusion of state revenues. Second, they can collaborate with each other and hope to achieve some economies of scale. Third, they can seek to collaborate with non-profit providers and/or for-profit entities.

With regard to non-profits, it is particularly noteworthy is that while total charitable giving rose by 7.8% from 1994 to 1995, the amount donated for human services *declined* by nearly 3% over the same time period. And while total charitable giving rose by 7.3% between 1990 and 1995, giving to human services *declined* by nearly 18% over the same five years (from \$14.22 billion in 1990 to \$11.7 billion in 1995). All of these figures are in constant dollars. It seems that charitable giving for human services is following the same downward trend of public-sector spending for human services.

Local non-profit providers in the Bay Area are worried about the capacity of their organizations to meet current needs, much less absorb net new need. Private for-profit giving will always be variable. It will change with market conditions and the whims of senior managers. What has changed is that this variability now increasingly characterizes public-sector spending for the poor, as well.

PREFACE

The Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, signed into law by President Clinton on August 22, 1996, is expected to have profound implications for the poor, as well as for the local governments and non-profit service providers who assist them.

Through the Bay Area Social Services Consortium, the social services directors of ten local counties are seeking to identify the potential effects of the new reforms on the people they serve now with the 100% county-funded General Assistance (GA) programs, as well as the additional people they may be serving in the near future. They are considering how their present local agency operations may have to change in order to provide the most cost-effective programmatic responses possible. They are interested in exploring how they can get beyond their traditional, last-resort General Assistance programs.

Toward this end, participating county social services directors want to:

- identify the kinds of data and information they would need to create new programs capable of moving able-bodied adults toward self sufficiency.
- consider how any new or revised programs could better coordinate with the nonprofit and private sectors in their respective counties, and
- how local public agencies might work with each other on an inter-county basis.

In undertaking this project, the directors recognize that the new federal law is extremely complicated and devolves enormous new programmatic and fiscal responsibilities to state and local governments. Moreover, the federal law sets out certain requirements and penalties that, if

left unmitigated, will reduce federal (and possibly state) spending for certain groups of poor people and could shift significant new costs to local governments, the private and nonprofit sectors. Nevertheless, the final shape of future policies and programs will remain uncertain until the state passes new implementing legislation, a process in which the statewide California County Social Services Directors Association (CWDA) fully intends to participate. Because informed policy making requires useful information, it will be extremely important to take good base-line measures of current GA programs' costs and recipient characteristics, and to track how they may change over time, in whatever way the new law is finally implemented. With these considerations in mind, this project tackles five areas of inquiry:

- 1. what do we know about the way GA programs operate across the country?
- 2. what do we know about the county-administered GA programs here in California?
- 3. what do we know about the current GA caseloads and program costs in Bay Area counties, and what information *should* we collect in the future to document actual changes in local caseload composition, needs, and costs?
- 4. given what we now know about the new reforms (but absent final state legislation), can we begin to anticipate possible caseload and cost shifts that will affect local public and non-profit service providers?
- 5. what are the key policy questions which county officials may want to consider—
 acting independently, on an inter-county basis, and/or in collaboration with their
 private and non-profit sectors— in order to devise cost-effective new programs
 and models of service delivery for the changing and possibly growing caseloads?

This report takes but a first step toward answering these questions.

INTRODUCTION

In the pantheon of government-provided public assistance payments, those referred to as "General Assistance" (GA) can best be characterized as the most threadbare layer of the nation's increasingly tattered safety net. Needy individuals and households who are unable to qualify for the more generous programs subsidized by the federal and/or state governments can turn for help to the state and/or locally funded GA programs.

As modest as their benefits may be, the GA programs are often the last line of defense for impoverished individuals and families. Yet states and counties have found it increasingly difficult to meet current GA expenses. GA benefits have been allowed to erode against inflation and, in some cases, have been affirmatively cut back or even eliminated. Yet, the enactment into federal law, on August 22, 1996, of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunities Reconciliation Act—which reduces or eliminates federal welfare spending for large numbers of people, and permits states to further reduce their own welfare-related spending— is likely to increase the demand for GA-type programs over time.

According to the non-partisan Congressional Budget Office (CBO), the new federal law is expected to reduce total federal spending by about \$55-\$60 billion over the next six years nationwide. Here in California, the non-partisan Legislative Analyst's Office (LAO) has estimated that California could lose \$6.8 billion (net) in federal spending over the same time period. Until the State of California enacts its own new authorizing and appropriations legislation, it is impossible to know whether state welfare expenditures will hold steady, increase, or decrease over time.

Even if the state maintains its own level of current welfare spending in the near term, the loss of nearly \$7 billion in federal expenditures will hurt California's poor and the communities in which they live. A slowing or stagnant economy will exacerbate matters. In a recession, need for assistance rises just as state revenues decline. California's economy has rebounded since the last recession, but even with robust economic growth this last year, the state's unemployment rate (nearly 7.0%) is still about 40% higher than the national average unemployment rate (nearly 5.0%). When the state's economy slows again, demand for GA will surely increase.

States and localities that support GA-type programs are, therefore, legitimately concerned about the potential for new program demands and costs. Moreover, the GA programs may become the only source of public relief left to many vulnerable individuals and families. Given their growing importance of GA we begin by reviewing what we know about GA programs as they currently operate, across the nation, here in California, and in the participating Bay Area counties. Next, we identify the sort of information that would help us better understand the needs of current and future recipients, and how future GA caseloads and costs may change over time as a consequence of the new federal law. Finally, we will review some key programmatic and policy issues that are likely to arise in any efforts to revamp "GA as we know it," whether these efforts involve single counties, multiple-county partnerships, or public-private partnerships.

1. REVIEW OF GA PROGRAMS IN BASSC COUNTIES

As noted in Appendices A and B, we know astonishingly little about the nuts and bolts of GA programs across the country and here in California. It should come as little surprise, therefore, that our review of GA programs operating in the Bay Area counties is constrained by the same lack of reliable information.

To help bridge this information gap, the directors of the ten counties participating in this BASSC project assigned senior staff in their departments to work with us as an "inter-county design team." Over the course of several lengthy meetings, the team sought to identify the kinds of information that would help local policy makers assess their current GA program operations and caseloads, as well as evaluate any future program and caseload changes that may occur due to new federal and state welfare reforms. The team also recognizes that such information is essential to the directors, their staffs, and other key local decision makers who seek to devise new means of service delivery—models that move beyond the conventional, last-resort GA-type programs.

We were hampered by four key factors. First, we lacked common, operational definitions. Terms that are regularly used in the public assistance lexicon ("employable," "unemployable," "aged," "disabled," "exempt for good cause," and so on) can and do mean entirely different things in different counties. "Aged" may seem pretty cut and dried. But in our discussions, we learned that some counties consider people over age 65 too old to work, while others see no impediment to work at any age for GA recipients, unless a medical doctor has certified that a person is too disabled to work.

An infinitely tougher example has to do with the idea of "employability." Every county can presently tell you what portion of its caseload is deemed "employable," but each county means something different by that term. Some merely mean "able bodied" — that is, lacking a medically certified disability or debilitating disease. Others start there, but also factor in education, previous work experience, and current job skills — the readiness of the GA applicant to enter the labor force. Some go further, taking into consideration the social skills or emotional problems that may make an otherwise able-bodied adult an unlikely job candidate.

We ran into similar problems with the idea of "disability." When is a person so disabled that he or she can not work? Is a mildly retarded individual incapable of working? Not necessarily. Suppose this same individual also lacks certain social skills and is borderline illiterate, but could probably work in a small, well-supervised "supported work" setting. Some counties will classify this person as "employable" and others will classify him as "unemployable." Is an individual who has drug or alcohol problems "disabled"? Is an individual with a learning disability and who has difficulty taking instructions "disabled"?

It was beyond the scope of this project to plumb the depths of all the relevant terms that would have to be carefully defined for purposes of GA-relevant data collection. We do recognize, however, that it would be highly desirable to undertake such an effort in connection with any future data collection efforts.

Second, we lacked comparable data collection and reporting methods. Many counties collect similar information on their GA application forms (see Appendix C for a sample of these forms). However, they do not necessarily record and save it in the same format. For example, most counties are interested in knowing GA applicants' work experiences, but they may ask for

this information in different ways and over different time periods. For example, applicants may be asked in one county only about their current or last job, while another county may require a detailed work history going back through the applicant's first job. Even on fairly straightforward variables, such as age or educational achievement, counties will aggregate the data using different "age brackets" or categories of "grades" completed. As long as the counties retain the original applications, a records search could permit some of that raw data (age, last grade completed) to be extracted and reformatted in a comparable way across counties.

Which brings us to our third problem. Counties do not have effective access to the bulk of the raw data they collect. If they did, it might be possible to reach consensus on how best to aggregate and report age, education, or work-experience data; search old records; and reconstruct common data sets among counties. But some counties do not save their raw data for long. Indeed, one urban county has *only* current-month data for its GA caseload.

Even when counties do save some or all of the raw data originally collected, they do not, as a rule, enter it into an automated, retrievable database. This information is effectively inaccessible. The time and cost of undertaking a manual search of old records is prohibitive.

Consequently, when the design team found that all or most of the counties collected certain necessary information, they also quickly realized that they could not, without undertaking costly and cumbersome manual searches, access these data for purposes of reorganizing it in a common format.

Fourth, some important data are not available because they are not now collected. In thinking about information that would be useful to policy makers and program administrators, both now and in the future, the design team concluded that a great deal of necessary data are not

now collected in any shape or form. If policy makers decided to obtain such information in the future, it would still have to be defined in common operational terms; it would still have to be collected, formatted, and reported in a uniform way; and it would still have to be made part of an easily accessible database.

To take but one small example of how these data-related problems can impede informed policy making: The new federal welfare law instructs state and local governments to deny food stamps to able-bodied adults, aged 18-50 and without dependents, after three months in any three-year period, unless they are working at least 20 hours per week.² Significant numbers of GA recipients currently receive food stamps and the vast majority of these recipients are single or childless adults, most of whom will be subject to this new work requirement.

Unless the state requests a federal waiver for high-unemployment areas, counties will face the daunting task of implementing this new federal requirement. Although this particular change in federal law will have no direct effect on GA eligibility or costs, four policy questions come immediately to mind:³ How many GA recipients fit the profile and are already meeting the work requirements? How many more can be helped to find 20 hours of work per week? For the remainder, who are subject to the requirement but cannot find sufficient work, how much income in food stamps will they lose and where can they be referred (food banks, soup kitchens, and other non-profit providers) to help compensate for that loss? If all else fails, for what sort of nutrition and health issues should the health agencies in each county be preparing?

To answer these questions and to plan effectively, it would be helpful if counties could look at their current GA caseload data and quickly identify the sub-population that fits the targeted age bracket, as well as ascertain their previous and current work experiences. It would

be even more helpful if counties could look at their previous case records to get a sense of how this target group may change (if at all) over time—both as a share of the overall GA caseload and in terms of work effort.

All of our counties will make informed guesses about the impact of this provision on their GA caseloads. None can be terribly precise. To begin with, most counties do not now aggregate their GA age brackets precisely in this 18-50 fashion. Second, none of the counties presently collect detailed individual work histories (weekly hours worked). Third, they cannot afford to undertake a manual search of old records to try to figure out how this target group varies as a share of their GA caseloads over time. In short, counties have neither all the necessary data nor the means to accurately estimate the numbers of people and the potential costs involved with respect to this one provision of the new law.

Given the difficulties of compiling meaningful and reliable information with current GA program data, the design team spent a good deal of time pondering the sort of information it would like to see collected in the future. More detailed, uniform, and comparable information would probably be helpful on such things as educational background, health status (particularly treatment for any substance abuse and/or mental health problems), and work histories.

Recognizing that current GA caseloads could change with the onset of new federal and state welfare reforms, the team included data elements that could help capture possible changes in caseload composition. For example, although very few GA households now include children under the age of 18, this may change under the new law. Consequently, we thought it important to establish a baseline and then to track, over time, any growth in the number of families with dependent children. We also would want to know how the average length of stay on GA for such

families differs from the average length of stay for other types of GA households (those with substance abuse problems, those with mental health problems, those paroled from prison, and so on).

We also thought it important to collect information on the marital status of both current recipients and new applicants. It is well understood that individuals with work histories may be eligible for Social Security benefits, based on their own prior earnings. It's also possible that some applicants might be eligible for Social Security as the survivors or dependents of covered workers, and not know of their eligibility. Similarly, any new single mothers with dependent children, whose former husbands or partners are alive but not living with the family, should be referred to the child support enforcement agency, if they have not already been so.

In the same vein, we wanted to collect more information on individuals' military service and citizenship status. Honorably discharged veterans might be eligible for veterans' pension and/or health benefits. And because the new law exempts certain legal immigrants from the general prohibition on receiving federal benefits, it will become increasingly important to obtain relevant citizenship information.

Finally, we wanted to obtain more information on recipients' and applicants' encounters with the criminal justice and mental health systems. Among the more interesting findings in the Moon and Schneiderman study was that GA caseloads and costs did not vary significantly with California counties' poverty and unemployment rates, but did correlate with the number of parolees and mental health patients. Consequently, our design team wanted to know whether GA recipients had ever been convicted of felonies (particularly drug-related felonies) or misdemeanors, their parole status, and the amount of time they served in prison. Although our

draft template did not include specific questions on health (or mental health status), the design team thought much of this information would come to light as part of their counties' efforts to gauge GA applicants' and recipients' ability to work.

The working draft of this GA information template (see Appendix D) is far from a final product. Certain program elements are missing altogether and should be added in, including the availability and nature of in-kind benefits (such as health care services and transportation vouchers), and the treatment of income and assets. Whatever its present imperfections, the draft template makes a concerted effort to better understand the characteristics and needs of present (and future) applicants and recipients, of which we know woefully little at present.

The team's general purpose for emphasizing this sort of data collection is that it will help to capture any dynamic changes in the ebb and flow of GA caseloads as a consequence of changes in the law. (Some anticipated caseload shifts are discussed at greater length in the next section of this paper.) Tracking the volume and nature of these changes will be important to public and private sector officials for both programmatic and fiscal planning.

From the programmatic standpoint, if caseloads do change appreciably because of the features in the new law, knowing how and why they changed will help counties and their private sector collaborators (both non-profit and for-profit entities) craft improved strategies for moving these GA households toward self-sufficiency.

It is difficult to design effective programmatic responses without understanding the nature and needs of the target population. The GA population is heterogeneous now and may become even more diverse in the future. Popular opinion notwithstanding, a "one-size" program does not fit all. Different GA sub-populations in the current caseload— those with physical or

gmental disabilities that are not severe enough to qualify as "disabled" for purposes of SSI, those with emotional problems, substance abusers, those who are homeless, persons recently paroled from prison, unskilled adults who can not find steady work— will need different kinds of services if they are to be helped to become more self-sufficient. Under new federal and state welfare reforms, the GA caseloads may expand to include more poor parents with children, legal immigrants, and additional substance-abusing adults. Counties may want to modify the nature of the services they provide to such future GA applicants, particularly families with children.

From the fiscal standpoint, if any of these new GA applicants and recipients prove to be eligible for other sources of income— whether from child support, sponsors of legal immigrants, social insurance and/or public assistance programs funded by other levels of government— counties should move aggressively to help them obtain that income. This will help preserve county budgets and will, in most cases, provide greater levels of assistance to the poor households in question.

Moreover, current GA caseloads and costs have grown faster than most counties' budgets can sustain. Benefits have been significantly reduced in a number of counties and are likely to continue to erode in real purchasing power. Yet, the need for such assistance seems to be increasing, despite improved economic conditions in most counties. California legislators will once again consider, as part of the welfare reform debate, whether the state should shoulder some or all GA costs. Counties have been asking for additional fiscal relief, but they will make a far more compelling case when they can document, with reliable data, the nature of the people they serve, the complexities of their needs, and the corresponding costs of trying to make them self-

sufficient. A first step is to collect meaningful information, that is comparable across counties, and that will accurately reflect the relative GA burdens borne by different counties.

Should the BASSC directors decide to proceed with this effort, they will want to consider having their policy staffs carefully review and modify the draft template. Ideally, other CWDA principals and staff, state Department of Social Services (DSS) staff, and state legislative staff should be involved in this process. Both the counties and the state will greatly benefit from having a strong GA data collection instrument.

With the understanding that our participating BASSC counties could not undertake costly data collection efforts, we asked them to take our draft GA template and try to supply whatever information they could, based on their current caseloads and programs.

Eligibility

Eligibility data are based on reports from seven of the 10 participating counties.

Universal or categorical: As noted earlier, all California counties are required to serve all poor persons who cannot qualify for other sources of assistance. In theory, therefore, eligibility is universal. However, the fact that counties vary widely in the proportion of their populations that receive GA (ranging from 0.08% to 1.5%), in the proportion of GA expenditures as a percentage of the total county budget (0.2% to 3.6%) and in the proportion of the total caseload that are considered "employable" (12% to 74%), suggests that the way counties administer GA may be more or less discouraging to different categories of potential recipients. Re-certification of eligibility typically is annual, but at least one smaller county re-certifies recipients monthly and several conduct re-certifications semi-annually.

<u>Income and assets</u>: Income limits vary from county to county, but typically are tied to maximum grant levels. The maximum monthly income allowable ranges from \$286 to \$795,

with grants adjusted downward based on earned income. Counties also vary in the amount of income of earned income that is disregarded in calculating monthly grants, and not all counties offer these disregards. Income disregards range from a flat \$20 to various percentages of earned income (for example, one county allows new applicants \$295 minus 25% of earned income and current recipients \$441 minus 50% of earned income). Most counties allow asset disregards for liquid assets, home equity, motor vehicles and life insurance face value up to a certain level.

Maximum allowable liquid assets range from \$50 to \$1000. Allowable face values of life insurance policies range from \$100 to \$500. (Some counties include life insurance in liquid assets, some count it separately.) Allowable home equity ranges from \$5,000 up. At least three counties have no limit on home equity. Allowable values of motor vehicles range from \$1,000 to \$2,500. Some counties may allow only one vehicle and at least one specifies that the vehicle be five years or older. Other personal belongings that are disregarded by most counties include clothing, household furnishings (one county specifies a maximum of \$500 in value), wedding rings, tools needed for employment, and the value of a burial plot or burial insurance.

County residency: All counties surveyed require 15 days residency in the county.

Benefits

Form and amount: All BASSC counties provide GA benefits in the form of cash. Maximum grants vary by household size, with the maximum grant for a one-person household ranging from \$221 to \$345 and the maximum grant for a three-person household ranging from \$504 to \$863. In one county the maximum grant is the same (\$299) regardless of household size. Average monthly grants range from \$213 to \$314. In all but one county, the average monthly grant is less

than the maximum for a one-person household. Average monthly grants range from 77% to 124% of the maximum grant for a one-person household.

<u>Duration</u>: Average months on GA ranges from 2 to 26.

Recipient Characteristics

Belying the stereotype of the GA recipient as being male, several counties have more female than male recipients and several more have about equal numbers of male and female recipients. The percentage of GA recipients that are male ranges from 44% to 64%. The proportion of male to female recipients is not correlated with the size of the county or geographic location. Seven counties reported data on the ages of GA recipients. Few recipients in any county are under age 30 (5% to 19%); the average age ranges from 41 to 48. The proportion of GA recipients who are 65 and older ranges from 22% to 43%, most likely reflecting differences in the proportion of elderly county residents who are immigrants and ineligible for Social Security or SSI.

Again reflecting the diversity of BASSC counties, racial and ethnic backgrounds of GA recipients vary dramatically county by county, with the proportions of Caucasians ranging from 12% to 85%, African Americans from 5% to 68%, and Asians from 2% to 48% (most of the 48% being Vietnamese). Relatively few GA recipients in any county are Latinos-- 2% to 17%. In most cases, English is the primary language of GA recipients. The one county with the high proportion of Vietnamese recipients has only 41% English speakers in its caseload; the other counties have 70% to 97%. Only very small proportions of the caseloads speak other languages such as Spanish, Chinese or Slavic languages.

One county collects information on military status and reports that 12% of GA recipients are honorably discharged veterans and 2% are veterans who received other types of discharges.

Three counties collect statistics on education levels, but in two of the counties data are not available for all recipients, so percentages do not add to 100%. In the one county that has complete data, 38% of GA recipients have some college education, 30% have a high school diploma and 32% have less than a high school education. The other two counties report 10% and 3%, respectively, with some college, 32% and 14% with a high school diploma, and 20% and 23% with less than a high school education.

All counties have identified a portion of their caseloads as "employable" and a portion as "unemployable", and some have further quantified the unemployable population as constrained due to substance abuse, mental illness, physical disability, old age, or as being "functionally or socially unemployable," which reflects an assessment of qualities such as personal hygiene and ability to interact with other people. However, definitions of employable clearly vary widely across counties, since the proportion of those who are deemed to fall into this category ranges from 12% to 74%. Among the few counties that use subcategories of unemployability, the proportion judged to be mentally ill ranges from 25% to 76%, and functionally/socially unemployable from 2% to 24%, making these data practically incomparable.

Six counties collect and report data on the housing situations of GA recipients, but again definitional problems render these data incomparable. For example, the percentages of recipients who rent ranges from 3% to 74%, who live in shared housing ranges from 30% to 85% and who are homeless ranges from 3% to 50%.

Information on the past, present and future receipt of other types of benefits is sketchy at best. Most counties report on the number of GA recipients who are receiving food stamps (80% to 100%). Three counties report the proportions that receive MediCal (3% to 20%). Two counties project the proportion that they expect will eventually receive SSI (46% and 60%). A

few counties report on other sources of income such as unemployment insurance, disability insurance, earned income and irregular lump sum income, but the proportions of GA recipients who are thought to receive these types of income are very small, typically around 1%.

Caseloads and Expenditures

A wide range of county populations is represented among the BASSC counties, ranging from about 240,000 in several of the smaller counties to 1.3 million in Alameda County and 1.6 million in Santa Clara County. These overall population sizes as well as other factors such as geography and labor markets are reflected in the vast differences in the GA populations from county to county. Few counties are able to track or even estimate the annual unduplicated count of GA recipients. The annual number of cases, including those who may have left and returned to the rolls ranges from 657 to 45,696. Monthly average caseloads range from 165 to 13,563. The total caseload for the month surveyed (September, 1996) ranged from 169 to 11,691, representing 0.08% to 1.5% of total county residents. Certain counties have experienced significant drops in caseloads recently, and others experience large seasonal differences, accounting for the difference between average monthly and currently monthly caseloads. In most counties, 98% to 99% of GA cases are one-person households although in two counties about 10% of the cases are households of more than one person.

Again, reflecting the diversity of BASSC counties, annual GA budgets range from \$720,000 to \$59.8 million, representing anywhere from 0.2% to 3.6% of total county budgets. Counties spend anywhere from 72% to 92% of their budgets on benefits to recipients and 8% to 28% on administration. The ratio of administrative costs to benefits is not correlated to the size of the overall budget.

2. WELFARE REFORM: POSSIBLE CASELOAD AND COST SHIFTS

As a consequence of the new federal law, the Personal Responsibility and Work

Opportunities Reconciliation Act of 1996 (P.L. 104-93), there are a number of critical areas

where state and county governments can expect to lose federal financial support. On October 9,

1996, the State of California filed its state plan with the U.S. Department of Health and Human

Services (HHS), in order to qualify for the new federal block grant money. However, this was

chiefly an administrative device to assure that the state receives the highest possible amount of
federal block grant money available to it in this federal fiscal year (FY 97).

As of January, 1997, therefore, the state and counties continue to run their old-law programs pretty much unchanged.⁴ Early in the Spring of 1997, the welfare reform debate in California will begin in earnest. Governor Wilson outlined his welfare reform plan in his new budget proposal to the legislature on January 10, 1997. Shortly thereafter, both houses of the legislature can be expected to begin holding hearings on the subject. By early Spring, various Assembly and Senate committees should be well along in developing proposed legislation. Ideally, by summer, the Democratically controlled legislature and Republican Governor will have hammered out a compromise package and passed the necessary authorizing and appropriations legislation. The new federal law requires that states implement many of the key reforms not later than July 1, 1997.

The CWDA will, no doubt, be intimately involved in the entire welfare reform policy-making process, partly because the counties actually administer and help to fund some of the major federal-state programs that will be debated. There is one area, however, in which the CWDA's

role will be particularly crucial—representing the 58 counties' best interests and best policy insights during that part of the debate involving the interaction between the re-invented federal/state programs and the 100% county-funded and administered GA programs.

As the unit of government on the proverbial "front lines," county expertise on how all of these public assistance and social services programs actually work is highly prized. The counties have a unique role to play in any discussions involving GA— largely because they now bear the entire costs of their 58 different programs. Thus, it is important that the BASSC counties participating in this project, together with the larger CWDA, reach consensus on how they want GA to be incrementally modified or radically revamped as part of the larger statewide debate on welfare reform. Not only will county coffers be affected by the coming changes, but the fate of some of California's poorest and most vulnerable residents depends on the outcome.

In the remainder of this section, we briefly review the key changes in the federal law and consider how they might directly and/or indirectly affect the public, non-profit, and private sectors. Thereafter, we discuss how counties might want to approach estimating the impact of some of these federally proposed changes on their GA caseloads and costs. Because the state and/or federal governments may yet take steps to mitigate some of the more challenging provisions in the federal law, it is impossible to say, with any precision, what counties will actually experience. By the same token, we cannot possibly predict how public assistance applicants and recipients may alter their behavior and/or how private sector employers may change their practices as a consequence of the new law. All of the discussion regarding post-reform caseload and cost shifts should, therefore, be considered theoretical.

Significance of the new federal law

On August 22, 1996, President Clinton signed new federal welfare reform legislation into law. The first Democratic President in 12 years and the first Republican Congress in decades have collaborated on the most radical overhaul of the nation's public assistance programs since the 1935 creation of the Social Security Act. The crux of the new law is the repeal of the 60-year old federal entitlement program, Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), and its replacement with a fixed-sum block grant program called Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF).

This shift to a block grant, together with myriad other amendments in the new law, will affect, directly or indirectly, nearly every major means-tested program, including AFDC, the JOBS welfare-to-work program (known as GAIN in California), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Food Stamps, Child Support Enforcement, child care, child welfare services and foster care, the Social Services Block Grant, Medicaid (Medi-Cal in California), county funded General Assistance programs, and on down the list.

Virtually every major disadvantaged demographic group will be affected, including poor and disabled children, certain elderly, disabled, and blind adults (particularly legal immigrants), poor childless adults, drug-addicted and alcoholic adults, and the working poor. And while it may not be immediately self-evident, every level of government and every local community will feel the ripple effects of these far-reaching changes. The federal government will improve its balance sheet by cutting its total welfare spending by roughly \$55 to \$60 billion over the next six years.

Assuming no startling changes in recipients' and/or private sector employers' behavior, state and

local governments, along with the private and non-profit sectors, will eventually absorb these costs, one way or another.

California is expected to bear a disproportionate share of the federal cuts, losing about \$6.8 billion in federal support by the year 2002. Unless the state, local governments, and the private and non-profit sectors replace those lost federal dollars—whether in wages or benefits—there will be far less money for poor households to spend on rent, food, clothing, medical care (through direct Medi-Cal payments to doctors, clinics, and hospitals), appliances, transportation, and the small, but daily necessities of life. Local landlords, businesses, health-care providers, and merchants in lower-income neighborhoods cannot help but feel the pinch. If a community's net purchasing power continues to decline over time, the general "quality of life" will deteriorate for everyone, not just for the very poor whose benefits are most directly affected.

Key provisions of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunities Reconciliation Act of 1996⁶

Repealing the federal entitlement: P.L. 104-93 repeals the 60-year old guarantee of federal support for poor children and their families by converting the AFDC, JOBS, and Emergency Assistance (EA) entitlement programs to a single block grant called Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF). Generally, federal funding will be frozen at \$16.4 billion per year for federal fiscal years 1997-2002, regardless of caseload growth (or decline) and/or increased (or decreased) spending needs.⁷ A state's administrative expenditures may not exceed 15% per year (exclusive of information technology and computer costs associated with new recipient-tracking requirements). Any expenditure of federal TANF dollars, whether in the form of a cash subsidy, in-kind services (such as transportation assistance), or even "wages" paid in exchange for

community service, will count against the five-year lifetime limit on TANF benefits (see below). By contrast, any expenditure of state-only dollars may not count against the five-year limit. In fact, states may be able to use their own revenues to pay for any benefits or services prohibited by the new federal law.⁸

Maintenance of effort: In order to qualify for the federal TANF block grant, states must spend at least 80% of state expenditures in FY 94. Thus, states can qualify for full federal funding, but spend 20% fewer state dollars than required in the base year. This maintenance of effort requirement can be reduced to 75% if a state meets the federally required work participation rates (see below).

State options on eligibility and benefits: In some respects, the new TANF program gives states greater latitude to define eligibility and benefits. The federal AFDC requirements— that states guarantee uniform coverage statewide, that two-parent families be served, that all AFDC households automatically qualify for Medicaid— are gone. Rules of eligibility and benefits may now vary within a given state, as well as across states. States may lower benefit payments, deny two-parent families aid, and impose a "family cap" (denying increased assistance to a mother who has another child while on welfare). States may treat families who have moved across state lines differently for the first 12 months— paying them according to the rules operating in their states of origin, if those rules and benefit payments are more restrictive than their own.

New federal mandates: In other respects, TANF attaches new, more restrictive federal rules: States will face tough federal sanctions if they fail to get 50% of all TANF families participating in work activities by 2002, and 90% of all two-parent TANF families participating in work activities by 1999. States may not use federal TANF dollars to assist unmarried minor parents

not living at home or in an approved adult-supervised setting and participating in education and training. The new law imposes a five-year lifetime limit on receipt of federal TANF dollars; although states may exempt up to 20% of their caseloads for reasons of hardship. The non-partisan Congressional Budget Office has estimated that between 2.5 and 3.5 million children could be affected by the five-year time limit, even after taking into account the 20% hardship exemption. It is worth noting that, at present, no state has the administrative capacity to track individual work histories or welfare receipt over time and across multiple jurisdictions (interstate and intra-state).

Legal immigrants: The new law requires that legal immigrants already here be denied all federally means-tested benefits, including SSI and Food Stamps. Of the net \$6.8 billion in federal aid that California is estimated to lose by 2002, over \$5 billion is expected to come from denying SSI (\$3.75 billion) and Food Stamps (\$1.56 billion) to current legal immigrants now receiving these benefits. Legal immigrants arriving after August 22, 1996, will not only be denied Food Stamps and SSI, but are also banned, for at least five years from date of entry, from receiving TANF, Medicaid, and Title XX social services. Effective January 1, 1997, states will have the option of terminating these benefits for legal immigrants already here and receiving such benefits.

Medicaid: Although the controversial proposal to make Medicaid a block grant was defeated prior to enactment, the new law creates some administrative headaches for state and local administrators. The old law automatically linked AFDC families to Medicaid. That link has been severed. Generally, the new law states that families will qualify for Medicaid if they meet the state's old AFDC eligibility rules in effect on July 16, 1996. Thus, state and local administrators

appear to be required to maintain a dual eligibility determination process— one for their new TANF programs and a second that can replicate July 16, 1996, AFDC rules solely for establishing Medicaid eligibility. In addition, Medicaid will be denied to most legal immigrants. In California, denying Medi-Cal and Medi-Cal-funded In-Home Supported Services to legal immigrants will cost the state about \$554 million in federal funding over six years. 13

Food Stamps: Denying food stamps to legal immigrants, together with a number of other changes in program rules and benefit calculations, will cut federal Food Stamp funding by about \$28 billion over six years— effectively reducing benefits by about 20%.¹⁴ In California, the state is estimated to lose \$1.563 billion from denying food stamps to legal immigrants and another \$1.679 billion in federal funding over six years due to new benefit reductions and tighter eligibility rules.¹⁵ The average loss in food stamps per household is estimated to be \$537 in 1998, rising to \$603 in 2002.¹⁶ The new law also bars able-bodied adults, aged 18-50, who are not caring for dependents, from receiving food stamps for more than three months in a three-year period unless they are working at least 20 hours per week. State and local governments do not now have the administrative capacity to track individual work experiences.

Supplemental Security Income: The new law restricts all but the most severely disabled children from qualifying for SSI benefits.¹⁷ The Congressional Budget Office estimates that, by 2002, this will remove about 315,000 low-income children from the SSI rolls and cut federal expenditures by about \$7 billion.¹⁸ Because of these changes, California is expected to lose \$542 million in federal SSI benefits through 2002.¹⁹

Social Services Block Grant: The new law cuts Title XX social services 15% from its FY 95 funding level, freezing federal funds at \$2.38 billion per year through 2002. This will cost

California \$302 million in lost federal revenues over the next six years.²⁰ At the same time, the new law permits states to transfer up to 30% of federal TANF block grant funds to Title XX and the Child Care and Development Block Grant. Not more than 10% may be transferred to Title XX, and those funds must be used only for services to children and their families with incomes less than 200% of the poverty line. Federal TANF dollars spent through Title XX or the Child Care and Development Block Grants will not count against the five-year lifetime limit on TANF receipt. In addition, states may use their Title XX funds to provide services and vouchers (not direct cash assistance) to families who have exhausted their five-year limits.

Pregnancy prevention: The new law emphasizes the importance and desirability of deterring out-of-wedlock births, particularly among teenage girls. For example, the law requires the Secretary of Health and Human Services to establish and implement by January 1, 1997, an unspecified strategy to reduce illegitimate teen births and to assure that at least 25% of U.S. communities have teen pregnancy prevention programs in place. The law also offers federal bonus payments to the five states which achieve the greatest reductions in out-of-wedlock births without increasing abortion rates.

<u>Drug penalties</u>: Any individuals convicted of felony crimes involving illegal possession, use, or distribution of drugs is barred for life from receiving TANF or food stamps, although a state may limit the penalty period or opt out altogether if it passes new state legislation after enactment of the federal law.

Child Welfare and Foster Care: The new law retains the open-ended federal entitlement status of Title IV-E's foster care and adoption assistance programs; Title IV-B family support and family preservation services are also retained intact. Among the new provisions in IV-E: States

are required to give preference to kinship care, reinforcing recent trends in foster care. For the first time, the new law permits states to make foster care payments to for-profit providers.²¹

Additionally, the new law prohibits federal TANF dollars from being used to assist any otherwise eligible child who has been or is expected to be absent from the home for a period of 45 consecutive days, or at state option between 30 and 180 consecutive days. States may establish good cause exemptions to this rule.

Under old law, a child's IV-E eligibility was generally based on AFDC eligibility. With AFDC's repeal and states free to vary their new TANF rules, the new law requires states to continue to use the AFDC rules they had in effect on June 1, 1995, to determine a child's future eligibility for foster care and adoption assistance. Thus, states appear to have to maintain *three* sets of eligibility rules— one for TANF, one for Medicaid, and one for IV-E programs. Finally, annual appropriations permitting, the new law authorizes a national study (using a random sample) of abused and neglected children.

Implications of TANF for local public and non-profit sectors

Block grant limits: The counter-cyclical benefits of the old-law AFDC program are gone. In the past, when need began to increase and AFDC benefits rose, the expenditure of state and local dollars immediately triggered the flow of federal dollars. There was no lag time. Under the new block grant system, as need begins to increase, there is no automatic increase in the flow of federal dollars. Under some extraordinary circumstances, states may qualify for additional federal contingency funds, but these conditions will be relatively rare and the contingency funds are limited.²²

Thus, in a recession, it is possible that the state or certain counties could experience an increased demand for services, without having any increase in federal dollars to help defray the new costs. In such instances, counties might contend not only with their normal GA-type costs increasing, but possibly with increased demand from groups of people who would ordinarily have been served by the old entitlement programs (such as working-poor legal immigrant families or families who have exhausted their time limits). In short, over time, the state may have to spend more of its own money, as well as ask counties for additional contributions toward the non-federal share of TANF. If the state does not spend more of its own money, the counties and non-profit sectors could bear the full brunt of any new unmet need.

County share of spending: Under the old-law AFDC program, counties were required to contribute five percent of the non-federal share of expenditures on benefits or 2.5% of total benefits expenditures. How this may change under a new TANF system has yet to be decided. The state may ask counties to continue to pay the same share of state expenditures (not less than 75-80% of the state's FY 94 spending level). Or the state might entertain alternatives, such as a tradeoff in which the counties contribute a greater share, but the state offers to shoulder some or all of current GA costs.

Pass-through of federal incentives or penalties: There are also a number of federal incentives and penalties attached to TANF block grant dollars. On the plus side, there are bonuses for "high performance" states, as well as states which reduce their out-of-wedlock births under certain circumstances. There are also a number of potential federal fiscal penalties, one of the more serious of which is failure to meet ambitious work participation rates.²³ How (or if) the state will pass through to the counties any federal incentive dollars and/or how it may allocate any fiscal

penalties has yet to be decided. These pass-through decisions have implications for county budgets and, hence, for future GA expenditures.

Allocation and expenditure of state dollars: Another broad funding issue has to do with how the state will allocate its (non-federal TANF) revenues among counties. The old AFDC money flowed on the basis of an individual household's entitlement. The new federal law makes explicit that there is no longer any individual entitlement. Will the state merely guarantee that whatever sums a county received under old law it will receive under new law? Will the state take population and rate of population growth into account? Are there other factors, like per capita income and/or the number of children living in poverty, that the state might use in determining how to allocate its funds?

The new law also makes clear that federal dollars can be spent in certain situations, but are flatly prohibited from being spent in others. Certain areas, such as providing TANF and Medicaid to legal immigrants already residing here and receiving such benefits, are left up to state option. State dollars (at least 75-80% of the FY 94 state share of AFDC spending), however, are presumably freed of most federal restrictions and might be authorized to be spent for those groups of people or services for which federal TANF dollars may not be spent. (There is still some dispute about just how much latitude states will have in spending their own dollars on federally prohibited services *and* having those expenditures count toward the federally mandated maintenance of effort requirement. See Note # 23 for more detail.)

Both what the state will agree to spend its own money on, and how the state plans to allocate its dollars among counties, have implications for county budgets and possible GA expenditures. For example, if the state agrees on a new allocation formula that alters the amount of dollars a

county previously received for AFDC, JOBS, and EA, the county might either have additional money to spend or less, compared to the base year. If the county wants to make up any perceived shortfall, it will have to dip into its own coffers to do so, limiting the amount of county dollars available for all other county expenditures, including GA.

Similarly, if the state opts to spend its own money on people no longer served by federal TANF dollars—legal immigrants who enter the country after August 22, 1996, those not in work activities after two years, those who have exhausted their five-year time limits, minor parents not living at home and going to school, parents not cooperating with child support officials, drug-related felons, and so on — counties could be relieved from having to assume responsibility for any of those households through their GA programs. However, counties may well be contributing to the state share of expenditures for such families as part of a broader state-county "maintenance of effort" agreement. By contrast, if the state fails to pick up all or part of the tab for these needy families, counties and non-profit providers could find themselves the sole source of services— with program demand and costs increasing.

Administrative expenses: The federal law limits administrative expenditures to not more than 15% of the TANF block grant. This sum does not include information technology and computer costs associated with new requirements. This raises the question of how the latter will be paid for. It is not clear, at this time, what portion of state-raised revenues will be devoted to administrative costs, or what portion of these costs counties might be asked to share. To the extent that federal TANF and state dollars are spent on developing new technology, they will not be spent on benefits or routine administrative costs. If need increases, and some portion of the federal and state dollars are tied up in technology development and can not be easily redirected to

meeting applicants' needs, there could be increased demand for county-funded and/or non-profit sector programs and services.

In addition, any net new GA caseload increases— whether they result from TANF or other changes in the new law— could require counties to add administrative personnel to handle the new demand for assistance. These new administrative and personnel costs will further strain limited county budgets.

Increased state latitude on eligibility and benefits: As the real value of the AFDC/TANF benefits continues to decline, both because of cuts and erosion against inflation, increasing numbers of families may find that they are unable to meet their fixed costs. Some will increase their work effort and earnings. Some may not be able to. Such families may find themselves turning to non-profit providers for additional help. In addition, the state has already passed legislation to pay reduced benefits to households previously eligible for greater sums, such as poor families moving here from lower-benefit states, or parents already receiving aid who have additional children (the family cap). As a result, such households may also find that they need additional help.

Any families receiving TANF, even at reduced payment levels, will have more income than they would on less generous GA benefits. Thus, these anticipated changes do not have direct implications for GA expenditures. However, there is some evidence that increased economic stress results in other family crises, including more child abuse and neglect. The relationship between benefit cuts and increased demand for child welfare services is not well documented, but a recent time-series study gives cause for concern: In Los Angeles, the monthly number of referrals to child protective services increased by 12% following an AFDC benefit cut of 2.7% in

1991. Subsequently, a 5.8% benefit cut— implemented in two phases late in 1992— was associated with about a 20% increase in referrals, even after controlling for overall trends and seasonal variations.²⁴

Non-profit providers might also expect increased demand for nearly all services, as increasing numbers of households find that their reduced monthly AFDC/TANF benefits do not carry them through a month. With rent, utilities, and other bills being paid late or not at all, private sector landlords and merchants may also feel the effects of these benefit reductions.

Benefit terminations: There are a number of instances in the new law where individuals and households could lose their federally funded AFDC/TANF benefits altogether. In the near term, the most serious of these is the denial of benefits to legal immigrants. There is a small chance that the 105th Congress will reverse or at least mitigate some of these provisions, as the President has proposed. There is a greater probability that the state will maintain AFDC/TANF and Medi-Cal benefits for those legal immigrants already here and receiving such benefits. Whether the state will also agree to pay for these benefits, at 100% state (and county) cost, for future legal immigrants (those entering the country after August 22, 1996) is far less likely. These new immigrants may find, if their sponsors are unable to help them, that they have no recourse but to turn to the counties and non-profit providers for help. It is also possible that some portion of needy immigrants will return to their countries of origin, although we think this unlikely.

Federal TANF benefits are also to be denied to households not meeting the ambitious new work participation rates, which could affect numerous single-parent and, especially, two-parent families. The state could terminate TANF, as well as other benefits to persons with drug-related felony convictions. In every instance where the state opts to terminate TANF benefits, counties

and non-profit providers can expect some increased demand for services. By the same token, whenever households lose their automatic Medi-Cal eligibility as a consequence of losing eligibility for TANF— whether as "future" legal immigrants or as families exhausting their TANF benefits— and fail to reapply successfully for Medi-Cal, county health departments, non-profit health-care providers, and emergency rooms everywhere may be forced into providing episodic and acute care, rather than the more cost-effective routine and preventive care intended by the Medi-Cal program.

Implications of food stamp reductions for local public and non-profit sectors

A number of federal amendments both reduce food stamp benefits and further restrict eligibility for benefits. Let us consider three general areas that will reduce food stamp consumption and possibly increase demand in the public and non-profit sectors. First, legal immigrants already in the country are to be denied food stamps, unless they qualify for exemptions (refugees, those granted asylum, those whose deportation is being withheld; honorably discharged veterans or those still serving on active military duty, their spouses and unmarried children under age 21; and immigrants who can document that they have worked the equivalent of 40 quarters in the U.S.). Exempt immigrants may continue to receive their benefits for five years. Non-exempt legal immigrants will have their benefits terminated over the course of the 12 months following enactment of the law, as they come up for redetermination. Unless considered exempt, new immigrants entering the country after August 22, 1996, are to be denied food stamp benefits.

Legal immigrants now here and receiving food stamps are expected to lose these benefits by August 22, 1997. As a result, they may turn to both public and non-profit programs for help. If

their legal sponsors are unable or unwilling to help them, those immigrants not already receiving GA benefits may apply for them or seek in-kind help from food banks, soup kitchens, faith-based charities, and other community providers. Of course, some proportion of these legal immigrants have been in the country long enough to qualify for citizenship and there are significant numbers pressing to become naturalized citizens. However, there will also be a number who cannot become citizens, either because they have not been in the country for five years or because they are unable, due to age and/or general infirmities, to pass the citizenship tests. The same is true of new, non-exempt entrants. They are banned from receiving food stamps until they become citizens— at least five years from when they enter the country. Not all of them will be able to rely on their legal sponsors for help, should they suffer economic setbacks. County programs and non-profit providers may be their only source of relief. Should county agencies step up enforcement efforts— either trying to get legal sponsors to pay for services up front or trying to recover expenses from legal sponsors after services have been provided— counties will experience new administrative costs.

Second, aside from denying benefits to legal immigrants, the new law cuts the maximum food stamp benefit by three percent across the board, affecting poor families with children served by AFDC/TANF, the elderly and disabled on SSI, and the working poor. In addition, numerous amendments tighten eligibility and reduce benefit payments by freezing or disallowing various income disregards. Because food stamp benefits are calculated after taking into account all other sources of cash income, these food stamp benefit reductions will not directly affect GA benefits. A household's GA cash benefits will remain unaffected, even as their food stamp benefits are reduced. However, the size of the average annual food stamp benefit cut (estimated to be \$435 in

1998 for families with children, \$356 in 1998 for working poor families, and \$167 in 1998 for households including elderly persons) may cause households to seek additional sources of assistance with income and/or food.²⁵ Non-profit food banks, soup kitchens, and other providers will undoubtedly see demand increase.

Third, the new work requirement for able-bodied adults, aged 18-50 and without dependents, if implemented according to the letter of the law, will cause many single adults and childless couples who work sporadically, but not 20 hours per week on average, to lose their benefits after three months in any three-year period. If this group loses their food stamp benefits altogether, counties may experience an upsurge in GA applications and costs. Some of these adults may already be on GA, and their loss of food stamps will (as described above) create new need, but not affect their GA benefits. However, some of these adults may be scraping by with a combination of sporadic earned income and food stamps. If their work effort do not qualify them for continued eligibility and they lose all food stamps, they may turn to county-funded GA programs to help them make up the loss in income. Failing that, they may seek assistance from non-profit providers.

Implications of SSI reductions for local public and non-profit providers

There are three major changes in federal SSI law that are of concern. Two of these—having to do with legal immigrants and disabled children—arise in the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunities Reconciliation Act of 1996. The third, denying SSI benefits to those individuals whose principal cause of disability is drug or alcohol addiction, was enacted into law in March 1996 (P.L. 104-121). Let us take each in turn.

As with food stamps, the new law proposes to terminate federal SSI benefits to current legal immigrants and to deny the benefits to future legal immigrants. Losing SSI benefits sets off a benefit "domino" effect: Those on SSI also automatically qualify for California's State Supplemental Payments (SSP) and Medicaid (Medi-Cal in California). Presumably, losing SSI will mean losing SSP and Medi-Cal benefits, too. It is not clear whether the state will extend any SSP payments to those who lose SSI, although many of these immigrants may be able to requalify for Medi-Cal through the "medically needy" program. Whether they will reapply for benefits is another question.

By virtue of their SSI eligibility, some portion of these SSI recipients are also receiving In-Home Supported Services (IHSS), funded primarily by Medi-Cal and the Title XX Social Services Block Grant. To date, the state has taken the position that legal immigrants losing their SSI benefits will also lose their IHSS benefits. Finally, there is a subset of SSI recipients residing in "board and care" institutions; their SSI/SSP benefits are sent directly to the institutions, to pay for their care.

As noted previously, any immigrants who are exempt or able to become naturalized citizens in the near future will be able to retain SSI and the related benefits. For those unable to become naturalized citizens quickly or at all, or for those who arrive after enactment of the law and who must wait for at least five years, this avenue of assistance is pretty much closed off. These changes have cost implications for counties and non-profit providers, especially if the state decides against picking up some or all of the costs associated with this population.

As always, sponsors of immigrants should be the first line of defense. Should they be unable or unwilling to assist, however, needy immigrants are likely to turn next to county-funded

benefits. The difference between county-funded GA benefits (ranging from \$221 to \$345 per month for a single individual around the Bay Area) and the combined federal SSI-SSP payment for a single aged or disabled adult (about \$640 per month, effective January 1, 1997) is substantial. Thus, even if they qualify for GA benefits, these poor elderly and disabled persons may have to seek additional help from the non-profit sector to help make up the loss of federal and state benefits.

Of particular concern to counties are those legal immigrants on SSI who are using IHSS services or who are residing in "board and care" institutions. IHSS services help improve the quality of life for the elderly and disabled and may even help to maintain them in their own homes, avoiding the need for institutional care. Should they lose these services, some of them may have to enter more expensive facilities. For those legal immigrants already in "board and care" homes, the loss of SSI-SSP benefits is catastrophic. Counties will have to pick up the entire cost of these homes— far more than GA benefits ordinarily pay— or face the prospect of having these frail, disabled residents put out on the streets.

The second significant SSI change in the new law has to do with disabled children. Eligibility has been further restricted, thereby denying SSI and related benefits to all but the most severely impaired children. Families who have been able to keep these moderately disabled children at home, with the extra income provided by SSI, may now find their upkeep too difficult to manage. Some of these families have income and assets too high to qualify for TANF, much less GA; for these families, there is no immediate cost consequence to counties. However, over time, some of these higher-income families who previously qualified for SSI may resort to placing emotionally troubled or physically challenged children in foster care, rather than trying to keep

them at home. This will add to the counties' share of foster care payments. Other families may move from the more generous SSI benefits to the less generous AFDC/TANF benefits and will become subject to the new five-year time limits. Households such as these might qualify for the 20% hardship exemption, however. Counties will presumably share in the new AFDC/TANF costs for these former SSI families.

The third major change in SSI, denying benefits to alcoholics and drug addicts, while enacted into law prior to this new welfare reform legislation, will take effect January 1, 1997. Substance abusers who are denied SSI benefits may have no alternative source of income and may lose their access to medical (and drug) treatment, if they lose their Medicaid benefits. Counties have, for years, sought to move individuals "disabled" by their addictions out of their GA programs and into the more generously funded SSI program. Now, the opposite is about to happen. Not only will counties face increased GA costs, they will likely face additional medical and treatment costs for these addicted and alcoholic adults. No doubt, the non-profit providers working with substance abusers will see their waiting lists for treatment grow even longer.

Estimating county caseload and cost effects

In discussions with the inter-county design team, there was consensus that these changes in federal law, if left unmitigated by subsequent federal and state actions, could well increase the number of needy people seeking help from county welfare and health agencies, as well as from non-profit community providers. The logical follow-up question was "by how much?" We were not able, in the time available to us, to come up with a precise means of calculating caseload and cost shifts. However, we did propose a general two-pronged approach for any future efforts.

Costs to the counties: The obvious starting point is to try to get a fix on potential new costs to the counties—both now and in the future. These costs will occur as households and individuals previously eligible for federally and state subsidized programs lose these more generous benefits and turn to county GA programs instead. To arrive at an estimate of new county GA costs, it would be helpful, as a start, to evaluate current SSI, AFDC, and food stamp caseloads and try to identify all of the current recipients likely to be subject to benefit reductions or terminations.

If we begin by assuming that *all* of those current recipients who are slated to lose their federal and state benefits turn to the counties for public assistance, we can estimate the "worst case" scenario. But not everyone will turn to the counties for assistance. Some will manage to find work and take care of themselves. Others will get help from their families or friends, from their legal sponsors (in the case of immigrants), or other sources in the community. Thus, we recommended that counties estimate a range of possible caseload shifts (100%, 50%, 25% and 10%), to capture the worst and successively more optimistic outcomes.

To calculate their potential costs, counties would multiply their GA benefit amounts (maximum benefit payments for the worst case scenario and average benefit payments for the mid-range estimate) by the potential number of new cases (across the range cited above). However, it is important to note that these calculations will understate potential new costs because they only reflect current GA benefit expenditures. That is, this product (GA benefit cost multiplied by potential new cases) does not attempt to include new administrative and personnel costs borne by the counties. Nor does it attempt to include the costs of any new services that might be thought useful (education and job-skills training, child care, and so on) or even

essential, such as costs for medical services provided by county health departments (for those no longer receiving Medi-Cal).

The next step in this cost-estimating process would be to predict future year terminations (from failure to meet TANF work requirements or exhausting the TANF five-year lifetime limit, for example) and associated county costs. This will be somewhat harder to do, because we would expect applicant and recipient behavior to alter over time. Nevertheless, we could start with a linear projection of current caseload figures— in effect, projecting the "worst future case" as no change in recipients' current behavior.

A more optimistic set of future costs might be calculated by taking lower ratios of current behavior. In other words, if one-third of the *current* caseload is not working at all after two years on the AFDC program, and another one-fourth have already been on aid for five years or longer, we might begin by assuming that these proportions will remain constant in future years. Thus, the worst future case is that one-third of the TANF caseload could lose their benefits for failure to work after two years and one-fourth of the caseload will exhaust their five-year lifetime limit. If all of these families (less the 20% hardship exemption for the five-year time limit) turned to counties for GA assistance, we'd have our future "worst case" costs. However, since we hope that the current and future beneficiaries will change their behaviors as a consequence of these tough new program requirements, we might assume that, in future, only one-fifth of the caseload (down from one-third) will reach the two-year limit without working regularly and that only fifteen percent of the caseload (down from 25 percent) remain on the rolls for five years or longer. These more optimistic "future" ratios will produce less onerous "future" cost estimates for counties.

Unmet need for applicants and recipients: Second, we agreed it was equally important to identify the amount of "unmet need" experienced by individuals and households who will lose the more generous federally subsidized benefits. Some of these households will seek to replace the lost federal and/or state benefits and services through other means. For planning purposes, it is important for both public and non-profit agencies to try to estimate the size of the "benefit gap" that remains.

Take, for example, an elderly legal immigrant in Alameda County about to lose his SSI/SSP benefits, worth \$640 per month (effective January 1, 1997). If this individual's only option is to turn to GA, his monthly cash benefit would drop to only \$221 per month, a loss of \$419 per month. Leaving aside any related services (IHSS or Medi-Cal), this individual will find it very difficult, if not impossible to manage on such a reduced benefit payment.

If the state cannot or will not extend additional public resources to households in this fix, then it will fall to the counties, non-profit and for-profit sectors to try to alleviate such new hardship. It is for this reason, that we strongly recommend that participating BASSC counties try to gauge the "benefit gap" between old-law and new-law. It is clear that counties, alone, cannot make up the entire federal/state benefit deficit with GA payments. Nor should they, if they desire to move beyond mere income-transfer payments to programs that move people toward self-sufficiency.

It will be critical, therefore, to identify for these private-sector providers the scope and nature of various households' needs— whether families with children, the elderly and disabled, or the working poor. Clearly, these needs will differ. Those who are considered "able to work" will need different incentives, disincentives, and services than those who are "unable to work"

through no fault of their own. Those with children will need different sets of services than those who are childless. Those with addictions will need different programs than those who need better language skills.

Next steps: As a group, we were able to develop a first-draft instrument designed to identify the number of current legal immigrants who might experience benefit reductions or termination. (see Appendix E for a copy of this model instrument). At present, participating county staff told us they could not break out most of the exempt categories (refugees, those granted asylum, veterans or those on active duty, and those who have worked 40 quarters in the U.S.), which makes it more difficult to estimate the universe of non-exempt immigrants subject to benefit reductions or terminations. However, if counties could collect this sort of information, they could make the calculations described above to come up with a range of possible caseload shifts and associated new GA costs.

We did not have time to develop similar instruments for estimating non-immigrant-related caseload and cost changes. However, we did find another draft instrument, this one developed by the Senate Office of Research Policy Analysis, that attempts to calculate costs to Sacramento County for caseload and cost shifts related to: legal immigrants losing AFDC/TANF and SSI; drug addicts and alcoholics losing SSI; disabled children losing SSI; AFDC/TANF households exhausting their five-year lifetime limits and subject to the new family cap provision. This instrument (Appendix F) is not comprehensive, but it offers one approach for trying to make some of the cost calculations for counties. It does not attempt to capture the "benefit gap" for the households in question.

If the participating BASSC counties want to pursue these sorts of calculations, they should consider raising this issue with CWDA and appointing an ongoing working group to develop uniform instruments that would help both to estimate a range of county caseload and cost effects, and to estimate any "unmet need" among households losing benefits under the new reforms.

3. GETTING BEYOND GA: POLICY CONSIDERATIONS

Although there is not a great deal of comparable detailed information about GA programs around the country, around California, or here in the Bay Area, we are certain of three things:

First, GA, particularly here in California, has always been the residual step-child of public assistance programs. It is the default program that is left after all other avenues of assistance have been exhausted. As such, it is the program that does the least, pays the least, and costs the least.

Second, the people who have relied on GA in the past have been primarily single adults or childless couples who have diverse problems, including chronic physical and mental health conditions, criminal records, substance abuse, homelessness, poor education, and lack of regular employment. With welfare reform, this population may expand to include legal immigrants, families with children, and those previously eligible for other public assistance programs.

Finally, to effectively reinvent GA— to make it a program that does more than transfer minimal income to troubled people— will take new energy, creativity and commitment. It will also take new resources.

The directors of the counties participating in this project wanted to explore what it would take to move beyond GA as a simple income-transfer program, to a program which helps people become more self-sufficient. In the remainder of this section, we will try to identify the key conceptual policy questions that should be considered—whether the counties act independently, work in regional groups or join in a state-wide effort, and/or seek to collaborate with non-profit and for-profit organizations.

Program objectives

If GA is to become something different, the first serious question is what its new mission will be. One often mentioned goal is to help people become self-sufficient. This term can mean different things, however. On the one hand, a person can be made independent of public welfare, but remain poor. On the other hand, a person can be helped to leave not only welfare, but poverty behind. In short, is the new program meant to create a ladder out of poverty or merely a stepstool off of welfare?

A program designed to build human capital— to teach the skills necessary for finding and keeping a job in today's more sophisticated economy— will differ from a program meant to effect quicker exits from public welfare. Both approaches intend to reconnect recipients to the world of work. But the former implies an education and training infrastructure, while the latter emphasizes aggressive job search and placement.

Of course, the two approaches need not be mutually exclusive. One could help lead to the other. Honest work, even though unskilled and of short duration, could lead to better opportunities down the road. The nagging concern is that constant unskilled work, in today's economy, will lead an individual not down the road, but rather to the proverbial dead-end job.

Perhaps there is some happy medium: to require work of any sort—because work is always better than not working—but still strive to build future human capital as well. Whichever variation is adopted, any work-based program requires that consideration be given to a host of related issues: transportation, adequate hygiene and appropriate clothing, child care if necessary, and so on.

Another fundamental question has to do with the new program's objectives regarding hardship. Is the program meant to relieve economic hardship and the social pathology that often accompanies it? To what degree? If an individual is homeless, is this new program going to provide shelter? Will the shelter be temporary or permanent? If an individual has a chronic health problem, but is not sufficiently disabled to qualify for SSI and Medi-Cal, will the new program provide health care? Will such care include routine and preventive care, as well as acute or emergency care? If an individual has a substance abuse problem, will the program find and assure effective drug treatment?

In the end, the scope of these objectives will have everything to do with the new program's design. These questions, and the tension that their competing answers engender, have always been the crux of any welfare reform debate. The policy predicament is this: The more a program alleviates hardship, the more attractive the program becomes. Indeed, the risk is that the program becomes far more attractive than the unsubsidized "real world" alternative. And if the program makes a deliberate attempt to build up human capital—with remedial education and job skills training, and other appropriate support services, what will prevent all working poor people from applying for such assistance? In the name of equity, how could such a program be denied to those who are working, but who are still poor and seeking to further improve their lots?

Unfortunately, this central dilemma has yet to be resolved. We merely seesaw back and forth between the two camps. At present, with the new federal welfare reforms, we are embarked on an effort that limits human capital investment (as provided by federal TANF dollars) and emphasizes a "work first" approach. The fervent hope is that work, any work, will help recipients take more responsibility for themselves and their families, and that *any* work will eventually lead

to *better* work with *better* pay. At present, this remains a hope, rather than accomplished, demonstrable fact.

While, we cannot resolve the dilemma here, we can think about the shape of a different sort of GA program. Against the larger and still largely unknown backdrop of the federal and state welfare reforms, what might counties contemplate for the next iteration of GA? We will briefly discuss potential eligibility criteria, benefits, administrative and funding arrangements, as well as some of the key difficulties that constrain these programmatic decisions.

Eligibility

Perhaps the two most important features of program eligibility are the criteria that will be used to qualify people for aid and how poor those people must be to actually receive any benefits. Section 17000 of the Welfare and Institutions Code (WIC) already requires that "Every county and every city shall relieve and support all incompetent, poor, indigent persons, and those incapacitated by age, disease, or accident, lawfully resident therein, when such persons are not supported and relieved by their relatives or friends, by their own means, or by state hospitals or other state or private institutions." Unless amended, counties will be required by state law to continue to provide universal GA eligibility.

Categorical versus universal criteria: Within the confines of the current law, counties could seek to alter these broad eligibility criteria. They might want to consider carving out several different categorical programs, with varying eligibility criteria and benefits. Given the interest in helping people to become self-sufficient, counties might want to begin by differentiating between those who can work and those who cannot.

Most GA programs already require that "employable" adults work, yet few counties have aggressive work-placement or work-training programs. Some counties rely on GA recipients' participation in the federally mandated, but state-designed Food Stamp Employment and Training (FSET) program to fulfill their own county work requirements. Counties participating in this project report that over 80% of their GA recipients are currently receiving food stamps; thus, it makes good sense to use the federally subsidized FSET program to reach much of the GA caseload. However, the Urban Institute reports, based on its 1996 survey, that of the 21 states with some sort of GA work program requirement, only ten coordinate with the Food Stamp Employment and Training program.²⁸

As long as counties are required and/or remain willing to serve employable adults, and if they are serious about helping people to become self-sufficient, they should give serious thought to beefing up their GA work requirements and work-preparation activities. New applicants and ongoing recipients deemed "employable" should continue to be required, as a condition of eligibility, to accept bona fide private-sector work and/or participate in "workfare", work-training, and/or remedial education. To give the requirement teeth, however, counties will have to do a great deal more, on a year-round (rather than a seasonal) basis, to find or provide work for their recipients.

To make this practicable, however, counties should consider carefully how they define "employable." Those childless adults who suffer no physical or mental health complaints could probably be placed in private-sector jobs or public/non-profit workfare or training slots. If the county expands the "employable" population to include all but the most severely disabled, they may find that they have a larger pool of people than they can realistically employ. While it is true

that many individuals with minor afflictions, both physical and mental, can do some work, and might do quite well in highly supervised, "supported" or "sheltered" work environments, such placements can be very labor intensive and costly for counties to operate.

As a result, counties might want to set up another program for the disabled who cannot easily work. Applicants would have to be medically assessed, for both physical and mental health conditions. Anybody qualifying with a serious disabling condition should be helped with the SSI application process and receive "interim" GA assistance until SSI is granted.²⁹ For those who have only moderate or temporary disabilities, not severe enough to qualify for SSI, or whose principal disability is substance abuse, reasonable GA benefits might be provided as long as the problems persist, and on the condition that the individuals accept and participate in any medically prescribed treatments (including rehabilitation for alcohol or chemical addictions).

At recertification, those recipients found to be fully recovered could be transferred to the work-oriented program. Resources permitting, counties could seek to place the mildly disabled in appropriate sheltered or supported work settings as a condition of their ongoing aid. Counties would have to weigh the administrative costs against the value of frequent recertifications of this disabled group.

Counties might seriously consider establishing statewide eligibility criteria for such a disability program, in order to avoid having persons migrate from one county to another. Non-medical benefits might vary with the cost of living in various regions of the state. Counties might also wish to explore, with the state, a means of "buying" moderately or temporarily disabled GA recipients into the Medi-Cal program—particularly into lower-cost HMO type arrangements for basic and preventive care.

A third program might be set up for families with dependent children. The counties might want to negotiate with the state to set up a parallel TANF-type program, with substantial state funding and some federal TANF dollars funneled through Title XX. Able-bodied adults would have to be provided with child care in order to take jobs and/or participate in work-training programs. Other support services, such as transportation might also be necessary. Ideally, a program such as this should operate uniformly across the state, but permit the counties wide latitude in designing the content and delivery of work-related and other social services. If possible, such a program should blend seamlessly— as far as federal law will permit— with normal TANF operations, thereby minimizing the need to duplicate administrative and other services at the county level.

Finally, should the legislature agree to repeal the Section 17000 mandate for universal eligibility, counties might want to propose that employable adults be made ineligible for all benefits but emergency care. Other states, like Michigan, have essentially ended all forms of non-emergency assistance to employable adults. Their results, which we discuss further along, are less than heartening.

Income and assets: Leaving aside the larger question of categorical versus universal eligibility criteria, counties already have the authority to impose residency requirements (up to 15 days), and have much greater latitude now, than in years past, to limit benefit payments and to define income and assets tests of their own devising.

If counties continue to tie their income tests to the low monthly maximum grants they typically pay, many of the households losing aid under the new federal reforms will not qualify for assistance— at least at the outset. Their income and/or assets may exceed the values set by

counties. If counties are primarily concerned with keeping their GA-related costs manageable, they may wish to reexamine their income and assets tests with an eye toward further tightening the rules. In this way, they can keep all but the most destitute of households from qualifying.

If, on the other hand, counties are interested in both alleviating hardship and giving households more of an incentive to find additional sources of income, they may wish to consider moderating their income and assets tests. For example, those who work might be permitted to have higher amounts of income and assets than those who don't. (Some counties are doing this now.) Costs permitting, this advantage might be granted to applicants, as well as to ongoing recipients. In the same vein, counties might want to stretch this conventional approach and consider granting higher income and assets limits to any households that bring in some additional income from specific unearned sources, such as legal sponsors (in the case of immigrants) or absent parents paying court-ordered child support. This might help improve applicant and recipient households' cooperation in securing such independent sources of unearned income.

In either case, the trade-off involves net new expenditures. Any liberalization in the income and assets tests will make more people eligible if granted to applicants, and will make benefits available to more recipients for a longer period of time. On the plus side, total income adequacy may improve for those households which can produce any earnings or obtain revenues from other sources.

With regard to both income and assets, counties may want to consider devising statewide rules on exemptions— a home and personal belongings, the value of an automobile, some amount of liquid assets, and so forth— before the tests are applied. Counties should also try to

reach agreement on whether the tests will apply to gross or net income or whether different limits will apply to each.

Benefits

The nature and scope of benefits to be provided to people in need is the heart of any program redesign. As discussed earlier, the more adequate the benefit package, the more difficult it becomes to control program participation and costs. Among the key generic issues for setting benefits are these: their form and amount—including whether benefits should vary with household size or composition, how they should be calculated—including the relationship between work effort and benefits, and their duration.

Form and amount: Counties generally pay GA benefits in the form of cash. They might consider reconstituting their benefit packages— making greater use of in-kind benefits (shelter, food, child care, transportation, health care services, and so on), vouchers, or direct vendor payments— based on the eligible populations being served. For example, disabled persons not expected to work might receive cash, except for their medical services. Persons with drug problems might be required to have representative payees or qualify only for in-kind benefits or direct vendor payments. Employable adults might receive only in-kind assistance (shelter, food, transportation, and medical care). Or, cash and in-kind assistance could be offered on a "work-first" basis. In other words, once individuals have worked some pre-designated number of supervised hours for public or non-profit agencies, they would be provided with benefits.

The trade-off here is cost. Simple cash transfer payments have always been the least costly to administer. The more elaborate the in-kind transfer system, the greater the administrative costs.

And vouchers, vendor payments, and representative payee systems, unless very closely

monitored, are hardly free of error and fraud. In any event, varying eligibility criteria and benefits could encourage poor adults to migrate to the more generous counties, so it might make sense to try to adopt regional, if not statewide, eligibility and benefit standards. Benefits might be permitted to vary with the cost of living in different regions of the state.

The total amount of benefits ultimately paid— whether cash and/or in kind— will necessarily be influenced by two things: the program's objectives (alleviating hardship without undermining the drive to become self-sufficient) and potential costs. Again, the generosity of the total benefits package might be allowed to vary with the nature of the population being served. Those who are disabled through no fault of their own and not expected to work might receive more adequate benefits than those who have to overcome health problems of their own making (alcohol or drug dependencies) or who are able-bodied and expected to work. This approach poses its own risks: Individuals will have strong incentives to feign or prolong the appearance of disability in order to retain higher benefit levels. Only increased administrative spending on in-depth verifications, frequent redeterminations, and anti-fraud efforts can offset this risk.

Although very few families with children currently receive GA, most counties currently allow GA benefits to increase for larger households. For example, while the maximum monthly grant for an individual on GA ranges from a low of \$221 to a high of \$345 among our participating Bay Area counties, the maximum monthly grants that can be paid to households of three (either two parents with a child or one parent with two children, for example) range from \$504 to \$863.

At the higher end, these GA payments for three-person households *exceed* the current stateset maximum monthly AFDC/TANF cash payment (effective January 1, 1997) of \$565 in higher cost-of-living counties and \$538 in lower cost-of-living counties. Earlier, we suggested that counties might be serving more families with children in the future because of the new law's provisions affecting legal immigrant families and the TANF limits and penalties (two-year work requirements, drug penalties, limits on teen mothers, five-year time limits). Consequently, counties should consider bringing their multiple-person GA grant levels (at least for adults with children) in line with state-set TANF benefits for households of comparable size. As noted earlier, counties should probably strive to set up a statewide family assistance program that parallels TANF as closely as possible and that blends its administrative apparatus with TANF as much as federal law will permit.

In any event, counties that choose to pay higher benefits for any or all of their caseload may find that some households will migrate from less generous counties. As mentioned elsewhere, it would be advisable for counties to try to "harmonize" their benefits on a regional, if not statewide, basis that reflects the cost of living in each area.

Calculating benefits: At one time, counties were required to set their GA benefits at no less than 62 percent of the 1991 federal poverty line. In recent years, however, the legislature has permitted counties to lower their payment standards in a variety of ways. If counties are going to reinvent their GA programs, they may wish to take a hard look at the adequacy of their benefit payments, given their program objectives.

Counties might want to begin by updating their old need standards and setting minimal payment levels relative to those need standards, based on the real cost of living in their areas.

Given the risk of poor households migrating from less generous to more generous counties, every effort should be made to establish a fair statewide (or at least regional) minimum benefit

payment, that might then be allowed to vary only with differences in the cost of living (perhaps using an index of housing costs). Indeed, counties should strive to develop a uniform equation for determining their need standards and then be allowed to plug in their county-specific numbers for each variable.

Although it would be extremely costly, counties should also consider indexing their need standards and payment levels to some fair measure of inflation. Even if they cannot afford to increase their benefit payments regularly, it would be helpful to faithfully report the real costs of living for this vulnerable population, if for no other reason than to remind policymakers, the press, and the public just how fragile their economic circumstances are.

As noted previously, benefits might take different forms (a combination of cash and in-kind goods and services) and vary in generosity based on the nature of the population being served (those able to work, those in a parallel TANF program, and those deemed disabled and not easily able to work). However, it would be helpful if counties could agree on uniform rules regarding the treatment of earned income and other unearned income (such as court-ordered child support or financial help from the sponsors of legal immigrants). While the temptation to offset such income dollar for dollar with benefit cuts is great, counties might want to consider more lenient treatment with the hope of encouraging work and cooperation in securing other sources of income.

As part of their income and assets rules, counties should consider whether they want to use prospective or retrospective accounting methods, and over what time period; what, if any, earned income disregards to permit; what, if any, income and assets to exempt; and how other sources of benefits should be linked to, or offset against, the GA package of benefits. (For example, should

the grant be reduced if an applicant or recipient is in shared housing? Should a GA recipient automatically be linked to the state Medi-Cal program?)

Finally, counties should consult with each other and try to establish uniform sanctions and fair-hearing procedures for those recipients who fail to comply with program requirements without good cause. Ideally, counties would be able to establish and enforce the same rules, incentives, and penalties. For example, an individual who has acted fraudulently in one county and is being denied benefits there should not be able to obtain benefits in another county while the sanction is in force.

<u>Duration</u>: With time limits looming in TANF, counties should reconsider the efficacy of limiting the duration of some or all benefits in their reformulated GA programs.³⁰ Ideally, certain essential benefits should be made available without limits. These might include emergency, routine, and preventive health care benefits. Basic shelter and nutrition should be available, at least on an in-kind basis, for those in need of these basics. When it comes to cash payments and other supportive services, counties might want to differentiate between those who are disabled and not expected to work and those who are expected to work.

For example, for those unable to work because of illness or disability, benefits would not be subject to time limits, as long as the disabling condition persists and is being treated. For those able to work, there might be a sequential set of limits imposed: When an individual first applies for GA benefits and is deemed able to work, a county might agree to pay benefits to that household for three months, conditional on that individual's active and supervised job search. If during that time, the individual is unsuccessful in finding an unsubsidized private-sector job, the county might then convert to a "work-first" workfare program, in which the individual must

spend some designated number of supervised hours per week in a public or non-profit sector job. (In this example, the individual is working in exchange for his or her benefits.) In addition to this unpaid work, counties might wish to require the individual to participate, costs permitting, in any necessary remedial education and/or job-skills training, plus continued active and supervised job search. Only when an individual completes the designated combination of work, training, and/or job search, would a benefit payment be made. Such an arrangement may be allowed to continue indefinitely, or a county might impose further time limits. For example, after another three months, if the individual still has no private-sector job, a county might allow the individual to continue in the combination workfare/training/job-search slot, but require that all benefits be paid in-kind, either through direct vendor payments or the direct furnishing of goods and services.

Presumably, with these increasingly restrictive benefit payments and time limits, recipients will have strong incentives to find and take any suitable private sector jobs. Once again, the tradeoff for such an elaborate program— with strictly supervised work requirements, time limits, and benefits that shift from cash to progressively more in-kind transfers— is cost. To administer such a program would be complicated, cumbersome, and costly.

Administrative and funding arrangements

In the preceding pages, we have talked at some length about possible ways of reorganizing GA— of distinguishing between some of the diverse sub-populations and crafting more targeted program interventions. In the remainder of this section we discuss some of the knottiest policy considerations: the costs of these more ambitious programs, who might help bear those costs, and who controls program operations.

As we have all come to appreciate, those who can afford to pay the piper call the tune. Even the new federal welfare reform— which repeatedly pledges to give states and localities wide latitude to implement programs of their own devising— attaches numerous new strings to the federal block grant money (dictating who can and can not receive money over time, as well as the sorts of services states can and can not deliver with federal revenues). And, at this writing, there is a new and even more mischievous wrinkle: Officials in the federal Department of Health and Human Services have suggested that state-only expenditures may not count toward the federally mandated maintenance of effort requirement (75%-80% of a state's FY 94 qualified spending) if new state expenditures do not comply with the rules governing federal TANF expenditures.³¹ This will complicate the State of California's forthcoming welfare reform debate and that will, in turn, complicate county and state deliberations regarding a new approach to GA.

Should the counties look for fiscal resources outside of their own coffers, they can expect other entities, whether the state or private-sector collaborators, to want to exert some influence over how *their* money gets spent. Even if counties seek to collaborate with each other— as we've been urging throughout this paper— they will find it difficult to share costs and power equitably.

Getting beyond GA will cost more

Welfare program administrators and policy analysts have always understood one thing that often seems to elude elected officials and taxpayers: Next to no welfare, the cheapest welfare program is a simple cash-transfer system. It is the great advantage touted by those who support universal plans. Everybody is entitled to the same sum, so it's very inexpensive to cut the checks. Even conservative economists like the cash part of the cash transfer because it permits

individuals to spend the money in the market as they please, rather than having government constrain their spending in any way.

Targeted strategies: The moment one tampers with this pure approach, the new costs start piling up. A program that targets certain groups of people for assistance, by means-testing and/or introducing categorical criteria (parents with children, the disabled, childless adults able to work, etc.) must, of necessity, cost more to administer. An applicant's need must be measured; the other screening tests imposed. The more complicated the eligibility criteria and the more intently we try to keep all but the neediest from qualifying for and actually receiving benefits, the greater the program's administrative and personnel costs will be.

The new GA programs we have been discussing start with the premise that the people on GA have differing needs and problems. Consequently, the most effective responses—intended both to help people take more responsibility for themselves and to help them achieve better lives—will require different approaches. As a start, therefore, we are proposing a more complicated and costly program (or constellation of programs) than is currently the norm.

Emphasizing work: We have also suggested that work be heavily emphasized, as a means of moving those who can work toward self-sufficiency. Work programs require more resources than simple transfer programs: Participants require supervision. Their attendance and effort must be monitored. They may require remedial education or training in order to qualify for even entry-level jobs. People with children may require child care. People at any distance from job or training sites may require help with transportation. Very poor adults with sub-standard or no fixed place of residence may need help with basic hygiene and clothing. Many need varying degrees of health care. Some need to address their addictions. Needless to say, all of these

ancillary services, no matter how basic and bare-bones they may be, cost more to provide than a simple subsistence check.

Proponents of work-oriented strategies, generally assert that such up-front investments should, over time, produce long-term savings. But the most rigorous studies involving AFDC adults have always shown the savings to be modest. Participants in the JOBS program (GAIN here in California), were, on average, able to increase their work effort and earnings, and some local governments achieved net savings. If these modest improvements were enough to satisfy taxpayers and elected officials, we would not be contemplating the newest round of welfare reforms. Thus, it is important to take notice of our real-world experience to date: Trying to put poor welfare adults to work is neither easy nor cheap.

In California, the best studies we have on the costs and benefits of work-training programs are the Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation's (MDRC) six-county evaluation of the Greater Avenues for Independence (GAIN) program. Of the six counties evaluated (Alameda, Butte, Los Angeles, Riverside, San Diego, and Tulare), the one that has attracted the most attention is Riverside. It has consistently had the best and most sustained outcomes. Even though AFDC mothers differ in many respects from those on GA, MDRC's benefit and cost analysis is instructive.

In a July 1996 working paper, MDRC released data on employment, earnings, and AFDC receipt for households who began receiving AFDC between 1988 and 1990. Over the five-year study period, and across the six counties, GAIN increased the number of single-parent AFDC families working for wages by 4.3 percentage points over the control group and raised their average earnings by \$2,853. AFDC savings for the six counties, over five years, averaged

\$1,496. Riverside produced the largest increase in total earnings (\$5,038) and the largest drop in AFDC spending (\$2,705) over the five-year period. Across all six counties, GAIN increased the percentage of two-parent families with earned income by 6.3 percentage points over the control group over five years, with earnings gains averaging \$1,906 over the same time period. AFDC-U benefits were reduced by an average of \$1,432 over five years.³² As impressive as these improved work and earnings data are to students of welfare policy, they are hardly the "silver bullet" longed for by the taxpaying public and impatient elected officials at all levels of government.

Unfortunately, this 1996 working paper do not include the average costs of participating in the GAIN program, but MDRC's previous three-year impact study does. These average participant costs are important, because they give some idea of the range of new expenditures counties might be shouldering if they try some variation of a work and training program for their GA recipients. Should counties start serving larger numbers of families with children, as a consequence of TANF and legal immigrant provisions in the new law, these MDRC findings are highly relevant.

In reviewing the MDRC data, it is important to keep in mind one important point: MDRC averages both costs and benefits over the entire participating sample, regardless of whether they all actually receive benefits or earn income. For example, ten people might have been required to participate in a GAIN training program, but only seven of them showed up and received services. The costs of the services they received, plus any administrative costs associated with trying to get the other three to participate, would be averaged across all ten of the required participants. If four of the seven who participated actually began earning income, their earnings would then be

averaged over the entire ten-person sample, for purposes of measuring the average return. Since it is impossible to know in advance who will actually show up for training and/or find jobs, these average-cost calculations make sense from a programmatic standpoint.

For AFDC single-parents in all six counties, over the five-year estimating frame, the total cost of GAIN worked out to \$4,415 (\$3,832 if child care and other support services are excluded) per experimental participant. Of this sum, county welfare departments were estimated to have spent an average \$2,899 per experimental participant, 60 percent for case management functions. Schools and non-welfare agencies spent an additional \$1,515 per experimental participant to provide necessary education and training. If we add in the non-GAIN costs that experimental participants incurred on their own, across the six counties, over five years, the total cost averages out to \$4,895 (\$4,312 if child care and other support services are excluded) per experimental participant. Total costs ranged from a low of \$3,469 over five years per experimental in Riverside (with San Diego at \$3,918) to a high of \$6,977 over five years per experimental in Alameda (with Los Angeles at \$6,402). It is worth noting that Alameda and Los Angeles elected to serve only long-term AFDC recipients in their GAIN programs, which helps to explain their greater per capita costs.

Net costs were lower (total GAIN costs less costs for the control group participants). Over five years, across the six counties, the net cost was \$3,422 (\$2,839 if child care and other support services are excluded) per experimental, ranging from a low of \$1,597 for Riverside (\$1,429 if child care and other support services are excluded) to a high of \$5,789 in Los Angeles (\$5,062 if child care and other support services are excluded).³³

Unfortunately, we have no reliable work-training cost-benefit analysis for California GA recipients. However, we have some scattered research findings on GA programs in other states that either terminated benefits to "employable" adults altogether or limited their access to benefits. These studies' findings reinforce what county social services directors know first hand: Connecting GA adults to the world of work— particulary steady work with steady income— is no easy task.

Michigan terminated GA for "employable" adults on October 1, 1991. At the time the program ended, a recipient could receive a maximum monthly payment of only \$160 in cash, was eligible for a state run GA-medical program, and could qualify for food stamps. In 1993, about two years after benefits ended, University of Michigan researchers found "self-sufficiency was elusive after benefits were lost." At the time of the study, one-half of the sample was doing as well as when they had received GA, but when recipients receiving disability payments were excluded from the sample, only 35% were doing as well as before. When steady income is counted, only 26% of the non-disabled were doing at least as well as they had on GA.

Three findings will especially interest county directors intent on helping their GA recipients become productive workers: First, although 76% of the Michigan sample had previous work experience, only 38% found any formal employment at any time during the two years after they lost benefits, and only 20% were employed at the time of the study.

Second, the researchers found that after counting all sources of cash—including wages from formal and casual (occasional day-labor, baby-sitting, house-painting) jobs, spouses' earnings, money earned through "risky activities" (such as pawning goods, selling blood, panhandling, redeeming bottles and cans...), and private charitable support— "the vast majority of former

recipients were still living on the edge of subsistence... [They] remain exceedingly poor, and their economic precariousness is complicated further by significant health and psychological deterioration."

Third, the researchers strike this cautionary note regarding the use of non-profit resources: "We are expecting the poor to rely on non-governmental sources to tide them over, but our data show that these are not adequate to the task."³⁴

In Ohio, beginning in October 1991, individuals deemed "employable" were limited to receiving six months of GA benefits out of any 12-month period. Relying on Cuyahoga County (which includes Cleveland) GA case records from September 1991 (one month before the changes were adopted), researchers from Case Western Reserve University found that 15 percent of the able-bodied caseload were working that month. Their earnings were very low, since they remained eligible for GA benefits. The first group of recipients lost benefits in April of 1992. Three to six months later, the researchers interviewed a Cuyahoga County sample who had lost their benefits. They found that 17 percent were working, a small but not statistically significant increase over the baseline. However, the percentage of those working full-time doubled, from five to ten percent, while the percentage working part-time dropped from nearly ten percent to seven percent.³⁵

Work preparation: In 1993, the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities conducted a survey of GA employment programs in eight states (Connecticut, Minnesota, Montana, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Utah) and five local jurisdictions (Los Angeles County; Douglas County, Nebraska; Manchester, New Hampshire; Cuyahoga County, Ohio; and Milwaukee County, Wisconsin).

According to the Center, these 13 sites were chosen because they tended to offer a greater variety of employment services than other GA programs with work requirements. Even so, the Center found that the most commonly provided services were job search or unpaid work experience. They found little in the way of on-the-job training, skills training, or classroom education. All 13 of the states and localities used self-directed job search and community work experience or "workfare" activities. Some offered additional job search services, including instruction on how to fill out job applications, prepare résumés, and behave at interviews. Some operated group job-finding clubs. Eleven of the thirteen conducted individual assessments of the GA applicants' and recipients' educational and work histories. Some went on to prepare individual employability plans. Ten of the thirteen states and localities offered at least one educational and/or skills-training program, including adult basic education, GED preparation, vocational training, or on-the-job training. All thirteen offered to cover the costs of transportation to employment sites. This was the only support service offered in five jurisdictions. Some provided help with initial clothing costs.

The Center's researchers go on to report that the work outcomes for low-income men, in particular, were not very promising: "While a number of men participating in these programs subsequently found work, in general the employment rates and average earnings of program participants were no greater than those of a comparable group of low-income men who were not enrolled in an employment program."³⁶

Moreover, a study commissioned by the U.S. Department of Agriculture's Food and Nutrition Service, which administers the food stamp program, found that a Food Stamp Employment and Training (FSET) program that emphasized low-cost job search did little to

improve earnings potential: The rate at which single men in the program obtained employment and their level of earnings were no greater than the employment rate and earnings of comparable single men not in the program. Because such a large percentage of GA recipients are eligible for food stamps and closely resemble the single men in the FSET program, these findings are relevant to GA-work programs.³⁷

To try to sum up the key lessons from these various studies: The relatively costly GAIN program produces positive, but modest gains in work effort and earnings for those who participate. By contrast, lower-cost job search and "workfare" programs provided to individuals who more closely resemble current GA recipients do not appear to improve work effort and earnings. That is, there is no discernible difference in work effort and earnings between those in such a program and those not in such a program. Finally, even in those instances where GA benefits are terminated or restricted, there is little improvement in overall work effort, although there does appear to be some increase in hardship for a significant number of those who lose their GA benefits.

It is worth repeating, that with the notable exception of the MDRC GAIN evaluations, none of the other studies cited above are long-term or rigorously designed. The information they provide, while hardly cheering, is not definitive. Michigan and Ohio are not California. Local job markets differ. The economy has improved since the studies. There are reasons to hope that work-training programs undertaken by the Bay Area counties participating in this project will have better results than those reported here.

However, "better" results may only be marginally better. And the cost of mounting any serious work-training programs that operate year-round for a significant portion of counties' GA

caseloads will not come cheap. Let us construct a hypothetical example. Using MDRC's data, we will take Riverside County's cost data because it has the lowest rate of GAIN expenditures per experimental participant and has the highest rate of return for each dollar invested. Then we will take the average monthly GA caseload of some of our participating Bay Area counties, assume that only 40% of them are deemed "employable," and figure an average annual cost for enrolling them in an aggressive work-training program like Riverside's.

Riverside County had the lowest total GAIN expenditures per experimental participant at \$3,469 over five years. If we take a subset of Riverside's expenditures, the roughly three-quarters which were spent on program orientation (16%), job search (25%), vocational training (35%), unpaid work experience and on-the-job training (.3%), we end up with a five-year total of \$2,662 per experimental. Using this subset of total spending, over five years, Riverside spent, on average, about \$532 per GAIN participant per year. (We are excluding Riverside's expenditures on adult basic education and GED preparation (13%), English as a second language (5%), child care and other support services (5%), which total \$806 over five years or about \$161 per year.)³⁸

The average number of persons receiving GA per month in our participating counties ranges from a low of 165 to a high of 13,563. The percentage of these caseloads deemed able to work by our counties varied widely, from a low of 12% to a high of 74%, but three of the seven counties supplying data reported 43% to 48% as able to work. Hence, we've arbitrarily selected 40% for our example.

If we now multiply our mini-Riverside annual per capita cost (\$532) by the number of persons thought able to work in each county (40% of each county's average monthly caseload), we arrive at new annual work-related costs. In making these calculations for the participating

counties that reported data to us, we find new annual costs would range from a low of roughly \$35,000 per year— a six percent increase in annual GA spending for one relatively rural county, to a high of \$2.9 million per year— an increase of five percent in annual GA spending for one urban county. From another angle: In our lowest benefit-paying county, spending an additional \$532 per year per GA recipient is tantamount to a 20% increase in total annual benefit expenditures for a single adult. (The lowest maximum monthly grant for a single adult is \$221 or \$2,652 annually.)

This mini-Riverside annual work-program cost may be understated because it excludes all support services, including transportation, tools, clothing, and so on. If any educational costs are restored, such as adult basic education, GED preparation, and English as a second language, the costs will go up. Given that lower-cost job-search and unpaid work experience programs didn't produce good results in the studies cited earlier, it is likely that counties would want to include necessary educational and skills-training components in their programs. Of course, if counties are determined to require work of a larger portion of their caseloads, including those with moderate mental, physical, and/or substance abuse problems (which do not qualify for SSI), they would have to add in the higher costs of sheltered workshops, health treatment, and drug treatment programs.

If increasing numbers of parents with children move to GA from AFDC/TANF, child care costs would have to be factored in. Some parents will find informal providers—family or neighbors. But if the county must pay going rates for child care, the costs can outstrip their monthly GA benefit payments. For example, the national chain, Kindercare, charges roughly \$160 per week per child (this ranges from \$205 per week for infants to \$150 per week for

children aged four and older).³⁹ The average monthly cost comes to \$640 per month per child. That sum exceeds the maximum GA grant payable to a household of two (say a mother with one child) in every one of the Bay Area counties that provided us with benefit payment data. Even if child care could be had, on average, for half the Kindercare fee, say \$80 per week or \$320 per month, that sum exceeds the maximum monthly GA payment for two persons in one county and equates to between 50% to 83% of the two-person grants in our other counties.

Because even the most efficient work programs are so expensive, we strongly recommend that counties try to take advantage of existing work programs that are subsidized by other levels of government. For example, we have already mentioned the Food Stamp Employment and Training (FSET) program. Given the high overlap between GA and food stamp recipients, it makes good sense to coordinate county GA work efforts with this program. GA recipients are also eligible for the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA). Finally, counties should seriously consider negotiating with the state to permit some or all of their able-bodied GA recipients to participate in whatever new work-training program is made available to TANF recipients.

Finding new resources: If counties expect to have difficulty finding net new resources in their own budgets to help foot any of these new programmatic costs, they have three general options: First, they can seek an infusion of state revenues. Second, they can collaborate with each other and hope to achieve some economies of scale. Third, they can seek to collaborate with non-profit providers and/or for-profit entities. Let us say a brief word about each.

It is impossible to say how much the state may be willing to contribute to a new and different GA program. Although there is a chance that the state will take the program over entirely, perhaps swapping the costs of trial courts for the costs of a statewide GA program, we think it

unlikely. We are confident, however, that state fiscal relief will be a major bargaining chip in the larger welfare reform debate. If counties properly brief their legislative representatives, little in the way of welfare reform will happen without a deal on GA. That is why it is important for counties to provide useful and easily understood "caseload and cost-shift" data to their state Senate and Assembly members. Toward this end, we strongly recommend that our participating BASSC counties maintain close contact with their own legislative representatives, as well as coordinate their efforts with those of the CWDA.

As part of any negotiated GA settlement with the state, counties will want to pay special attention to how state funds will be allocated among counties. Counties will also want to consider carefully any "strings" the state may attach to expenditure of state dollars. More on this momentarily.

Counties might also seek to pool their collective GA resources and try to achieve some economies of scale. Toward this end, counties would have to reach consensus on certain operating features of their respective programs, find an equitable cost-sharing formula, and test the feasibility and cost-effectiveness of centralized service delivery and/or administrative functions.

For example, let us suppose that counties could meld their different GA programs into a fairly uniform operation— with one intake form for all counties, identical eligibility tests and benefit calculations (even though benefits might be allowed to vary with the cost of living). With a regionally uniform program, counties might be able to devote one or two offices to determining eligibility and making grant payments for all counties. That is, applications might be taken at numerous offices, as they are now. The data could be entered directly into computers and

electronically delivered to "central operations" for review, verification, eligibility determination, benefit calculation, and payment. All counties could chip in for the overhead and administrative processing costs (perhaps on a per client basis). In theory, savings could be achieved by virtue of eliminating duplicative administrative processes and cutting down on overhead.

One of our directors suggested that work-training programs be considered for this sort of inter-county collaboration— perhaps by locating major training centers in the north bay, east bay and south bay. At the outset, participating counties would have to determine to whom they would provide such employment and training benefits, as well as work out the scope of benefits and services to be provided, the duration of any such benefits, ongoing managerial arrangements—including legal liability should anything go wrong, and the per capita costs for such benefits (and then perhaps develop a sliding-scale fee based on each county's ability to pay). Assuming we could reach such a consensus, and find suitable sites, counties would have to test the feasibility of moving GA recipients to and from the regional training centers. It would make for a fascinating pilot test.

If BASSC counties wish to pursue these collaborative approaches, we suggest that an intercounty working group try to hammer out a common plan of operation—including eligibility
criteria, the nature and amount of cash and in-kind benefits, work-training programs, and other
services (child care, health care, shelter, transportation, drug treatment). In the event the counties
are very serious about trying such plans, we strongly recommend that an independent evaluator
with relevant experience in mounting complex demonstration programs (such as MDRC) be
added to the inter-county design team, both to help set up the pilot project and to analyze its costs
and benefits.

Finally, counties may wish to consider forming partnerships with private-sector organizations. Here, there are three key considerations: What resources can these private sector entities bring to the table, how much can they make available for the sorts of "human service" programs we are talking about, and how reliable are their contributions over time?

As our participating counties know, public welfare agencies already do a fair amount of business with non-profit service providers. They do this primarily through contracts, in which counties purchase desired goods and services. Many non-profit providers are dependent on their government contracts. In 1995, government money accounted for nearly one-third of all non-profits' revenues in the United States; it accounted for just over half of all revenues for non-profits devoted to social services. ⁴⁰ For our purposes, we can only count government money once, so counties will want to locate those non-profits working in the human services arena that bring their own, independently raised revenues to the table.

In 1995, total charitable contributions in the U.S. came to nearly \$144 billion—81% from individual donations, 7% from foundations, 7% from bequests, and only 5% from corporations. The manner in which these contributions were used is instructive: 44% went to religious purposes, 13% to education, 9% to health, and 8% to human services. The remainder went to a range of activities, from the arts to the environment to international affairs.

What is particularly noteworthy is that while total charitable giving rose by 7.8% from 1994 to 1995, the amount donated for human services *declined* by nearly 3% over the same time period. And while total charitable giving rose by 7.3% between 1990 and 1995, giving to human services *declined* by nearly 18% over the same five years (from \$14.22 billion in 1990 to \$11.7 billion in 1995). All of these figures are in constant dollars.⁴¹ It seems that charitable giving for

human services is following the same downward trend of public-sector spending for human services.

Local non-profit providers in the Bay Area are worried about the capacity of their organizations to meet current needs, much less absorb net new need. San Francisco's St. Anthony Foundation, which provides meals and other essential services to the poor, has an operating budget of roughly \$11 million per year. A spokeswoman for St. Anthony's was recently quoted in the San Francisco Examiner as saying: "Right now we're trying to figure out how to deal with the effects of budget cuts. It's astounding to us, the impact this will have. We can not do any more. We maxed out in the '80s. We have waiting lists for drug rehabilitation programs, employment counseling, health clinics, senior housing." A spokesman for the San Francisco Food Bank, which distributed seven million pounds of food last year, said, "It's going to be a very different kind of year for food banks. Reductions in welfare and cuts in food stamps are going to put more pressure on food banks to make up that slack for people who just will not have enough to eat otherwise." The development director of the Alameda Food Bank expects food stamp cuts to triple the demand on his facility. Worse, he notes that this increased demand is coming at a time when supplies and donations to food banks are tapering off. Even the Boy Scouts' annual food drive is pulling in less—100,000 pounds of food last year, compared to 140,000 pounds two years earlier.⁴²

What can county agencies expect from the private for-profit sector? Corporations gave only 5% of all charitable donations in the U.S. in 1995, but perhaps they can be persuaded to do more. One recent trend that has drawn attention from the popular press is "cause-related marketing," or "strategic philanthropy." What these terms describe is corporate underwriting of selected social

causes for commercial benefit: Companies have discovered that they can enhance their corporate images and improve their bottom-lines with well-publicized donations that are carefully targeted to socially popular causes, ranging from children's literacy to the environment to breast-cancer research.

In a 1995 survey, CEOs identified their primary motives for conducting "cause-related" campaigns as follows: improving customer relations (93%), enhancing corporate reputation or image (89%), and increasing sales (50%). Only 39% said their campaigns were based on the conviction that "companies must stand for something."

Certainly, there is nothing wrong with for-profit businesses profiting from their largesse, but it does make corporate giving somewhat unreliable. Companies are likely to steer their publicly-hyped donations toward those causes that their potential customers find most sympathetic.

Apparently, it is no accident that anti-hunger drives coincide with major holidays, and that women's health issues and children's literacy programs are popular with corporate donors.

Marketing research suggests that women— a highly coveted market— are more likely to develop an affinity for companies based on their non-business activities. Just as politicians woo "soccer Moms," so does corporate America.

If the public sector hopes to develop a long-term partnership with its private, for-profit sector, public-sector leaders must convince their private-sector counterparts that the health of the community in which they all live and do business will deteriorate—posing a real threat to everybody's quality of life and profit margin—if poverty and dependency are left to fester. With the decline in federal and, possibly, state spending, it is important that the private sector help bridge the gap. At the very least, the for-profit sector needs to understand the connection between

its hiring practices and salary scales and the plight of those who are able-bodied and willing to work, but who remain chronically unemployed or underemployed, or who work full-time and remain poor.

This sort of public education would be a useful first step. But public-sector leaders will have to do more than that. They must also be able to propose concrete ways in which their private-sector partners can realistically help. Large employers can only hire so many ill-skilled individuals. Moreover, large employers are not always in close proximity to the poor needing jobs. Small businesses that wish to expand their operations may also be willing to hire welfare recipients, but may be the least able to absorb the costs of hiring and training. Since California has never instituted a state Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), perhaps larger employers could be induced to pay an additional percentage of their payroll into a private fund that would be made available to help subsidize small employers if they hire and train new employees from the welfare rolls (either from TANF or GA). Such a fund might also be used to subsidize the start-up costs of new enterprises, either in the inner cities or rural areas.

Ideas such as these do not foreclose the more conventional appeals to the private sector—to work with county schools and community colleges to improve their basic-skills training, to provide summer jobs to at-risk youth, to make their annual contributions to local food banks and drug-treatment centers. But whether it is an innovative new public-private partnership or the old annual United Way fund-raising campaign, this hard truth remains: Private for-profit giving will always be variable. It will change with market conditions and the whims of senior managers. It has always been thus. What has changed is that this variability now increasingly characterizes public-sector spending for the poor, as well.

Locus of control: If counties continue to operate 58 different GA programs, within the confines of current state law, each county will have relative freedom to modify its own eligibility criteria and benefit packages. In independence, there lies relatively certain administrative control. If the state were to release the counties from the mandate to provide GA altogether, counties would certainly have a great deal of latitude, but their underlying poverty problems may not change. Indeed, with the changes in federal and state law, county poverty problems may grow worse. If the state fails to provide any additional funding assistance with this new freedom, counties will be no better off than before. They will likely be forced to continue to limit and cut any assistance they provide.

If counties want to collaborate with each other, either on a regional or statewide basis, they will face a daunting task. Even within the strictures of current state law, county GA programs differ markedly from each other. Whether counties with very different budgets, tax bases, and spending priorities can find common ground on key programmatic features remains an open question.

To test the proposition, we suggest that our participating Bay Area counties try a small experiment. Over the course of a two-day retreat, we propose that the directors and some key agency staff come together for the sole purpose of mapping out a uniform, regional, revamped GA program. Such a public, multiple-county collaboration would set up some "winners and losers." Those counties operating more generous programs would presumably tighten eligibility and lower their benefit payments, while those now at the low end would have to make their programs somewhat more generous. The trade-offs are self evident: More generous counties might save some money at the expense of their GA recipients, while less generous counties

might have to pay more, to the benefit of their GA recipients. If our diverse BASSC counties could overcome these difficulties and agree on the specifics of eligibility, benefits, work requirements, administrative control and funding, we'd have a working model that would be of great use elsewhere in the state.

If the BASSC counties are unable to reach consensus, they might be better advised to concentrate their efforts on a new state-county partnership. The fiscal disparities that prevent an inter-county agreement might be mitigated if the state were to contribute new revenues. The trick would be to find an equitable method of allocating those new state dollars across counties. This could prove to be very difficult. Counties that have maintained relatively generous GA programs will want state fiscal relief, while counties with the least generous programs will claim state dollars on the grounds that their poor citizens are most in need. Suburban legislators may be interested in funneling more money to their counties, at the expense of urban counties.

Whether the state and the counties can reach a fair and amicable settlement is impossible to predict. Whatever the final arrangement is, however, the counties have one other major concern regarding a new partnership with the state: What, if any, strings will the state attach to the new money it provides? Just as the nation's governors found themselves saddled with a number of congressionally dictated "dos and don'ts," county officials may find that the state will impose a quid pro quo for a GA bailout.

As we have suggested earlier, counties should strive to develop a firm CWDA position that they will uniformly support. One approach might include having the state set minimum eligibility and benefit criteria that the state would fund, permitting counties to offer optional (county-funded) supplemental payments on top of the state base. This is analogous to the

federal/state SSI/SSP funding model. The downside to this approach is that poor households may choose to migrate from less generous to more generous counties. In addition, if caseloads rise and the state do not increase its spending, it might mandate counties to make up any shortfall (up to the minimum benefit level set).

Alternatively, the state could set maximum eligibility and benefit criteria and require that counties abide by these state-set limits as a condition of receiving any state aid for GA.

Presumably, state dollars would flow to the counties on a fixed-sum block-grant basis. In a recession, if GA caseloads expanded, counties would be responsible for assuming the net new costs.

It is extremely unlikely that the state would structure its GA contributions on the old-law AFDC "entitlement" model, in which the number of poor households meeting designated eligibility criteria would automatically determine both state and county benefit expenditures.

Finally, as murky as inter-county and county-state collaborations can be, they may be further complicated by the participation of non-profit and/or for-profit entities. Unless such private sector organizations explicitly agree to abide by publicly set rules, each organization might wish to impose its own conditions in exchange for its fiscal contribution. Perhaps a faith-based organization is willing to provide substantial resources, but insists that those who benefit must attend church services. Or a private for-profit donor might be willing to provide paid work to some recipients, but only if they meet a specific demographic profile. Alternatively, a local foundation may offer to help, but only if it can extend benefits to households with more income or assets than permitted by the public program. In such instances, it may be easier to keep relationships with private-sector providers informal. If the public program cannot accommodate

all who need help, the counties could make ad-hoc referrals to private-sector donors with extralegal conditions.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendation #1: Involve policy analysts and staff at the county and state level in a data collection planning process. Should the BASSC directors decide to proceed with data collection efforts, they will want to consider having their policy staffs carefully review and modify the proposed GA template. Ideally, other CWDA principals and staff, state Department of Social Services (DSS) staff, and state legislative staff should be involved in this process. Both the counties and the state will greatly benefit from having a strong GA data collection instrument.

- A. Develop common, operational definitions across BASSC counties for terms such as "employable," "disabled," "aged," "exempt," and so on. It was beyond the scope of this project to plumb the depths of all the relevant terms that would have to be carefully defined for purposes of GA-relevant data collection. It would be highly desirable to undertake such an effort in connection with any future data collection efforts.
- B. Develop the capacity to access and analyze the full range of data collected in intake applications. Counties do not have effective access to the bulk of the raw data they collect. If they did, it might be possible to reach consensus on how best to aggregate and report age, education, or work-experience data; search old records; and reconstruct common data sets among counties. Some counties do not retain their raw data; one urban county has *only* current-month data for its GA caseload.
- C. Identify data critical to decision-making and develop the capacity to collect and utilize this information. The project design team wanted to know, for example, whether GA recipients had ever been convicted of felonies (particularly drug-related felonies) or

misdemeanors, their parole status, the amount of time they served in prison and their health and mental health status in order to help gauge GA applicants' and recipients' ability to work. D. Develop the capacity to identify sub-groups of the GA population (e.g., by age group or employment history) in order to target services more effectively. All of our counties will make informed guesses about the impact of this provision on their GA caseloads. None can be terribly precise. To begin with, most counties do not now aggregate their GA age brackets precisely in this 18-50 fashion. Second, none of the counties presently collect detailed individual work histories (weekly hours worked). Third, they cannot afford to undertake a manual search of old records to try to figure out how this target group varies as a share of their GA caseloads over time. In short, counties have neither all the necessary data nor the means to accurately estimate the numbers of people and the potential costs involved with respect to this one provision of the new law.

Recommendation #2: Establish a CWDA working group to develop a detailed model for estimating the impact of federal changes on GA caseloads and costs. A detailed calculus or estimate is needed regarding the likely effects using actual county data. Changes in federal law, if left unmitigated by subsequent federal and state actions, could well increase the number of needy people seeking help from county welfare and health agencies, as well as from non-profit community providers. A two-pronged approach is recommended: 1) identify potential new costs to the counties— both now and in the future. These costs will occur as households and individuals previously eligible for federally and state subsidized programs lose these more generous benefits and turn to county GA programs instead. To arrive at an estimate of new county GA costs, it is important to evaluate current SSI, AFDC, and food stamp caseloads and

try to identify all of the current recipients likely to be subject to benefit reductions or terminations, and 2) identify the amount of "unmet need" experienced by individuals and households who will lose the more generous federally subsidized benefits. Some of these households will seek to replace the lost federal and/or state benefits and services through other means. For planning purposes, it is important for both public and non-profit agencies to try to estimate the size of the "benefit gap" that remains.

Recommendation #3: Reassess GA Program Elements.

A. Focus on GA work-preparation activities and coordinate with already-existing work programs. Because even the most efficient work programs are so expensive, we strongly recommend that counties try to take advantage of existing work programs that are subsidized by other levels of government. Given the high overlap between GA and food stamp recipients, it makes good sense to coordinate county GA work efforts with the FSET program. GA recipients are also eligible for the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA). Finally, counties should seriously consider negotiating with the state to permit some or all of their able-bodied GA recipients to participate in whatever new work-training program is made available to TANF recipients. As long as counties are required and/or remain willing to serve employable adults, and if they are serious about helping people to become self-sufficient, they should give serious thought to beefing up their GA work requirements and work-preparation activities. To make this practicable, however, counties should consider carefully how they define "employable." In addition, counties should develop a clear sense of the per capita costs of moving various subcategories of GA recipients to work.

- B. Consider establishing a separate program for the disabled who cannot work. Statewide eligibility criteria for such a disability program would need to be established in order to avoid having persons migrate from one county to another. Non-medical benefits might vary with the cost of living in various regions of the state. Counties might also wish to explore, with the state, a means of "buying" moderately or temporarily disabled GA recipients into the Medi-Cal program— particularly into lower-cost HMO type arrangements for basic and preventive care.
- C. Re-examine income and assets tests. If counties are primarily concerned with keeping their GA-related costs manageable, they may wish to reexamine their income and assets tests with an eye toward further tightening the rules. In this way, they can keep all but the most destitute of households from qualifying. If, on the other hand, counties are interested in both alleviating hardship and giving households more of an incentive to find additional sources of income, they may wish to consider moderating their income and assets tests.
- D. Consider making greater use of in-kind benefits as an alternative to cash. Counties generally pay GA benefits in the form of cash. In-kind benefits (shelter, food, child care, transportation, health care services, and so on), vouchers, or direct vendor payments may be more appropriate for some of the eligible populations being served. For example, disabled persons not expected to work might receive cash, except for their medical services. Persons with drug problems might be required to have representative payees or qualify only for in-kind benefits or direct vendor payments. Employable adults might receive only in-kind assistance (shelter, food, transportation, and medical care). Or, cash and in-kind assistance could be offered on a "work-first" basis. In other words, once individuals have worked some

pre-designated number of supervised hours for public or non-profit agencies, they could be provided with benefits.

E. Consider bringing multiple-person GA grant levels (at least for adults with children) in line with state-set TANF benefits for households of comparable size. Counties should probably strive to set up a statewide family assistance program that parallels TANF as closely as possible and that blends its administrative apparatus with TANF as much as federal law will permit. Counties that choose to pay higher benefits for any or all of their caseload may find that some households will migrate from less generous counties. It would be advisable for counties to try to "harmonize" their benefits on a regional, if not statewide, basis that reflects the cost of living in each area.

F. Reconsider the efficacy of limiting the duration of some or all benefits in the GA programs. Ideally, certain essential benefits should be made available without limits. These might include emergency, routine, and preventive health care benefits. Basic shelter and nutrition should be available, at least on an in-kind basis, for those in need of these basics. When it comes to cash payments and other supportive services, counties might want to differentiate between those who are disabled and not expected to work and those who are expected to work.

Recommendation #4: Maintain close contact with legislative representatives, and coordinate

BASSC and individual county efforts with those of the CWDA. If counties properly brief their legislative representatives, little in the way of welfare reform will happen without a deal on GA. That is why it is important for counties to provide useful and easily understood "caseload and cost-shift" data to their state Senate and Assembly members.

Recommendation #5: Educate the private sector. If the public sector hopes to develop a long-term partnership with its private, for-profit sector, public-sector leaders must convince their private-sector counterparts that the health of the community in which they all live and do business will deteriorate—posing a real threat to everybody's quality of life and profit margin—if poverty and dependency are left to fester. With the decline in federal and, possibly, state spending, it is important that the private sector help bridge the gap. At the very least, the for-profit sector needs to understand the connection between its hiring practices and salary scales and the plight of those who are able-bodied and willing to work, but who remain chronically unemployed or underemployed, or who work full-time and remain poor.

Recommendation #6: Experiment with small scale collaboration. If counties want to collaborate with each other, either on a regional or statewide basis, they will face a daunting task. Even within the strictures of current state law, county GA programs differ markedly from each other. Whether counties with very different budgets, tax bases, and spending priorities can find common ground on key programmatic features remains an open question. To test the proposition, we suggest that our participating Bay Area counties try a small experiment. Over the course of a two-day retreat, we propose that the directors and some key agency staff come together for the sole purpose of mapping out a uniform, regional, revamped GA program. Such a public, multiple-county collaboration would set up some "winners and losers." Those counties operating more generous programs would presumably tighten eligibility and lower their benefit payments, while those now at the low end would have to make their programs somewhat more generous. The trade-offs are self evident: More generous counties might save some money at the expense of their GA recipients, while less generous counties might have to pay more, to the

benefit of their GA recipients. If our diverse BASSC counties could overcome these difficulties and agree on the specifics of eligibility, benefits, work requirements, administrative control and funding, we would have a working model that could be useful throughout the state.

APPENDIX A: REVIEW OF GA PROGRAMS NATIONWIDE44

Most, but not all states or localities provide GA programs. Because they are locally initiated and managed, no uniform data are routinely collected on these programs on a national basis. However, there have been periodic sample studies. In 1978, 1982, and 1989, the federal Department of Health and Human Services conducted GA studies. Facing increasing budget constraints, the Department has not undertaken such a study since 1989. In 1992, the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, together with the National Conference on State Legislatures, conducted a study similar in scope to those previous federal efforts entitled *General Assistance Programs: Gaps in the Safety Net* (1995), which added one particularly useful feature: It summarizes the then-available (and limited) studies of attempts to get more able-bodied GA recipients to work. We will discuss these findings in the final section of our paper.

More recently, the Urban Institute, as part of its *Assessing the New Federalism* project, conducted a telephone survey (between June and August 1996) of all 50 states and the District of Columbia to obtain updated information on the status of GA programs. In states where GA programs are allowed to vary significantly from county to county, the Urban Institute collected GA program information only from the most populous county. Thus, in California, the Urban Institute's data come only from Los Angeles County. Nevertheless, the Urban Institute's recently released report, *State General Assistance Programs*, *1996*, provides an up-to-date, if somewhat limited, summary of GA programs around the country and serves as a useful backdrop for considering possible GA program changes in California, generally, and in Bay Area counties,

specifically. The remainder of this section's summary information is drawn from the Urban Institute's report.⁴⁵

GA program availability and administration

Most states try to provide some assistance to those individuals and households who are unable to qualify for federally subsidized programs, such as Supplemental Security Income (SSI), for the elderly, blind, and disabled poor, and Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), for poor families with children (replaced in the new federal law with the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families or TANF block grant program). For example, poor adults with disabilities not deemed severe enough for SSI, but who have trouble finding and keeping employment, may turn to GA programs for help. Poor childless adults, including pregnant women in their first two trimesters of pregnancy, might turn to GA. Even some parents with children, whose personal circumstances disqualify them from AFDC/TANF may seek relief from local GA programs.⁴⁶

At present, of the 50 states and the District of Columbia, 42 operate some sort of GA program.⁴⁷ Of these, 33 operate programs throughout the state, nine have GA assistance in some, but not all localities in the state, and nine offer no program at all. Most of the latter are found in the south.

Of the 33 states running programs statewide, only 25 operate them uniformly in all localities.⁴⁸ The other eight states in this group offer GA in all localities, but allow features of the program (such as eligibility criteria and benefit payments) to vary among localities.⁴⁹ California is one of these eight states.

Eighteen states do not require GA programs at all. In nine of these states, some of the more populous cities and/or counties have elected to provide some GA assistance.⁵⁰ In the other nine states, there are no discernible GA programs operating. ⁵¹

Because these GA programs are state and local creations, and are funded exclusively with state and locally raised revenues, there are no uniform eligibility requirements, benefit payments, financing, or administrative arrangements among states, or even among counties within a state, like California, that permits programs to vary across jurisdictions. Moreover, different states and localities do not use comparable definitions. Terms like "elderly," "disabled," and "unemployable" (to name but a few examples), mean different things in different places. Nor do different states and localities use the same reporting methods. Consequently, it is very difficult to provide reliable descriptions of GA programs across the country. What follows therefore, should be considered a rough summary of the nation's GA programs.

Eligibility

Universal or categorical: Regarding eligibility criteria, the Urban Institute's recent study found that only 12 states provide GA to all financially needy persons (who don't qualify for federally subsidized programs) who meet state and/or local eligibility requirements. The other 30 states provide GA only to certain categories of people, such as the elderly, disabled, and others deemed unemployable, and/or households with children. All 42 states with any GA program offer assistance to the elderly, disabled, or others thought unemployable. In fact, many of the elderly and disabled may be waiting for SSI determinations. (If such individuals are eventually granted SSI benefits retroactive to the application date, many states/localities will require that the new SSI beneficiaries reimburse them for the "interim" GA benefits paid in the meantime.)

By contrast, 31 of the 42 states with any GA programs offer assistance to poor children or families with children. Only 16 states offer GA to able-bodied or "employable" adults who do not care for dependent children.

Los Angeles County allows all financially needy individuals and households, who do not otherwise qualify for federally subsidized programs, to apply for GA benefits.

Income and assets: Income limits usually vary according to household size and sometimes with where the households reside. For example, higher limits may be permitted in areas with higher than average costs of living. Income limits can also vary with the eligibility category. For example, new applicants may be subject to lower income limits than ongoing recipients; those deemed unemployable may be permitted higher income limits than those deemed employable; and households in subsidized public housing may have lower income limits than those in private housing. Assets limits, on the other hand, do not generally vary by household size or eligibility category. Most states permit GA households between \$1,000 and \$2,000 in assets, often modeled after the assets limits in the SSI or the old AFDC programs.

Income limits vary considerably across states. At the low end of the spectrum, Florida, Kentucky, and New Hampshire require that GA applicants have zero income to qualify for assistance. At the high end, Hawaii permits individuals to have monthly incomes of up to \$1,239 and families of three to have monthly incomes of up to \$2,109.

Most states permit certain income and assets to be exempted in making these eligibility determinations. Asset exemptions usually include homes, personal goods, and all or some portion of a car's worth. Income exemptions may include all or some portion of unearned income, such

as other sources of benefits (federally provided Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program or Women, Infants, and Children benefits, e.g.) and some portion of earned income.

Los Angeles County permits individual applicants to have monthly incomes of up to \$221, while employed GA recipients may have up to \$611 per month and unemployed recipients \$221 per month (or less, depending on living arrangements). A family of three applying for GA could have up to \$431 per month in income, while employed recipients could have up to \$831 in monthly income and unemployed recipients could have up to \$431 in monthly income. LA permits no income exemptions. After exemptions (\$34,000 in real property and up to \$4,500 for a car), LA permits individual applicants to have only \$50 in assets, and a family of three to have \$100 in assets, while ongoing GA recipients are permitted up to \$1,500 in assets.

<u>Citizenship and residency</u>: Thirty-six states currently restrict GA eligibility to citizens or legal residents (including legal immigrants and refugees) and deny GA to illegal or undocumented persons. Only three states (Idaho, New York, and North Carolina) have no citizenship requirements. The District of Columbia does not require citizenship for persons under age 18, and Maine requires that only its able-bodied applicants prove citizenship or legal alien status.

Virtually all jurisdictions offering GA programs require that applicants currently reside in the state or locality where they are applying for benefits. Some also require that the applicants declare their intent to remain in that jurisdiction, while seven require that applicants prove they've lived in the jurisdiction for some specific length of time, ranging from 15 days to nine months.

Los Angeles County requires that GA recipients be citizens or legal residents and that all applicants prove they have resided in the county for not less than 15 days.

Work requirements: Of the 42 states offering GA programs in all or some of their jurisdictions, half (21) require that recipients participate in work programs as a condition of continued eligibility. Although nine states provide some education and training options, most states emphasize finding an unsubsidized job as quickly as possible and/or participating in "workfare"type programs, in which the value of the GA benefit is "worked off." These requirements generally apply to those programs which offer GA to "employable" adults. In addition, many GA recipients also receive Food Stamps and are, therefore, required to meet the federally set work requirements for that program. At the time of the Urban Institute study, however, only about half of those states with GA work requirements coordinated their work requirements with those of the Food Stamp work programs. ⁵² Los Angeles County does impose work requirements on able-bodied GA recipients, but does not permit any GA applicant to be employed full time.

<u>Drug screening and treatment</u>: At the time the Urban Institute conducted its survey, none of the 42 states running GA programs required drug screening as a condition of eligibility, although two are likely to begin such drug tests shortly. Colorado intends to test all applicants beginning January 1, 1997, and Los Angeles County is developing such a program.

Seven states do require that GA recipients agree to participate in treatment for drug or alcohol abuse if they are found to be substance dependent. Failure to do so could disqualify substance abusers from continued GA eligibility. In these cases, the GA benefits are often paid directly to vendors of specific services or to substitute payees.

Benefits

Form and amount: Benefits available under GA vary considerably, both in form and amount. The Urban Institute found that 28 states provide cash benefits to all recipients, while 11 states offer only in-kind benefits (either in the form of vouchers or vendor payments), and three states offer a mix of cash and in-kind benefits, depending on the reason for eligibility (e.g., the disabled qualify for cash payments, but all others receive only vendor payments or vouchers).

Three states (Idaho, New Hampshire, and South Dakota) do not limit GA benefits, preferring to provide vouchers sufficient to cover the actual cost of goods and services provided. And Iowa does not set monthly benefit limits, but does impose annual limits. However, most GA programs do cap the monthly amount of benefits a household can receive, and these maximum amounts can vary by household size, reason for eligibility, and/or living arrangements. For one-person households, these maximum monthly payments seem to range from a low of about \$100 to a high of about \$400; for three-person households, from about \$200 to about \$700.

It is important to remember, however, that the GA amounts actually paid are, on average, less than the maximum permitted. (Any non-exempt income that the household receives in a given month is generally subtracted from the maximum grant amount, resulting in a lower average GA payment.)

Of the 28 states providing cash benefits, the average benefit comes to roughly 40% of the federal poverty line, ranging from a low of 12% of poverty in Missouri, to a high of 100% in Nebraska.⁵³ With the exception of Hawaii (average GA benefit comes to 71% of poverty) and Nebraska (100% of poverty), all other states with cash benefits make average GA payments to individuals of less than 55% of the poverty line.

Los Angeles County, effective March 1996, provides a one-person household with a maximum monthly cash payment of roughly \$221, and a three-person household with about \$431 per month. The average payment per individual is roughly 34% of the federal poverty level.

<u>Duration</u>: With respect to the duration of GA benefits, the Urban Institute found that 18 states provide benefits on an ongoing basis, while 15 impose time limits on some portion of their GA caseloads, and nine states time-limit GA benefits to all recipients. At present, states are more likely to exclude certain categories of recipients, such as employable adults without dependents, than to impose time-limited GA benefits.

States with time limits either provide assistance for some set number of months within a given time period or establish a lifetime limit. Some states without time limits often require that GA cases be reevaluated periodically, in order to be certain that the households remain eligible for assistance. Others require that the household reapply for specific vouchers whenever a given need (like rent) reoccurs.

At the time of the Urban Institute study, Los Angeles County provided ongoing assistance, without time limits.

Medical assistance: Medicaid benefits, which are linked automatically to SSI benefits for the elderly, disabled, and blind, and were linked to AFDC households (and will likely be available to all TANF and most former AFDC households found ineligible for TANF), are only provided to GA recipients by three states (Delaware, Hawaii, and Oregon) and the District of Columbia.

Of the remaining 38 states with GA programs, 29 provide medical assistance to some or all GA recipients through state and/or county medical programs or by allowing GA programs to

reimburse for certain medical expenses. Some states will make their GA-medical programs available to needy households who do not meet the eligibility criteria for the cash GA programs. However, these county/GA medical benefits are usually less comprehensive than those provided under the Medicaid program. In some states, such medical benefits are limited to life-threatening conditions.

There are nine states with GA programs which do not include medical assistance components, but most offer alternative means of acquiring health care, such as public hospital systems or indigent health care programs. States without GA programs may also provide limited medical coverage to their poor citizens who don't qualify for Medicaid.

Los Angeles County refers its GA recipients to the LA County Health Department for services (except for those who are permanently disabled and likely to be eligible for Medi-Cal). Covered services include inpatient and outpatient care, physician services, prescription drugs, and nursing home care.

Caseloads and expenditures

Reliable caseload and cost data are nearly impossible to obtain, primarily because of the wide variation in eligibility criteria across and within states, program changes over time in numerous localities, and lack of uniform reporting methods. Because the Urban Institute was able to survey only the most populous county in each of 17 states (that either mandate GA statewide but permit key program features to vary from one county to another or only offer GA in some of their localities), we do not have cost and caseload data for all states.

Among the 25 states operating uniform GA programs statewide, the Urban Institute found that average monthly state caseloads varied considerably in absolute numbers (from fewer than

1,000 persons in Alaska and Rhode Island to almost 340,000 persons in New York), but that as a percentage of state population, GA caseloads were consistently very small—ranging from less than 0.1 percent in Oregon and Utah to about 1.8 percent in New York. Statewide expenditures also varied widely, from about \$4 million annually in Utah and Vermont to nearly \$1.1 billion in New York.

Los Angeles County's estimated average monthly caseload in 1995 was nearly 92,000, or about one percent of the county's general population. Annual GA expenditures for the county were about \$21 million.

APPENDIX B: REVIEW OF CALIFORNIA'S GA PROGRAM

Assessing California's GA program is no less difficult than evaluating the programs nationwide. Although the program is mandated by Section 17000 of the state's Welfare and Institutions Code (WIC), the 58 counties have broad discretion in structuring the program's eligibility criteria and benefits. In fact, there is not a single GA program operating in the State of California; rather, there are 58 different variations on a theme. The state does not set out uniform standards or definitions and does not require regular reporting of county data. As a consequence, we have neither a statewide database on GA, nor comparable data among the 58 counties.

In short, nobody in the State of California can say with any accuracy who receives GA benefits, why they are poor and in need of such aid, what benefits they receive, what happens to them over time, and how cost-effective GA expenditures are. Not only does this hamper informed policy making by state and county officials with respect to current GA recipients, programs, and costs, it also greatly complicates future policy-making with respect to coming welfare reforms. Absent reliable and up-to-date information, state and county officials can only guess at how GA caseloads, program needs, and costs will change over time as a consequence of changes in federal and state law. Moreover, any attempts to revise or reinvent GA can only be evaluated against current program operations, which are not well understood.

The most recent review of California's GA program was published in 1995, based on survey data collected by UCLA researchers in the spring of 1992. Only 37 counties responded to the questionnaire, but the study's authors also reviewed other records to obtain some information on the remaining 21 counties.⁵⁴

Although the information in this report is somewhat dated, it provides useful data for nearly two-thirds (37) of California's counties, including those with the largest populations and GA caseloads and costs. Additionally, the study analyzed the relationship between GA caseload size and expenditures and demographic, economic, and social variables, with some cautionary findings. The remainder of this section draws on the material from this 1992 review of California's GA program.

Program background, availability, and administration

The State of California mandates that counties provide public assistance to the indigent, but the program is completely funded and administered by the counties. In fact, California is one of eight states with a mandatory "statewide" GA program that is permitted to vary from county to county. It is, however, the only state in the country which relies entirely on county-raised general revenues to support its program.

Today's GA program has its roots in California's Pauper Act of 1931 and subsequent amendments made in 1937. Until very recently, further changes in the GA program were mandated more by California's courts than by the state legislature. Prior to the 1970s, courts generally found that counties had an obligation to provide relief to all poor persons, but that they were permitted "broad discretion to determine eligibility for, the type and amount of, and conditions to be attached to indigent relief." Beginning in 1971, however, a series of court cases began to chip away at county discretion. In case after case, court decisions struck down various counties' attempts to control GA costs by limiting benefit payments and/or narrowing eligibility criteria. 55

Restrained by judicial decisions, growing GA caseloads and costs in the 1980s were particularly burdensome to counties. California's population grew by 26.2% between 1981 and 1991. Yet, over the same decade, the average monthly number of individuals receiving GA in the state grew by 295% (from 26,979 in 1981 to 106,557 in 1991), and the number of families receiving assistance grew by 226% (from 1,034 in 1981 to 3,371 in 1991). Expenditures skyrocketed along with burgeoning caseloads, rising 369% (from \$86.3 million to \$404.5 million) over the same time period. However, the counties' total tax and other revenues increased by only 107% (from \$12.1 billion to \$25 billion) from 1981 to 1991.

Predictably, the combination of judicial restrictions and unprecedented growth in their GA programs caused most counties to seek fiscal relief. They could no longer sustain GA programs that outstripped their ability to raise revenues. (This was exacerbated by passage of Proposition 13, in 1978 GA costs were eating up available resources—threatening county investment in desirable public goods and social services, such as libraries, public transit, child welfare, physical and mental health programs. Eventually, some counties asserted that their GA costs were imperiling vital functions, such as police and fire protection.

Counties intensified their efforts to get the legislature to overturn, via new statutory law, various court rulings on GA. In 1991, the legislature began to respond. First, it revised Section 17000 of the WIC, permitting counties to satisfy their obligation to aid the indigent if their benefit levels were at least 62% of the 1991 poverty level (\$342 per month for an individual), adjusted annually as were AFDC benefits. When Governor Wilson succeeded in getting the legislature to cut AFDC benefits, as part of his 1991-1992 budget, some counties sought corresponding reductions in GA benefits. This led to further litigation, but as part of the 1992-

1993 budget, the legislature moved to codify the counties' authority to cut GA benefits at the same rate that AFDC benefits were cut.⁵⁶

In addition, counties with lower housing costs, as measured by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development "Fair Market Rents" index, were allowed to reduce GA benefits by another 1.5% to 4.5%. The state legislature also authorized counties to reduce GA grants for persons in shared housing, to include the value of in-kind benefits toward meeting the now-reduced county payment standards, to reduce or terminate aid to recipients who failed to comply with work requirements or other program rules without good cause, and to impose 15-day residency requirements.

More GA relief came with the 1993-1994 budget package, in which county property tax revenues were shifted from counties to the state, helping to defray the state's growing deficit as the recession deepened. To compensate for this revenue shift, the state legislature permitted counties, effective January 1, 1994, to further cut their GA grants (below the previously modified standards) if, after notice and a public hearing, the Commission on State Mandates finds that meeting the standard would cause petitioning counties serious fiscal problems. Even with the steady decline in GA benefits— they currently average \$225 per month, down from \$307 five years ago— counties spent \$414 million on GA in the state's 1995-1996 fiscal year.

Ironically, even after the decade of extraordinary program growth in the 1980s, California's GA program was still more limited in scope than other states' GA efforts. According to 1992 summary data cited by Moon and Schneiderman, nationwide, the number of GA recipients was 17% higher in 1990 than in 1980. Although California was the most populous state in the nation, and the number of individuals in the state receiving GA grew by nearly 300% during roughly the

same time period (1981-1991), compared to the rest of the country, California's GA caseload was only the fifth largest in absolute size and the fourteenth largest relative to total population. California had only 3.6 GA recipients per 1,000 population, compared to a national average of 4.9 per 1,000 population. This surprisingly low ratio is even more pronounced when California is compared to other major, industrial states running GA programs— New York (16.5), Michigan (17.2), Pennsylvania (13.6), Massachusetts (7.2), and Illinois (9.1).

This low rate of aid was not evident in other public assistance programs, however. In 1990, with 12% of the nation's entire population, California provided 17% of the nation's AFDC benefits, 40% of the nation's AFDC-U (two-parent) benefits, and 18% of the nation's SSI benefits. By contrast, it paid only 8.6% of the nation's GA benefits. This anomaly might be explained by the fact that only California relies entirely on county-raised revenues to fund its GA program.

Eligibility

Universal or categorical: Mandated by state law, the GA program operates in all 58 counties and is required to serve all poor persons who cannot qualify for other sources of assistance. It is the public assistance program of last resort and is residual in nature. Different counties may treat different categories of eligible recipients differently— imposing different requirements or standards on those deemed employable versus those considered unemployable, for example—but all counties are, in theory, serving individuals and childless couples, emancipated minors, families with children, the disabled, and elderly. The presumption is that all of these poor persons or households are ineligible for, are applying for, or are already receiving any other benefits.

Income and assets: Income limits vary from county to county. For the 37 counties that participated in the 1992 survey, most set their income limits at the same level as the maximum monthly grant amounts that the applying individuals or households could qualify for, assuming they had no other countable income. (For the 37 counties reporting, maximum individual GA grants ranged from a low of \$209 per month in Tulare to a high of \$395 per month in Humboldt.) At the time of the survey, two counties (Lake and Madera) had very low income limits, set at \$50. A couple of other counties set their income limits at a nominal sum below their maximum grant amounts (Sacramento, for example, set its limit at \$10 less than its maximum monthly grant payment).

Of the 10 BASSC counties participating in this project, eight reported their income limits as part of the 1992 survey. Alameda, Contra Costa, Marin, San Mateo, Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, and Sonoma all reported income limits equal to their maximum grant amounts. San Franscisco reported setting its income limit at \$5 less than the maximum grant amount. At the time, the maximum grant amounts for these eight counties were tightly clustered, ranging from \$327 per month in Contra Costa to \$345 in San Francisco.

At the time of the survey, only two counties, Alameda and San Francisco reported income disregards for those GA recipients who were working. **Alameda** permitted recipients to keep up to 50% of their gross earnings (up to a maximum of \$170 per month) and still qualify for GA benefits. In 1992, the income limit for a single, employed GA recipient in Alameda was reported to be \$629. The income limit for a working GA recipient in **San Francisco** was \$610.

Assets limits vary widely from county to county. The sketchy material reported by Moon and Schneiderman suggests that, of the 37 counties participating in the 1992 study, many permit

assets of up to \$1,000 or \$1,500— although it is unclear whether these are liquid assets or all assets. Neither is it always clear whether the reported limits vary by household size or whether certain items are exempt, such as homes and personal belongings.

Some counties do distinguish between real property and liquid assets, and some have separate assets limits on automobiles. Humboldt County reported an assets limit of \$50, while Los Angeles reported assets limits of \$34,000 in market value for real property, plus personal property of up to \$500, plus \$50 in cash for an individual (\$100 in cash for a family), plus up to \$1,500 value for a car.

Eight of the ten counties participating in the present BASSC project reported their assets, during the 1992 survey, as follows: Alameda—\$1,500 in liquid assets; Contra Costa—\$500, of which no more than \$50 may be in cash or other liquid assets; Marin—\$50 cash on hand plus \$600 in liquid assets; San Francisco—savings up to \$25, plus a vehicle valued up to \$900, plus insurance of up to \$600; San Mateo—\$50 plus a vehicle valued up to \$1,000; Santa Clara—\$50; Santa Cruz—\$200 in cash, plus a vehicle valued up to \$1,500, plus other personal property valued up to \$200; and Sonoma—\$0 in liquid assets, but a vehicle valued up to \$1,500.

Citizenship and residency: Of the 37 counties responding to the 1992 survey, six required that GA applicants be U.S. citizens as a condition of eligibility (Inyo, Lake, Mendocino, Plumas, Siskiyou, and Tuolumne). Another six counties required neither citizenship nor legal permanent resident status (Calaveras, Glenn, San Francisco, San Mateo, Shasta, and Yolo). The remaining 25 counties required only permanent resident status, including legal aliens able to work and to give proof of their intent to reside in the U.S. permanently.

As a consequence of the U.S. amnesty ruling in 1991, Glenn, Los Angeles, Orange,
Sacramento, San Francisco, and Santa Clara counties extended GA access to those aliens who
did not have permanent resident status, but who were certified by the Immigration and
Naturalization Service to work in the U.S. and who intended to remain in the country
permanently. California counties do not intentionally provide GA benefits to individuals or
households here illegally or legally, but on temporary visas.

Only ten of the 37 counties participating in the 1992 survey reported having no residency requirement (Amador, Colusa, Contra Costa, Humboldt, Inyo, Madera, Modoc, Mono, Santa Clara, and Yolo). The remaining 27 imposed varying requirements, ranging from statements of intent to reside in the county (Amador, Fresno, Los Angeles, Mendocino, Monterey, Orange, Sacramento, San Benito, San Francisco, and Sonoma), to providing proof of residence, such as rent receipts, descriptions of living arrangements, or even home visits (Calaveras, El Dorado, Glenn, Plumas, San Mateo, Santa Cruz, and Shasta). With the exception of Tuolumne, none of the 27 counties reporting some sort of residency requirement imposed a minimum period of county residence prior to applying for or qualifying for GA benefits. However, the legislature did not explicitly authorize counties to impose up to 15-day residency requirements until the 1992-1993 budget package was agreed upon.

Some counties reported that they changed their residency policies as a consequence of a 1987 court decision, which struck down a San Diego rule that a GA applicant have a "fixed address" within 60 days of applying for aid, in order to maintain eligibility. Before the lawsuit was initiated, most counties required "proof of address," which effectively disqualified homeless

persons from receiving aid. Santa Clara abolished its proof of address requirement before 1985, Contra Costa did so in December 1985, Alameda in 1986, and San Francisco in 1989.

Work, relative responsibility, and other requirements: Of the 37 counties responding to the 1992 survey, all but three (Mendocino, San Luis Obispo, and Siskiyou) required GA recipients deemed employable to search for and accept work and/or to participate in "workfare" activities.

Twenty-eight counties required that close relatives assume financial responsibility for GA applicants and/or recipients— usually contacting related adults, spouses, and/or parents prior to granting aid. Nine counties did not have "relative responsibility" requirements (Colusa, Glenn, Inyo, Mono, Monterey, San Luis Obispo, San Mateo, Santa Barbara, and Shasta). Of the participating BASSC counties, eight reported as follows: Alameda— If a recipient/applicant lives with a relative, the relative will be asked whether he or she is willing to provide for rent; but it is optional; Contra Costa— spouse for spouse, and parent for minor child, and the county attempts to contact parents, adult children and sponsors of aliens to attempt to collect support;

Marin— spouse for spouse and parents for minor children living in the home; San Francisco— spouse for spouse when a grant is for two persons, first degree consanguinity; San Mateo— no relative responsibility requirements; Santa Clara— spouse for spouse and parents for minor children; Santa Cruz— a GA applicant living with a relative is not eligible for aid; Sonoma— spouse for spouse, rent is not paid to parents, unless eligible for SSI.

According to Moon and Schneiderman, 16 counties reported "other" GA eligibility requirements. The most commonly cited were: applying for all other relevant income transfer programs (including SSI, State Disability Insurance, Unemployment Insurance, and Workers'

Compensation), verifying illness or disability for those claiming they could not work, and agreeing to treatment for substance abuse, if necessary.

Benefits

Form and amount: Of the 37 counties that participated in the 1992 survey, 18 reported providing benefits in the form of cash (Alpine, Amador, Calaveras, Colusa, Contra Costa, Glenn, Marin, Mariposa, Mendocino, Modoc, Mono, San Luis Obispo, San Mateo, Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, Shasta, Siskiyou, and Tulare). Three others provided only in-kind benefits (Inyo, Madera, and San Benito), and 13 offered some of both (Alameda, Fresno, Humboldt, Kern, Los Angeles, Monterey, Orange, Plumas, Sacramento, San Francisco, Santa Barbara, Tuolumne, and Yolo). Although the Moon and Schneiderman study offers no explanation, it reports that three counties appeared to offer neither cash nor in-kind benefits (El Dorado, Lake, and Sonoma).

In 1992, of the 37 survey counties, the maximum monthly grant payment for a single GA recipient ranged from a low of \$209 in Tulare to a high of \$395 in Humboldt, with a mean monthly payment of \$321, and a median monthly payment of \$340. For a two-person household, the maximum monthly grant ranged from \$240 in Tulare to \$628 in San Mateo, with a mean payment of nearly \$504 (with 30 counties reporting), and a median payment of \$535. For a three-person household, the maximum monthly grant ranged from \$280 in Tulare to \$703 in Humboldt and San Francisco, with a mean payment of \$617 (with 30 counties reporting), and a median payment of \$663.

Relative to the 1992 federal poverty line for a single person, reporting counties paid from 35% of poverty to 66%. The mean individual payment came to 54% of poverty and the median

payment to 57%. For two-person households, payments ranged from 32% of poverty to 83%, with a mean payment of 66% and a median payment of 70%. For three-person households, payments ranged from 30% of poverty to 75%, with a mean payment of 66% and a median payment of 71%.⁵⁷

Seven of the eight BASSC counties participating in the 1992 survey were offering above average maximum monthly benefits: **Alameda** was paying \$340 per individual, \$559 for two, and \$693 for three; **Contra Costa** was paying \$327 per individual, \$566 for two, and \$671 for three; **Marin** was paying \$340 per individual, \$560 for two, and \$694 for three; **San Francisco** was paying \$345 per individual, \$567 for two, and \$703 for three; **San Mateo** was paying \$341 per individual, \$628 for two, and \$694 for three; **Santa Clara** was paying \$341 per individual, \$560 for two, and \$694 for three; and **Santa Cruz** was paying \$341 per individual, \$519 for two, and \$694 for three. Maximum grant data were not available for **Sonoma**.

It was shortly after the 1992 survey took place that California counties were authorized to reduce their GA grant payments. Not all counties have taken advantage of this option, but one dramatic example of a county that has done so is **Alameda**. Over the last four years, Alameda County has cut its maximum monthly grant for an individual by 35% — from \$340 in 1992 to \$221 in 1996; for a two-person (two adults) household by 47% — from \$559 in 1992 to \$296 in 1996; and a three-person household by only 12% — from \$693 in 1992 to \$607 in 1996. **Contra Costa** and **Marin** have also reduced their maximum monthly GA benefits, but far less dramatically, while **San Francisco** has maintained its standard for single persons and increased its maximum monthly GA grants for two- and three-person households. **Santa Cruz** has not altered its GA maximum grant payments over the last four years. In virtually all cases, the

counties' maximum GA grant payments have eroded against inflation, if they have not been cut outright. Consequently, such payments, relative to the federal poverty line, have generally fallen.

Again, it is important to note that most GA recipients do not receive the maximum grants possible. In FY 1991, across all 58 counties, the average monthly grant paid to single persons was \$302 and the average monthly grant paid to "families" was \$444. Of the ten counties participating in this BASSC project, their average monthly payments to individuals and families were reported as: Alameda — \$331 for individuals and \$684 for families; Contra Costa — \$291 for individuals and \$547 for families; Marin — \$264 for individuals and \$491 for families; Napa — \$213 for individuals and \$490 for families; San Francisco — \$319 for individuals and \$800 for families; San Mateo — \$300 for individuals \$597 for families; Santa Clara — \$292 for individuals and \$436 for families; Santa Cruz — \$313 for individuals and \$466 for families; Solano — \$388 for individuals and \$703 for families; Sonoma — \$170 for individuals and \$104 for families; and Stanislaus — \$307 for individuals and \$332 for families.

Table 1: Average Monthly GA Grant as Percent of Poverty Level, 1992 and 1996

1992	Alameda	Contra Costa	Marin	Napa	San Francisco	San Mateo	Santa Clara	Santa Cruz	Sonoma	Stanislaus
Average monthly grant	\$331	\$291	\$264	\$213	\$319	\$300	\$292	\$313	\$170	\$307
for one-person household										
Percent of poverty level										
covered by grant \$595	56%	49%	44%	36%	54%	50%	49%	53%	29%	52%
for one person household										
1996										
Average monthly grant	\$179	\$256	\$295	N.A.	\$330	\$281	N.A.	\$280	\$271	N.A.
for one-person household										
Percent of poverty level										
covered by grant \$645	28%	40%	46%	N.A.	51%	44%	N.A.	43%	42%	N.A.
for one person household										

<u>Duration</u>: Of the 37 counties participating in the 1992 survey, 33 described their GA programs as "ongoing," providing benefits for at least six months. These counties also offered shorter-term and emergency benefits. Four counties (Alpine, Inyo, **Marin**, and San Benito) described their programs as offering only short-term and emergency aid.

Average actual duration of GA receipt varied markedly from county to county. Based on 1991 data from 18 counties, GA lasted 2.5 months on average in Amador County, five months in **San Francisco**, 16.8 months in **Alameda**, and 18 months in **San Mateo**. Although the 1992 study do not specify, these "spells" on GA are most likely single episodes. We do not appear to have any data on cumulative time spent on GA or the frequency with which GA recipients cycle on and off the program within a given county, much less across multiple county jurisdictions.

Some of the counties elected to impose time limits on GA recipients who were deemed employable. For example, **Sonoma** County limited GA to 90 days for employable recipients. The 1992 survey also found that the actual average period of GA receipt differed markedly between employable and unemployable recipients. In 1991, in Los Angeles, employable recipients received GA on average for about three months, while unemployable recipients remained on the GA rolls for about seven months.

Medical assistance: Although the 1992 survey does not deal explicitly with medical care, it appears as if most counties provide some routine health care and all emergency care through their county health and hospital systems. GA recipients are not, as a rule, eligible for Medi-Cal benefits. Usually, any health benefits are delivered in-kind at county hospitals or clinics.

Recipient characteristics

The 1996 Urban Institute review of GA programs across the country did not even attempt to collect information on recipient characteristics. Because programs are so variable and standard criteria are non-existent, it is easy to understand why.

Here in California, however, the UCLA researchers attempted, as part of their 1992 study of county GA programs, to form a crude picture of the GA caseload across the 37 participating counties, many of which could not provide sought-after data. At best, Moon and Schneiderman produced, in their own words, an "impressionistic profile" of recipients: For the eight counties with the largest GA expenditures (Alameda, Contra Costa, Los Angeles, Orange, Sacramento, San Diego, San Francisco, and Santa Clara), single adults made up 83% to 99% of the caseload, 24% to 63% of recipients graduated from high school, 13% to 24% were veterans, and somewhere between 5% and 45% were or had been substance abusers. With seven of these eight counties reporting, some 36% to 75% of the GA recipients were deemed employable, and between 71% and 93% had been in the labor force. Taking the other survey counties into account, somewhere between 3% and 64% of recipients were homeless and between 6% and 54% had been in prison.

Correlates of GA caseload size and expenditures

One of the more intriguing aspects of the 1992 survey is that the researchers ran the 58 counties' GA caseload and expenditure levels against 28 economic, demographic, and social variables. Somewhat surprisingly, they found that county GA caseloads and expenditures did not significantly correlate with county rates of poverty and unemployment, the ratio of veterans per 1,000 population, or the ratio of young adults aging out of the AFDC and foster care programs.

Rather, county GA caseloads and expenditures did significantly correlate with the following eight variables: (1) the number of SSI denials, due to recipient failure to pursue claims; (2) the number of felons released into the community on parole; (3) the size of the refugee population; (4) the number of clients served in county mental health and state hospital programs; (5) the number of renter-occupied housing units with gross rent under \$200 per month; (6) per capita income; (7) the total amount of revenues from taxes and all other receipts; and (8) the average monthly GA payment.

Taken together with the "impressionistic" profile of California's GA population, these findings seem to suggest the following: First, the majority of GA recipients have prior work experience, which challenges the notion they have never worked or don't want to work. Second, the fact that GA caseloads and expenditures are not responsive to changes in the economy, such as the unemployment rate, implies that many of these GA recipients' ties to the labor force are so weak, that they are unlikely to be affected by cyclical swings in the economy. In short, robust economic growth may not, by itself, have much of an effect on GA caseloads and costs. Third, a significant portion of the caseload may have alcohol or drug problems and may be too troubled to obtain, or to stick with, effective treatment. Fourth, some portion of the GA caseload may have disabling conditions stemming from mental illness, but may be too dysfunctional to successfully complete the SSI application process. Finally, that GA caseloads and costs vary with the number of parolees and refugees suggests that prisons and federal refugee programs— the "systems" that deal with those sub-populations before they arrive "on the counties' doorsteps"— do not adequately address issues of self-sufficiency.

APPENDIX C: SAMPLE GA INTAKE FORMS

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAM FRANCISCO
Statement of Facts Supporting Eligibility
for General Assistance
GENERAL ASSISTANCE APPLICATION



DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES Form 2133 Rev. 11-95

Date Received ____

1. LIST ALL PERSONS FOR WHOM AID IS	BEING REQUESTED		COUNTY USE ONLY
Applicant's Name (last, first, middl	e) 1	Phone	
Home address(number, street, city, s	tate, zip code)		
Mailing Address (if different from	above)		
Social Security Number	fare,employment, the Social porting all your income and, banks,and/or others. We, benefits, and to be sure	al Security Admin. and nd resources. We may e also use this that you are not	Copy of Social Security Card on FILE: YesNo MC 194 givenYesNo Form 2222 givenYesNo
SEX: () h () F	Birthplace (City/Sta	te) Birthdate	
MARITAL STATUS: () Married () Never Married () Common Law () Widow	() Separated wed () Divorced	
Spouse's Name	Spouse's Birthdate		Spousal Information Verified:
Spouse's Address	Spouse's Social Securi	-	Yes No
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Relationship Relationship	DOB / /	Verification of Living Arrangements on file:YesNo Household income/aid verified:YesNo Applied other income/aid? Yes No
other income?YesNo Are you pregnant?YesNo			Pregnancy verification: YesNo Referred to APDC:YesNo
3. CHECK WHAT TYPES OF IDENTIFICATION () STATE ID , WHAT STATE	Y YOU HAVE: () DRIVER'S LICENSE,	WHAT STATE	Permanent ID on file:YesNo Type
() PASSPORT, WHAT COUNTRY() ALIEN CARD () MILITARY ID	() SS CARD	() BIRTH CERT.	#
4. CITIZENSHIP STATUS (Please check	dent Alien () Refugee/As Sponsored?YesNo	Sylum Applicant:	Proof of Legal Status in United
Address:			I-668A Sponsor Verified:

5. PROVIDE THE FOLLOWING IMPORMATION CONCERNING YOUR RESIDENCE:	COUNTY USE ONLY Rent Receipt Seen:
5. PROVIDE THE POLICETING INFORMATION CONCERNING TOOK RESIDENCE.	Kont Kocolpt Boom.
A. Do you presently live in San Francisco? Yes No	Yes No
If YES, how long have you lived here?	Amount \$
Do you plan to stay in San Francisco? Yes No	Landlord's Name
Why did you come to San Prancisco?	
Please list proof of residency in San Francisco.	
Where did you live before coming to San Francisco?	
B. Are you currently homeless? Yes NO	THC info. given:
If Yes, skip Section C. If No, check one of the boxes below and complete Section C.	YesNo
C. Do you: Rent or pay someone (share rental) for housing?	PORM 2509 GIVEN PORM 2144 GIVEN
Own or are you buying your housing?	
Have free housing?YesNo If Yes, What is it in exchange for?	
How much money do you pay for housing each: WeekMonth	
Do you pay utilities separately? Yes No	PROOF OF RENT
If YES, the total monthly cost of the utilities (gas, water, electricity) is \$	PROOF OF UTILITIESRent Reduction Necessary:
Did you pay rent this month? Yes No	Yes No 2145 Issued
If YES, date paid Amount paid \$,
Do you share housing expenses?YesNo If YES, name of primary tenant	
Landlord's Name Phone	
Landlord's Address	l.
6. Probation/Parole Status: Are you currently:	Probation Officer Called:
On Probation On Parole Meither	NO
If YES, to what location	Probation Officer: Phone #
Probation/Parole Officer's Name	Name:
Phone Number Have you been in jail/prison within the last year?	Jail verification received:
Yes No If YES, Where	YesNo
When How long	

	COUNTY USE ONLY
7. EMPLOYABILITY	() JS () WORKFARE
Are you able to work ? Yes NO If NO give reasons:	() GATES () TREATMENT PLA
(sick, disabled,other)	() 2107/2139 ON FILE
•	PEC Code/
	SSI filed: YesWo
	SSI denied: Yes
Manipulan data of mobiles.	Filed Reconsideration:
Beginning date of problem: Expected recovery date:	Yes No
Doctor's name Phone	Referred to SSI Advocacy Unit
Have you filed for 8817 Yes No If Yes when	Yes No
If you were denied, when? Did you file for reconsideration within the	Reason:
60 days allowed? Yes No. If Yes, when?	Other:
	1 15 1 16 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 10
8. PROVIDE INFORMATION CONCERNING YOUR CURRENT OR LAST JOB:	Information Verified
Name of Employer:	
Nddroon mol #	Job Quit
Address Tel #	Job Quit
Supervisor's Name Tel #	YesNo
Dates worked Hours Worked: Weekly	DE 8720 sent
Monthly	
Last paycheck received on Amount \$	To file for UIB ?
	YesNo
Are you due another paycheck? Yes No Amount \$	GATES info. given:
	YesNo If NO,
Reason for leaving the above job	Why:
Were you in a job training program? Yes No	Verified
If yes, date job training ended	
9. ARE YOU ON CALL WITH A UNION OR OTHER AGENCY Yes No	A real rate part was not trans and was transfer and transfer real rate. On the day and the real rate part are transfer and the
If YES, name of union or agency	Verified
10. STUDENT STATUS	2174 Given:
Are you currently A student In training Neither	YesNo
Name of School/Institution	
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Course of study or name of program	
·	
Hours per weekDay or Wight? Completion date	Proof of Financial aid received
Do you receive financial aid? Yes No	YевЖо
11. ARE YOU A VETERAM? Yes No If you consider yourself disabled,	CA 5 completed?
is your disability Armed Services-connected? Yes No	Yes No
13 Juli disability Atmod Botticos-connected:	CA 5 previously in file:
Are you DEPENDENT upon a person who is serving or has served in the military?	YesNo
Yes No If YES to either question, complete the following:	Previously on file
135 RO	
Name of Person who Served	Verification on file
(Self or other)	
Branch Serial Number Date of Entry	1
-	
Date of Discharge	
	I

No. 100 and 200 and 200 and 200 persons and an annual an a								way was not been a supply to the supply of t	
								COUNTY US	R ONLY
12. ARE YOU THE OWNER	AND/OR PAY	ING MORTG	AGE OF	ANY LAND	AMD/OR	BUILDINGS I	N AMY		Income:\$
STATE OR COUNTRY?								Verified	Yes No
you own, have tit									
Type (land, house,	Use (home	, rental,	1				Nort.	1	
apartment, etc.	etc		1	ress/Locat	ion	Owner(s)	Amount	1	
			1				1	1	
	1		1				}	1	
			1					1	
			l					1	
								·}	
13. DO YOU HAVE ANY O	THE RESOLU	PCKS LIST	ED BEL	OW7 Chack	<i>(</i>)	each item ei	ther YKS	1	
or NO. Include								Pos	ources verified?
with or for another p		os ownou,	usou,	COMERCIA	·, ·	rou, or mora	Jornary		VOL. 2.2.2.001
with of tot another p	orson(s).							ł	Explain how:
Type of Pegovice		Y-	s No		Tyne	of Percure		Yes No	webrern nos:
Cash (on hand or else		1.0	<u> </u>	1		hether or no	t awailahl	1	-
cash fon hand or 6186	.muere)			Trust Pu	uus (W	nerner or no	r asaliani	"	
Ungashed shocks (c= b	and or			Votes V			Doods	++-	-
Uncashed checks (on h	and of			i	-	es, Trusts,			
elsewhere)	:14			1		f Sales, etc	•	 	-
Savings Accounts - Ch	ilidren's an	d	ı	IRA or K	ogh P	lans			
Adult's	4			 					-
Checking Accounts - W	hether or n	ot		1		ds (such as)	•	n	
they are used.				T		ble if you s			-
Credit Union Accounts				Employee	Defer	red Compensa	tion Plans	1 1	
			-	 					Total Value:
Stocks, Bonds, Certif		eposit,	1	Other (ty	(pe)				1.
Money Market Accou				1					\$
	1	1	1			section below	1		-
Type of Resource	Owner	Accoun		Same and	Addre	ss of Bank,		rent Value	-
			- 1				\$		1
									-
			-				\$ -		
		<u> </u>							-
14. DO YOU OWN ANY LI	PE IŅSURANCI	POLICIE	S OR B	URIAL PLANS	37	Yos	No	If YES,	Verification
complete below.						4			on File
Name of Insurance Com	pany Phone)	Po	olicy Mumbe	<u> </u>	Who	o pays Pre	mium?	-[
				···					CSV = \$
			-						-
				·					**************************************
									Class
15. DO YOU OWN, USE O	R HAVE YOUR	NAME ON	THE REC	SISTRATION	OF AN	Y CARS, TRUC	KS, BOATS,	TRAILERS,	Year
VANS, CAMPERS, MO	TORCYCLES, O	OR OTHER	ARHICTI	RS (KARM IX	NOT	RUMMING)?	Yes	No	Total Value:
	T	t							\$
	Name of Per	son Who	70	ar			Monthly	Balance	Source (circle)
Owner of Vehicle	Uses Vel	nicle	Make a	nd Model	Lice	nse /State	Payment	Owed	Blue Book
							\$	\$	Estimate
***************************************									Chart
							\$	\$	Verified cost of
			***************************************						repairs:
							\$	\$	\$
					l			1	Not Value \$

THE CONTRACTOR SHOULD SHOULD BE SEEN AS THE CONTRACTOR OF T			(A) 120 120 120 120 120 120 120 120 120 120							COURTY USE OBLY
16. HAVE YOU RECEIVED O	R APPLIED FO	R HOM	EY FR	OR ANY SO	OURCE LISTED	BELOW? Has	someone	applie	d	
for or received money o	n your behal	f?	c	neck ()	each item X	KS or NO				Verification on File: Yes No
Source of Mone	v	Yes	L 0	1	9011700	of Money		Yes	lno	If No, how verified?
. Welfare money (from		1	1	. Lega		ts/court act	ions			
AFDC/General Assista	-		<u> </u>	pend	ling				<u> </u>	
. SSI/SSP (gold check)			. Fina	ncial aid -	loans, gran	ts, or		1	ĺ
		ļ	ļ	ļ	scholarship				├	
. Child or spousal sup	port			. Trai	ining allows	nces				
. Unemployment benefit				. stri	ke benefits					
. Disability benefits				. Rent	al income f	rom property				If Lawsuit, 826,
. Social Security (gree	en check)			. Mone	y for care	of a foster	child			2133 C and WCAB6 on file.
. Railroad Retirement				. Inte	rest, divid	ends, royalt	ios			Yes Ro
. Other retirement bene	ofits			. Sale		y - contract				Referred Ver. on
. Veteran's benefits,	GT Bill or	-		Vac		missory note any money c			-	file to:
military allotment				I	vious employ	-	oming its	_		UIB
. Loans, gifts, or con-						ry, prizes,	bingo,			DIB
										SSI/SSP
. Tax refunds/earned in	acome credit			. Gate money						SDI
. Refugee benefits				. Othe	r (type)					VOLAG
If you re	ceive any o	f the	above	, comple	te the sect	ion below				
	Date Re	ceived	1				1			
Source of Money	or Ap	plied	-+	Amou	int	How Often?	Date	Ended		
				\$						
				\$			† – – –			
				•						
	ı.;			\$						
17. HAVE YOU SOLD, SPENT	OR GIVEN	AWAY A	MY RI	AL OR PE	RSONAL PROP	ERTY IN THE	LAST TWO	YEARS		
SUCH AS A HOUSE, LAN										Verification :
SETTLEMENT, OR ANY	THING ELSE?									Yes No
Yes No	If YES, ex	plain	what	and when	:					

	*	-	-					M X		
18. ARE YOU CURRENTLY RE	CRIVING FOOI	STAM	PS?	Ye	s No	II No, why	not		<u> </u>	_ Food Stamps Referral:
A .HAVE YOU EVER PREVIOU	IST.Y APPT.TED	FOR C	D BEC	RIVED AI	D ANYWHERE?	Include:	Cash aid	(AFDC,	RCA,	- 1
RDP, and ECA), Food Star										This contribution was a second of the second
Yes No	If YES,						•			County:
							1			Phone
_		_			Date	Date La	_ 1	Type Ai		Wkr Name: Verified by phone:
Name	Where (City	Coun	ry, s	tate)	Applied	Receiv	eu	- Al		Yes No
										Meds Checked:
										Yes No

	COUNTY USE ONLY
19. HOW HAVE YOU BEEN SUPPORTING YOURSELF AND MEETING YOUR SEEDS FOR THE LAST SIX MONTHS? P	
indicate your means of support/survival for each month. Please provide names and phone	numbers
for providers.	i
Means of support Provider name Phone	1
	Homeless
Current month	In Jail5033 on file
Garand Month	5033 dh 1116
Second Month	
Third Month	Other
	verification:
Fourth Month	
Fifth Month	
Sixth Month	
obs. in Abia annua of amount on large annibable.	Verification on
Why is this means of support no longer available?	file:
	Yев Мо
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
O. Person to be contacted in case of emergency: Name:	
Address: City: State: Zip:	Phone:
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensu etermined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified	re that my eligibility was from the program.
understand that the statements I have made on this application are subject to investigation also aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure the statements of the subject to investigation are subject to investigation as a subject to investigation are subject to investigation as a subject to investigation and the statement of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing situations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. The will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affairmediately notify my worker of any changes in my address of america and the statements of any changes in my address of america and the statements of any changes in my address of america and the statements of any changes in my address of america and the statements of any changes in my address of america and the statements of any changes in my address of a merica and the statements of any changes in my address of a merica and the statements of any changes in my address of a merica and the statements of any changes in my address of a merica and the statements of any changes in my address of a merica and the statements of a my address of a merica and the statements of a my address of a merica and the statements of a my address of a my add	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs.
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE ST	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs.
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE ST	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs.
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT.	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs.
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT.	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT.	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT ON FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT ON FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensue termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affait DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT ON FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT ON FORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
less aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. Understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. Will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. Client's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTON CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form INELIGIBLE TO GENERAL ASSISTANCE FOR THE FOLLOWING REASON(S):	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE Date
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTION CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE Date
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTON CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTON CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensue termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form ignature of witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form INELIGIBLE TO GENERAL ASSISTANCE FOR THE FOLLOWING REASON(S): ELIGIBLE TO GENERAL ASSISTANCE UPON COMPLETION OF FINAL REQUIREMENTS NO PRESUMPTIVE AID GIVEN FROM THROUGH THROUGH	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensure termined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENT OF FACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensuetermined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTON CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
lso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensuetermined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affair DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AND THE STATEMENTON CONTAINED IN THIS STATEMENT OF PACTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT. lient's Signature ignature of Witness to Mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensuetermined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affail declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the united states of america and the state of anterior contained in this statement of facts is true and correct. lient's Signature ignature of witness to mark, Interpreter or Person Assisting Client Complete Form HIS APPLICANT IS:	re that my eligibility was from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /
Iso aware that my case may be selected for an additional review (e.g., home visit), to ensuetermined correctly. understand that if any of this information is found to be incorrect, I may be disqualified am aware of the possibilities of criminal penalties for making false statements or failing ituations which may affect my eligibility or amount of grant. will immediately notify my worker of any changes in my address, health, or financial affail declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the united states of america and the state of anternation contained in this statement of facts is true and correct. lient's Signature ignature of witness to mark, Interpreter or Person assisting Client Complete form HIS APPLICANT IS:	from the program. to report information or rs. ATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE /

PAGE 6 OF 18

APPLICATION FOR GENERAL ASSISTANCE

NAME OF APPLICANT (Last, First, Mide	S	SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER					
NAME OF SPOUSE			S	OCI	AL SECURITY NU	MBER	
PRESENTLY LIVING AT (Address)		(City and S	tate)		(Zip)	Phone Number	
I (We) have lived at this address since			(date)		I (We) have a resi	dence in another	
I (We) arrived in Santa Clara County on_			(date)	.			
I (We) Intend to reside in this County for		,	how long?)	If YES, Name of C	Jounty or State:	
I am a citizen of	(name	of Country)	My spou	ise i	s a citizen of		
I AM APPLYING FOR GENERAL ASSIS	TANCE	[] FC	R MYSEL	F	[] FOR	MY SPOUSE	
(Check all that apply.)		[] FC	R MY CHI	ILD(REN) [] OTH	ER:	
[] I AM ABLE TO WORK.		[] 1 A	M NOT	ABI	LE TO WORK du	ue to a physical	
YES I am working.	NO []	l .			n which is expecte		
I have been offered a job. []	[]	<u> </u>	date)	I	last saw my doctor	r on (date)	
I have applied for UIB. []	[]	Doc	tor's Name	e:			
I am a student.	[]	Doctor's Address:					
Name of school:					•		
The date I last worked:		l ha	ve applied	for	SSI. []YES	[] NO	
My spouse is [] ABLE TO WORK	[] N	OT ABLE TO	WORK]] RECEIVING SSI	[] A STUDENT.	
I DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA THAT THE ABOVE IS TRUE AND CORRECT, AND THAT THIS DECLARATION IS EXECUTED ON							
Signature of Applicant:	Signature of Applicant: Signature of Spouse:						
Signature of First Witness to Mark:		Sig	gnature of	Sec	cond Witness to Ma	ırk:	
COUNTY USE ONLY Rece	ptionist:				Date	:	
Filing: Eastoner 1 Top	-					GA 1 (Bev 8/94)	

IMPORTANT NOTICE TO APPLICANTS

Santa Clara County provides General Assistance from its own funds. The program is based on policies adopted by the Santa Clara County Board of Supervisors and on regulations and procedures of the Santa Clara Social Services Agency. General Assistance is available only to persons who do not qualify for any other state and/or federal assistance program.

You will be required to provide information and verification which the Social Services Agency considers necessary to determine your eligibility to receive General Assistance and to compute an accurate payment.

To be eligible to receive General Assistance, you must be a resident of Santa Clara County.

You may be required to repay any General Assistance which you receive. You will be required to sign a Reimbursement Agreement, which includes a lien on any real estate and other property you now own or acquire later.

You will be notified in writing of the Social Services Agency's decision on your application. If your application is denied, the reason(s) will be given. If you are not satisfied with the action taken, you have the right to file an appeal. This appeal must be filed within 30 days of the effective date of the action with which you are not satisfied. A hearing will be held by a hearing officer, and a decision will be made.

If you have any questions about your application for General Assistance, please contact your Eligibility Worker or the Social Services Agency office where you made your application.

	STATEMENT OF FACTS I	ME CENTER I ACCTO	TANCE	
		COUNTY USE ONLY		
questio	TIONS: Please completents on the please completents and completents are completents.	CASE NAME:		
your sp Please	ouse (if living with yo			
Your si	gnature must be witness	sed by your Eligi	bility Worker.	CASE NUMBER:
• 57		15:41	I Disharda Carana	
Applica		Birthdate	Ethnic Group	[] Initial Application [] Reapplication
SS No.		Birthplace	Preferred Language	[] Reinvestigation
Your Sp	ouse	Birthdate	Ethnie Group	Date:
SS No.		Birthplace	Preferred Language	EW Number:
I. <u>L</u>	IVING ARRANGEMENTS			
1.	. Where are you living	? (Address)		Utility Bills

2.	. Phone Number			1_1 GA 2
3	. List all others livi	ing at that addre	ess:	;
	Name:	Relatio	onship:	
			onship:	
			onship:	
			onship:	
	Name:	Relatio	onship:	
77 0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
	ITIZENSHIP			Sponsored Alien
1.	. Are you a U.S. citiz	zen? []	Yes [] No	
2.	. Is your spouse a U.S	S. citizen? []	Yes [] No	Naturalized
3.	. If not a citizen(s)	what is your Ali	en Registration Number?	
	Applicant:	Date entered	v.s	
	Spouse:	Date entered	v.s	Let's
III. M	ILITARY SERVICE			
	ave you or your spouse	ever served in t	he	1_1 CA 5
ar	med services?		[] Yes [] No	

			COUNTY USE ONLY
IV.	INC	OME	VERIFICATIONS:
	1.	Have you received any of the following during the past 30 days? Applicant Spouse	UIB/DIB Disposition Letter
		Amount YES NO YES NO A. Unemployment Insurance Benefits? [] [] [] [] B. State Disability Insurance Benefits? [] [] [] [] [] C. Worker's Compensation Benefits? [] [] [] [] D. Social Security/SSI Benefits? [] [] [] [] E. Veteran's or GI Bill Benefits? [] [] [] [] F. Civil Service Retirement Benefits? [] [] [] [] G. Railroad Retirement Benefits? [] [] [] [] H. Other pensions or disability payments? [] [] [] [] I. AFDC or Public Assistance Benefits? [] [] [] [] J. General Assistance or General Relief? [] [] [] [] K. Student loans, grant or scholarships? [] [] [] [] M. Money from roomers or friends? [] [] [] [] N. Tax Refunds? [] [] [] []	SSA/SSI Denial Letter
		O. Money resulting from accident or injury? P. Estate or probate matters? Q. Insurance settlements or awards? R. Salary, wages, tips? S. Other [] [] [] [] [] [] [] [] []	
	2.	Have you ever applied for any benefits listed above? YES NO YES NO III [] [] []	
		If yes, when did you apply, and for Date: Date: which type of benefits? Type: Type:	
٧.	EMP:	OYMENT Applicant Spouse	
	1.	Are you currently employed or self-employed? YES NO YES NO SESTING THE SESTIN	e ^{rei}
	2.	Have you been hired or are you to begin employment or training within the next	

			COUNTY USE ONLY
	EM	PLOYMENT (cont'd)	VERIFICATIONS:
	3.	What is the name, address and phone number of your current or prior employer or training agency, or name and address of your self-employed business?	
		Applicant	
		Name: Address:	
		Phone:	
		Spouse	
		Name:	
		Address:Phone:	
	4.	When and where were you last employed?	
		Applicant (Date):	
	5.	Why are you no longer employed there?	
		Applicant:Spouse:	·
	6.	Are you currently enrolled, or do you plan to enroll, or to begin school, college, training or ESL classes in the next 30 days?	
		Applicant: [] Yes [] No Name of School:	1 <u> </u>
		Spouse: [] Yes [] No , Name of School:	
	7.	Do you have a medical condition which limits your ability to seek employment or participate in a work project?	SC 1400 SC 1404 on file
		Applicant: [] Yes [] No Spouse: [] Yes [] No	
VI.	PRO	PERTY	
		Do you or your spouse own any cars, Applicant Spouse	DMV Registration
	••	motorcycles, motor homes, boats, YES NO YES NO trucks, trailers, campers?	Fee \$
		Make and Model Year Owner	
		A	B. \$
		B.	C. \$
		C.	

٠.			,	
One State of the S			ng paramatan na didanga kinahina kinahina maga Lempa pana pang panggang dan dalah ini kinahina kinahina ana da	COUNTY USE ONLY
PR	OPERTY (cont'd)			VERIFICATIONS:
2.	Do you or your spouse have any	of the fol	lowing?	
	A. Cash B. Checking Account C. Savings Account D. Credit Union Account E. Trust Funds or Accounts F. Stocks or Bonds G. Money Certificates H. Mortgages or Trust Deeds I. Stamp or Coin Collections J. Jewelry or Antiques K. Musical Instruments or Hei L. Life Insurance Policies M. Burial Plot, Vault or Cryp N. Burial Insurance or Trust O. Tools, Equipment or Suppli	rlooms	Mount YES NO	Value of Personal Propety \$
3.	Do you or your spouse own or a land, or any other real proper			1_1 sc 355
	Address and Description:			1_1 SC 588
4.	Have you or your spouse sold, any property, money, or other 2 years?	valuables i		I_I Adequate Consideration
	Description:Amount Received:			
	BE SURE YOU HAVE READ EV	ery item an	D ANSWERED ALL THE	questions.
ELIGIBI ALL MY TO PROV I HEREE OF THE	IZE THAT IF I DELIBERATELY MAKE IN ITY FOR GENERAL ASSISTANCE AND STATEMENTS ARE SUBJECT TO VERIF. IDE DOCUMENTS TO PROVE WHAT I HAVE DECLARE UNDER PENALTY OR PERJUST FOREGOING STATEMENTS AND INFORMAT MY KNOWLEDGE AND BELIEF.	OR I CAN B ICATION AND AVE SAID. URY UNDER T	E PROSECUTED FOR FRAINVESTIGATION, AND THE LAWS OF THE STATE	AUD. I UNDERSTAND THAT THAT I WILL BE REQUIRED E OF CALIFORNIA THAT ALL
Your Sign	ature	Date	Spouse's Signatur	e Date
Signature	of Legal Representative	Date	Signature of Witr	ness Date
Signature	of Person Assisting Applicant	Date	Signature of EW	Date
			;	

GA RES	IDENCY QUESTIONNAIRE			
		Case Name: _		
	, i	Case Number: _		.1
ı.	What date did you most recently arriv	ve in Santa Clara	County?	
II.	What is your current address?	reet	City Stat	te Zip Code
III.	Do you have a residence in any other	County or State?	•	
IV.	How long have you resided at your cu		, it	If less,
	Days Mo	nths	Years	•
v.	How long do you intend to reside at			_ If less
	Days Mo than 30 days, explain.	nths	Years	
VI.	List the addresses where you have re	sided for the las	st 6 months.	
	Address City/Count	y/State	Length of Star	Y
	Address City/Count	y/State	Length of Sta	Y
	Address City/Count	y/State	Length of Sta	У
	Address City/Count	y/State	Length of Sta	У
VII.	Are you able to work? YES	NO If no, why?	•	
	Are you currently working? YES	NO If yes	, where?	•
	Are you registered? YES NO) If yes, where	?	
VIII.	Have you applied for work in Santa (lara County in t	he last 30 days?	YES NO
IX.	If you are unable to work, have you	seen a doctor in	Santa Clara County	13.
-	YES NO If yes, who and when	n?	Date	
	Have you applied for SSI? YES	NO If yes,	where and when?	1
	Address		Date	

I DECLARE UNDER PENAL CORRECT.	TY OF PERJURY THAT THE F	OREGOING STATEMENTS OF	FACTS ARE TRUE AND
		A	

STATEMENT OF FACTS GENERAL ASSISTANCE

ID	ENTI	FICATION						
Α.	Le	gal Name	(Last)	(First)		(Midd	le)	(Maiden)
		•						
	Lis	st all other	names that you ha	ive used.			ř.	
В.	Pro	esent Addres	ss (Street, City,	Zip Code)	Dat From	es To		rd/Mortgagor & Address
								
	Las	st three add	lresses					
								, · · ·
			•					
С.			er persons living i . If yes, give na	-		-		
D.	Typ	e of living	situation:		······································			
	1.		a home which I own					
		Parcel Num	ber	Mone	y Owed	on Hon	ne \$	
	2.	I live in	a trailer, boat or	motor vehi	cle whi	ch I d	own or a	am buying.
		() Yes () No. If yes, com	plete the f	ollowin	ıg:		
		Descriptio	n	Purc	hase pr	ice \$_		
		Last licen	se fee paid \$	Mone	y owed	\$		
	3.		er living arrangem and write in the					
		() Rent a	n apartment or hou	se.				
		() Hotel	or rooming house.					
		() Room a	nd Board					
			ng home, instituti g home or hospital				.,,,.	42.2
		() Free r	oom and board	······				
		() Other	(Please explain)					
Ε.	Му	phone numbe	r is	Message	phone	number	: is	

F.	Date of birth / / . G. Social Security Number / / .
Н.	I have a driver's license or Department of Motor Vehicles identification card
	() Yes () No. NumberIssuing StateDate Expires
J.	I have credit/charge cards. () Yes () No. If yes, complete.
	Issued by Card Number Expiration Date Current Balance
к.	Education and Training. (Circle highest grade completed.)
	1. Elementary School-High School. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12.
	College or University. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8.
	2. Do you have a G.E.D. Diploma or Proficiency Equivalency Diploma?
	() Yes () No.
	List trade or vocational courses. If none, check here. ()
	When Where Type of course
	3. Do you have a college degree. () Yes () No. Type of Degree
	Major field
	I have served in the Armed Forces. () Yes () No. If yes, complete the
	following: Dates of Service. FromToBranch
	Type of discharge
١.	At the present time I am:
	1. () Single
	2. () Living as a couple with another person (date occurred)
	3. () Widow or widower (date occurred)
	4. () Legally 'divorced (date occurred)
	5. () Legally separated (date occurred)
	6. () Separated by consent (date occurred)
	7. () Legally married (date_occurred)
	Spouse's nameAddress
•	I have minor children. () Yes () No. Living with me. () Yes () No.
	Their address
	у

Res	sidence History					
1.	How long have you l:	ived in Santa Cruz	County?			
2.	Why did you come to	this County?				
3.	How long do you expe	ect to stay in thi	s County?			
4.	What have you done	to make this Count	y your legal res	sidence?		
	. 1					
5.	How long have you li	ived in California	? Years	Months		
6.	Place of birth					
7.	I am a citizen of the If no, provide the i					
	Date of entry	Place of	entry			
Fam	ave received, or applailies with Dependent Yes () No. If yes,	lied for, General Children (A.F.D.C	Assistance, Food	l Stamps, Aid to		
Wha	ıt	When	Where			
Wha	t	When	Where			
Wha	t	When	Where			
1.	k Status At the present time I am seeking work.	() Yes () No.	If no, please ex	rplain:		
2.	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If	() Yes () No. olied for admissio yes, When	If no, please ex n to a school or Where	training program.		
1.	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t	olied for admission yes, When rehabi	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program	training program.		
2.	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a to If yes, where	olied for admission yes, When rehabi	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program	training program.		
2.	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name	() Yes () No. Olied for admission yes, When craining or rehabi	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb	training program.		
2.	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or	() Yes () No. plied for admissio yes, When craining or rehabi	n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb	training program. () Yes () No. () dates:		
 2. 3. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To	() Yes () No. plied for admissio yes, When craining or rehabi parole. () Yes Probation/Par	n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yesole officer's na	training program. 1. () Yes () No. 2. detes:		
 2. 3. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or	() Yes () No. plied for admissio yes, When craining or rehabi parole. () Yes Probation/Par	n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yesole officer's na	training program. 1. () Yes () No. 2. detes:		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number	() Yes () No. Olied for admission yes, When Training or rehabit Tra	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () training program.		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	colied for admission yes, When raining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () arole		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	() Yes () No. Olied for admission yes, When Training or rehabit Tra	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () training program.		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	colied for admission yes, When raining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () arole		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	colied for admission yes, When raining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () arole		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	colied for admission yes, When raining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () me () arole		
 2. 3. 4. 	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	colied for admission yes, When raining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions	If no, please ex n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () arole		
1. 2. 3. 4. Empl	At the present time I am seeking work. I have currently app () Yes () No. If I am enrolled in a t If yes, where Counselor's name I am on probation or From To Phone number Loyment History (Begin	clied for admission yes, When craining or rehabited parole. () Yes Probation/Par Conditions on with current jour and Address	n to a school or Where litation program Phone Numb () No. If yes ole officer's na of Probation/Pa	training program. () Yes () No. () dates: () arole		

	wnen ala	you receive	your last pay	check?	Amount \$	
3.	Do you be	elong to a U	nion? () Yes	() No. Active?	() Yes () No.	
	Local num	mber	Addre	ess		
INC A.	OME & ASSI	ETS [*]		ollowing benefits?		
	() Works () State	men's Compense Disability	sation (ınds
	If you ha	ave applied	for any of the	above, complete	the following:	
	What Kind	đ	When	Where_		
	What Kind	d	When	Where		
	What Kind	đ.	When	Where		
В.				od and housing sind	ce you received yo	ur
с.				es or friends? (
D.	I receive	non-cash g	ifts or contri	butions each month	h (such as free re	
	food, uti	ilities, etc) No. If yes, exp		nt,
Ε.	I have a	pending laws	.) () Yes (suit, trust fu) No. If yes, expand, insurance payr		me
Ε.	I have a from other	pending laws	.) () Yes (suit, trust fu) No. If yes, expand, insurance payr	plain:	me
E. F.	I have a from othe explain:	pending lawser sources when the lawser sources where the lawser sources where the lawser sources where lawser sources where lawser sources were lawser sources where lawser sources with the lawser sources where lawser so	suit, trust funich I expect) No. If yes, expand, insurance pays to receive. () Yes () No. If	nents, and/or incomes () No. If yes	me
	I have a from othe explain:	pending lawser sources when the lawser sources where the lawser sources where the lawser sources where lawser sources where lawser sources were lawser sources where lawser sources with the lawser sources where lawser so	suit, trust function I expect Policies. (Paid By) No. If yes, expand, insurance pays to receive. () Yes () No. If	nents, and/or incomes () No. If yes	me s,
	I have a from othe explain:	pending laws er sources when ife Insurance Person/Iter	suit, trust function I expect Policies. (Paid By) No. If yes, expand, insurance pays to receive. () Yes () No. If	nents, and/or incomes () No. If yes yes, complete.	me s,
	I have a from other explain:_ I have Li Company I own real yes, comp	pending laws er sources where the insurance al property colete the following pending laws ending laws	suit, trust function I expect Policies. (Paid By Whom Other than than) No. If yes, expand, insurance pays to receive. () Yes () No. If Amount of Insurance Insuran	plain: ments, and/or incomes yes () No. If yes yes, complete. Policy Date Cast No. Issued Value () Yes () No.	me s, h ue
F.	I have a from other explain:_ I have Literal Company I own rea yes, company I own or	pending laws er sources where the Insurance Person/Iter Insured al property of the property of the property of the following the property of	suit, trust function I expect Policies. (Paid By Whom Other than that llowing: Locatine following m) No. If yes, expand, insurance pays to receive. () Yes () No. If Amount of Insurance Insuran	plain: ments, and/or incomes Yes () No. If yes yes, complete. Policy Date Cast No. Issued Value () Yes () No.	me s, h ue
F.	I have a from other explain:_ I have Literal Company I own rea yes, company I own or	pending laws er sources where the sources where the sources where the sources where the source the	suit, trust function I expect Policies. (Paid By Whom Other than that llowing: Locatine following m) No. If yes, expand, insurance payr to receive. () Yes () No. If Amount of I Insurance I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	plain: ments, and/or incomes (a) No. If yes yes, complete. Policy Date Casimo. (b) Yes (b) No. Incumbrances (a) Yes (b) No. If yes yes (complete. (complete. (d) Yes (complete. (e) Yes (complete. (f) Yes (complete. (f) Yes (f) No. If yes (f) Yes (f) Yes (f) No. If yes (f) Yes (f) Ye	me s, h ue
F.	I have a from other explain:_ I have Lite Company I own reayes, compute own or complete	pending laws er sources where the sources where the sources where the sources where the source the	suit, trust function of the than than than the control of the following many. Last Licens) No. If yes, expand, insurance payr to receive. () Yes () No. If Amount of I Insurance I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	yes, complete. Policy Date Casi No. Issued Value () Yes () No. is complete. () Yes () No. is complete. () Yes () No. is complete.	me s, h ue

en.) d jointly, give her person(s)
her person(s)
6
•
•
•
•
Ž.
d jointly, give
other person(s)
railer, jewelry
r poultry not for
sion? () Yes
es in the last

Ι,	, Residing at
(City) assistance from Santa Cruz County for mysethis time. I agree to notify the General Assistance Changes in my income, property, expenses, 1. I REALIZE THAT DELIBERATE MISREPRESENT	Eligibility Worker at once if there are any address, or persons living at my address. TATION OR CONCEALMENT OF FACTS MAY
INVESTIGATION, AND THAT MY SIGNATURE (INVESTIGATION.	IS FORM ARE SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION AND
	IS SUBJECT TO THE PENALTIES PRESCRIBED FOR E OF CALIFORNIA.
Signature of Applicant Signature of Witness	Date
I CERTIFY THAT I HAVE INFORMED THE APPLICATION OR CONCEALMENT OF FA	ANT OF THE POSSIBILITY OF CRIMINAL PENALTIES ACTS WHICH DETERMINE HIS/HER ELIGIBILITY. Worker Number Date
I, Assistance which I signed that I may re-apply at any time.	wish to withdraw my application for General. This request is made with the knowledge
Signature of Applicant	Date
Signature of Witness ACKNOWLEDGED BY:	thisday of19
	signeds
WEL-4019 (Rev. 8/81)	-6-

NAPA COUNTY HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES AGENCY DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES

GENERAL ASSISTANCE

APPLICATION	1 ,				
APPLICANT L	ast Name	First Name	M.I.	SSN	DOB
SPOUSE L	ast Name	First Name	M.I.	SSN	DOB
STREET ADD	RESS ,	CITY		PHONE	A
Have you or vo	our family rece	ived or applied fo	r Public	Assistance in the	last 30 days?
Yes	•	o [· .
Date and Place	e where last re	eceived	Туре о	f Aid Nar	me Used
•					
I/we hereby re	quest General	Assistance from	Napa Co	ounty.	
	•	ponsibility and he receiving assista		ee to immediately	y report any changes in
1	•	ed to execute a lie eement to reimbu	_	st real and perso	nal property, a
I declare unde correct.	r penalty of pe	rjury that the fore	going st	atements on this	form are true and
Signature (or r	nark) of applic	ant .		Spouse (if	applicable)
Name of Coun	ty Worker	Marie Control of the		Date of ap	pplication

American Communication of the Communication of the

NAPA COUNTY HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Department of Social Services

Statement of Facts for General Assistance

1)

A.	Applicant Information	Eirthdate		Social Seci	urity No.
	Name (First, Middle, Last)	1	Phone (where yo	ou can be re	eached)
	Home Address (Street, City)			é.	
	Marital Status		u.		COUNTY USE ONLY
В.	Complete for each family member living in to	he home			
	1. Name	Birthdate	U.S. Citizen	Student	
		/ /	Yes	Yes	
	* Social Security Number	Circle Sex M F	No 🗌	No 🗌	
	2. Name	Birthdate	U.S. Citizen	Student	, in
			Yes 🗌	Yes 🗌	•1
	* Social Security Number	Circle Sex	No 🗌	No 🗌	
	2 Name	M F	U.S. Citimon	Chudont	
	3. Name	Birthdate	U.S. Citizen Yes	Student Yes	
	* Social Security Number	Circle Sex	No 🗆	No 🗆	
	•	M F		. —	
	4. Name	Birthdate	U.S. Citizen	Student	
	* Social Converts Number	Cirolo Cou	Yes 📗	Yes	
	* Social Security Number	Circle Sex M F	No 🗌	No 🗌	
	5. Name	Birthdate	U.S. Citizen	Student	
	-	1 1	Yes 🗌	Yes 🗌	
	Social Security Number	Circle Sex	No 🗌	No 🗌	
		MF	L		
C.	Other persons living in the home				
	Name	Name			
	Name	Name			
• •	Name	Name			
2)					
A.	How long have you been a resident of Na	pa County:		•	
	What was your last address?				
	Do you intend to stay in Napa County?			•	
	bo you intend to stay in Napa County?			•	
В.	Are you a U.S. Citizen?	Yes 🗌	No 🗌		
	If not, give alien registration number:				
				•	
C.	Are you currently enrolled as a student?	Yes	No 🗌		
	NIM COOL	D 4			
	NW 900b	Page 1			

Checking Account	ome or elsewhere)		F. Trust Fund G. Stocks, Bo	gages, trust deeds 1		·
TYPE OF RESOURCE	OWNER	CURRENT VALUE	NAME AND A	DORESS OF BAN	KS. ETC.	ACCOUNT NUMBER
	100	\$				
•	4.5	s	-			.
	V4. (41) A	8	* * ·			
If YES, list such trailers, musical	REACH ITEM OR AF things as: Boats, co equipment, jewelry, co isions, other househouse ITEM	empers, recrea	tional equipm st: Clothing, i.	nent, farm equipr	nent, tools rugs, furni	
Will Or	11 (20)		CHONAGE	S	Gift 🗀	
				s	Gift [-1
				\$	Gift =	
				s	Gift =	
	ur family have	any of t	ne follow	ing insurar	ice cove	rage?
Do you or you	a a					
			elow.			-
Check each is	tem. If yes, Yes No	explain b		1 Yes		lo
Check each is	tem. If yes,	explain bo	3. Buria	1 Yes		
Check each is	tem. If yes, Yes No	explain bo	3. Buria			
Check each is	tem. If yes, Yes No	explain bo	3. Buria			
Check each is	tem. If yes, Yes No	explain bo	3. Buria			
Check each is A. Life Name of Insur Do you or you	tem. If yes, Yes No	olicy No.	B. Buria Perso	ns Covered	Policy	Value

Rea	1 Property				
		mily own or are you e? Yes No		in the proc	ess of
		land and buildings share title in.	(including your	house) that	t you own,
Тур Ара	e (Land, Home rtment, etc.)	Use (Home, Income, Investments	, Address or Location	Owner(s)	Assessed Value
-					
			!		
Hav or	e you or your d personal prope	family sold, transf rty within the last	ferred or given 2 years? Yes	away any rea	estate
If	yes, explain wh	nat and when:			

Emp	loyability				
Α.	Date last work	ced Date	last paid	Amount	
В.	Reason for lea	aving work:			
					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
С.	Are you current reason:	ntly able to work?	Yes No _	If No,	give

٥.	Are you regist	tered for work at t	the Employment (Office?	
Ε.	Areyou availat	ble for full time o	employment? Yes	No	

4)

5)

Do you or your fame following sources	nily rec ? Check	eive or ex each item	pect to	receive es, expl	e income f ain below	١	
Public Assistatance, etc.). Child/Spousal Unemployment of Veterans' or (Social Security Retirement Per Self-employment Training Allow Contributions Rental of Land and details). K. Sale of Proper Loans, Payment Tax refunds N. Public Retirem Legal or Accide Strike Benefit Money for Card Interest, Divisions Scholarships, T. Other (Specific	Support or Disability, Rail nsions tor Fawance Cash Gi, Build crty (Truber ty on Younger) ment, Valent Setts e of Fosidends, Grants,	I/SSP, Gol	d Check rance/Wary All ement explan cles (A	s, Generorker's otherts.	Comp		
						-	ŗ
Name of Person Receiving Income	Source	of Income	Date R		Amount)ften?
	Source	of Income			Amount		
	Source	of Income			Amount		
	Source	of Income			Amount		
	Source	of Income			Amount		
Do you or your far for work that you	mily rec	eive any o	of the fitem.	following (f Yes,	g free or explain b	in exch	y, mo.)
Do you or your far	mily rec	eive any o	of the fitem.	following (f Yes,	g free or	in exch	y, mo.)
Do you or your far for work that you	mily rec	eive any o	of the fitem.	following (f Yes,	g free or explain b	in exch	y, mo.)
Do you or your far for work that you Item Received Y	mily rec	eive any o	of the fitem.	following (f Yes,	g free or explain b	in exch	y, mo.)
Do you or your far for work that you Item Received Y	mily rec	eive any o	of the fitem.	following (f Yes,	g free or explain b	in exch	y, mo.)

APPENDIX D: PRELIMINARY GA DATA TEMPLATE

			The state of the s
		The second secon	

GENERAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM INFORMATION (FY 95-96)

COUNTY	OF	

COUNTY POPULATION AND GA CASELOAD

Total county populati Annual	on <u>Number</u>	As % of Bay Area Population	
Population on GA Annual Monthly ave	<u>Number</u> . rage	As % of county population Numb	er of Households
Distribution by household size Nur 1 2	As % of GA caseload	% of households with children ≤ 18 1 child 2 3 or more	Average length of time on GA (in months)
3 4 5 or more	sehold size:		
Average num	nber/percent of households with	th child under 18: # / % cholds discontinued due to sanctions: #	
MARITAL STATUS Currently ma Divorced Separated Widowed Never Marrie	nrried	Percent	

GENERAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM INFORMATION (FY 95-96)

COUNTY	OF	

COUNTY BUDGET AND GA EXPENDITURES

Total county budget		FY 95-96		\$ and	% County-	Raised Revenues
Annual						
Monthly average						
						As % of
GA expenditures	Benefits	Administration	Total	As % of cour	nty budget	county-raised revenues
Annual						
Monthly average						
GA grant payments by household size	Maximum mont	hly grant	Average	monthly gran	<u>nt</u>	
1						
2						
3						•
4						
5						
6						
7						
8						
9						
10						
For total caseloa	d, average monthly	y grant:_\$				

GENERAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM INFORMATION

COUNTY	OF	
--------	----	--

GA PROGRAM CONDITIONS

Requirement	Yes/No	Comments**	Effective Date/Under consideration
Time limits			
Work required			
Fingerprinting			
Drug testing			
Liens on propert and future incom	y ne		
Citizenship or legal alien status	3		
Other:			

** Under "comments," if such provisions are required, please briefly describe the length of any time limits (e.g., 3 months out of 12, or 12 months maximum...), the nature and duration of any work requirements, when fingerprinting is required (e.g., upon application...), when and how often any drug testing is required (e.g., upon application and randomly thereafter, or upon recertification), any special conditions regarding the imposition of liens, whether and when citizenship status is checked, and any other brief comments you think may be helpful. Please feel free to attached a separate sheet to describe the above items and any other special conditions your county imposes.

If your county is considering any of these sorts of requirements, but has not yet implemented them, please put NO in the first column, but describe the provision that is under consideration and write UNDER CONSIDERATION in the last column.

COUNTY	OF	
	-	

GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (Currently Available)

TOTAL GA POPULATION	<u>Number</u>	% of caseload 100%
GENDER Male	Number	% of caseload
Female		
AGE	<u>Number</u>	% of caseload
0-17		
18-21		
22-30		
31-40		
41-50		
51-60		
61-64		
65-70		
70-75		
76+		
A		

COUNTY OF	
COUNTY OF	

GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (Currently available)

TOTAL GA POPULATION	<u>Number</u>	% of caseload
RACE/ETHNICITY	Number	% of caseload
Caucasian		
African-American		
Latino		
Asian		
Native American		
Other		
PRIMARY LANGUAGE	Number	% of caseload
English		
Spanish		
Chinese		
Vietnamese		
Cambodian/Hmong		
Laotian		
Japanese		
Korean		
Tagalog		
Slavic		
Arabic		

Other

COUNTY	OF	ı

GA RECIPIE	ENT CHARACTE	ERISTICS	(For Future Da	ta Collection)
	Number		% of caseload	
TOTAL GA POPULATION			100%	
EDUCATION	Number		% of caseload	
Grades 1-12				
High school graduate				
GED or equivalent				
Some college				
College graduate (4 yrs)				
Average grade level completed: _				
MILITARY SERVICE	Number		% of caseload	
Honorably discharged veteran				
Dishonorably discharged				
Medically discharged				
No military service				
CITIZENSHIP STATUS		Number	:	% of caseload
Born in U.S.				
Naturalized Citizen				
Legal Resident Alien				
Refugee				
Asylee				
Has worked 40 quarters	in U.S.			

Honorably discharged veteran

COUNTY	OF	
~~~~		

#### GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (For Future Data Collection)

Number

% of caseload

TOTAL GA POPULATION

100%

STATE/COUNTY RESIDENCY

Number

% of caseload

(At time of application for assistance)

Reside in state less than 12 months

Reside in state 1 year or longer

Reside in county less than 15 days

Reside in county 16 days to one month

Reside in county 1 to 3 months

Reside in county 4 to 6 months

Reside in county 7 months to 1 year

Reside in county 1 year or longer

PRISON/PAROLE STATUS

Number

% of caseload

Ever convicted (state or federal felonies)

Convicted of drug felonies

Ever convicted of misdemeanors

Currently on probation or parole

Served time in prison

Under 1 year

1-5 years

6-10 years

11 years or longer

COUNTY	OΕ			
COUNTY	Or -			

#### GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (For Future Data Collection)

ABILITY TO WORK*

Number

% of caseload

Job ready

Employable with physical limitations

- * Elderly
- * Physical disability

Requires supported work

* Mental illness

Requires basic skills training

Substance abuse

Exempt for good cause

Functionally/socially unemployable

^{*} County directors asked, on 11-1-96, that categories of "employable" and "unemployable" be removed and that future recipients be considered "employable" along an "employment continuum." In order to devise appropriate work and work-training strategies for recipients, it would be useful to have comparable definitions of various categories of individuals and the sort of problems or barriers they must overcome in order to successfully enter or remain in the private sector labor force.

CO	UN	ľ	Y	OF	

#### **GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (For Future Data Collection)**

Number

% of caseload

TOTAL GA POPULATION

100%

**HOUSING SITUATION** 

Number

% of caseload

Rent

Own

Shared housing

In-kind housing

Publicly subsidized housing

Temporary shelter

Homeless

COUNTY C	) F
	<b>71</b> '

#### GA RECIPIENT CHARACTERISTICS (For Future Data Collection)

Number

% of caseload

TOTAL GA POPULATION

100%

OTHER SOURCES OF INCOME/BENEFITS

% of GA caseload currently receiving

% of GA caseload previously received

% of GA caseload anticipate receiving

**Public Assistance** 

AFDC/TANF

SSI/SSP

Medi-Cal

Food Stamps

**IHSS** 

Foster Care

**Social Insurance** 

Unemployment Ins.

Disability Insurance

Old Age/Survivors Ins.

Workers' Compensation

#### Other Sources of Income

Earned income (stable)

Seasonable earned income

Irregular (not seasonal) earned income

Unearned income (stable)

Irregular lump-sum income

Child/spouse support

Earned Income Tax Credit

Education/training stipends/loans/grants

Other

## APPENDIX E: PRELIMINARY FORMULAS FOR ESTIMATING IMPACTS OF CHANGES IN ELIGIBILITY FOR LEGAL IMMIGRANTS

## POTENTIAL COST SHIFT: LEGAL IMMIGRANTS

	COUNT	Y OF			
Number/percent of legal imm	migrants receivi	ng GA: #	/ %		
Maximum monthly GA payn	nent for househ	old of one: \$			
Maximum monthly GA payn	nent for househ	old of three \$	·		
	AFDC¹ # %	Food Stamps	SSI/SSP ² # %	Medi-Cal # %	IHSS # 9
Total number/percent of legal immigrant households receiving:					
* Refugees					
* Asylees					
* 40 quarters					
* Veterans					
Number/percent of non-exempt legal immigrant households receiving:					
Maximum monthly payment by designated household size ³					
¹ Reported A	FDC cases exc	lude child-only case	S.		
Institutions. The aver		/SSP legal immigran			e
³ For AFDC, I deemed unemployable is \$ For Footpayment rate is for an	e. The AFDC pod Stamps, SSI	/SSP, IHSS, and M	same family with	an "employable	e" head

#### POTENTIAL COST SHIFT: LEGAL IMMIGRANTS

	COUNT	Y OF		
For Medi-Cal only, tl	ne total average month	aly expenditures for leg	gal immigrants: \$	
Total number of non- Stamps, and Medi-Ca		nt households currentl	y receiving a combinatio	on of AFDC, Food
Average combined m households ⁴ : \$		, Food Stamps, and M	ledi-Cal benefits receive	d by legal immigrant
Total number of non-	exempt legal immigran	nt households currentl	y receiving SSI/SSP and	Medi-Cal:
Average combined m	onthly value of SSI/SS	SP and Medi-Cal bene	fits received by legal imr	migrant households ⁵ :
Estimated monthly co penefits and shift to C		rrent (non-exempt) leg	gal immigrant household	s lose other cash
	100% shift to GA	50% shift to GA	25% shift to GA	10% shift toGA
AFDC/TANF ⁷				
SSI/SSP ⁸				
HSS				

⁴ Calculated using a household of three with no other income. Value of Medi-Cal is county's estimate of the average cost of a health insurance premium that would provide roughly equivalent care. For an AFDC household of three, the monthly health insurance premium is valued at \$______

⁵ Calculated using a household of one with no other income. Value of Medi-Cal is county's estimate of the average cost of a health insurance premium that would provide roughly equivalent care. For a one-person elderly or disabled individual, the monthly insurance premium is valued at \$_____.

 $^{^6}$  Assume maximum monthly payments are lost for AFDC household of three, SSI/SSP household of one, and IHSS household of one.

⁷ Calculated using maximum monthly AFDC benefit for a household of three, where the head of household is deemed unemployable.

⁸ Calculated using the maximum monthly SSI/SSP benefit for a disabled or elderly household of one.

#### POTENTIAL COST SHIFT: LEGAL IMMIGRANTS

<b>COUNTY</b>	OF	

Estimated loss of maximum monthly income to legal immigrant households losing benefits:

100% benefits lost Net Loss if GA received AFDC household of three with an unemployable head9 SSI/SSP household of a single elderly or disabled person Food Stamps household of one NA Medi-Cal household of one10 NA IHSS household of NA one

⁹ If the head of the AFDC household was employable, the difference would be \$_____, and the net difference if GA were received would be \$_____.

¹⁰ Calculated using the county's estimate of the monthly value a health insurance premium that would provide roughly equivalent health care.

## APPENDIX F: PRELIMINARY FORMULAS FOR ESTIMATING NON-IMMIGRANT CASELOAD AND COST SHIFTS

		2
		1 4 2 4 1 3 4 3
		A control of the cont
		The state of the s
		v. a

	Calculating impact of	lmm	grant Ineligii	bility
		Sa	cramento	
Los	s of AFDC	1	Number	Source:
	CALCULATE NUMBER OF IMMIGRANTS IMPACTED			
1	Estimate number of immigrants on AFDC		29 240	Welfare Department
	Estimate percentage in country more than five years		0.3	Welfare Department
	Number of existing cases losing AFDC		8,772	
4	Number of new immigrants 1990 - 1994		29,211	SOR, p.13
	Estimate annual number of new immigrants			= (4) / 5 years
6	Estimate percelitage of new immigrants who now get AFDC		0.3	Welfare Department
	Number of new immigrants who won't get AFDC annually	<u> </u>		= (5) x (6)
8	Number of immigrants impacted by ineligibility		10,500	= (3) + (7)
	CALCULATE COSTS OF IMMIGRANT INELIGIBILITY			
	Determine average payment cost per AFDC person	\$		Welfare Department
	County Share	<b> </b>	0.025	Standard share
11				(40) (0) (40)
<u> </u>	Calculate county share cost savings for reduced case loads	\$	(368,550)	$= (8) \times (9) \times (10) \times 12$ months
10		-	040.00	Malfred Department
	Determine average payment cost per general relief case	\$		Welfare Department
13	Calculate new county cost for additional GR cases	\$ 2	27,634,320	= (8) x (12) x 12 months
-	Determine average cost load not stoff in CD	-	250	Welfare Department
119	Determine average case load per staff in GR	-		
	Calculate number of new GR positions required	-		= (8) / (14) Welfare Department
	Determine average county cost per GR position Calculate administrative cost for new GR cases	<u>\$</u>   \$		
		1.3	1,000,000	= (15) x (16) Welfare Department
18	No reductions in AFDC admin. — full cases not eliminated,			Availate Debarmient
	only people			
40	Determine gyarran CMIS cost see CD aliaible	\$	272 22	Uselth Department
	Determine average CMIS cost per GR eligible Calculate CMIS cost for new GR cases	1		Health Department
1	Calculate Civilo cost for new GR cases	+-	3,920,000	= (8) × (20)
L				

21 Calculate total cost of immigrant ineligibility for AFDC	\$ 33,000,000	= (11) + (13) + (17) + (20)
	Sacramento	
Loss of SSI (1997)	Number	Source:
CALCULATE NUMBER OF IMMIGRANTS IMPACTED		
1 Number of non-refugee immigrants in state on SSI		SOR, p.9
2 Estimate percentage of state total who live in the county	0.05	Social Security Administration
3 Number of existing cases losing SSI	11,700	= (1) x (2)
CALCULATE COSTS OF IMMIGRANT INELIGIBILITY		A./
4 Determine average payment cost per general relief case	\$ 219.32	Welfare Department
5 Calculate new county cost for additional GR cases	\$ 30,800,000	= (3) x (5) x 12 months
		A second
6 Determine average case load per staff in GR	250	Welfare Department
7 Calculate number of new GR positions required	47	= (3) / (6)
8 Determine average county cost per GR position		Welfare Department
9 Calculate administrative cost for new GR cases	\$ 2,103,800	= (7) x (8)
10 Determine average CMIS cost per GR eligible		Health Department
11 Calculate CMIS cost for new GR cases	4,370,000	= (3) x (10)
12 Calculate total cost of immigrant ineligibility	\$ 37,270,000	= (5) + (9) + (11)

hanges for Addicts	and Children
Sacramento	
Number	Source:
3,000	Social Security Administration
0.75	Welfare Department
2,250	$= (1) \times (2)$
\$ 219.32	Welfare Department
\$ 5,920,000	= (3) x (4) x 12 months
250	Welfare Department
	= (3) / (6)
	Welfare Department
\$ 405,000	= (7) x (8)
	Health Department
840,000	= (3) x (10)
\$ 7,200,000	= (11) + (13) + (17) + (20)
457,000	Various analyses of federal proposals
	Welfare Department
	Welfare Department
7,000	-(1/^{2/^(0)}
\$ 117.00	Welfare Department
	Standard share
	=(4) x (5) x (6) x 12 months
	\$ 219.32 \$ 2,250 \$ 5,920,000 \$ 5,920,000 \$ 44,952 \$ 405,000 \$ 7,200,000 \$ 7,200,000 0.05 0.50 4,000 \$ 117.00 0.025

	Calculating Impact of Five-Year Time Limit (2001)				
		Sacramento			
Nun	nber of People impacted	Number	Source:		
,	CALCULATE NUMBER WHO WOULD LOSE AFDC	1 1 4			
1	Percentage of state's recipients on aid > five years	0.26	State Department of Social Services		
2	Determine number of non-immigrant county AFDC cases	36,000	Welfare Department		
3	Calculate number of county's recipients on aid > 5 years	9,360	= (1) x (2)		
4	Percentage losing eligibility	0.85	Conference committee		
5	Calculate number losing eligibility (and going to GR)	8,000	= (3) x (4)		
Cos	t Impacts				
	CALCULATE AFDC SAVINGS		,		
	Determine average case cost in AFDC		Welfare Department		
	County Share	0.025	Standard share		
8	Calculate county savings for AFDC cases	(1,374,000)	= (5) x (6) x (7) x 12 months		
	Determine average case load per staff in AFDC		Welfare Department		
	Calculate number of AFDC positions eliminated	(60)	= (5) / (9)		
	Determine average county cost per AFDC position		Welfare Department		
12	Calculate administrative savings for AFDC reductions	\$ (403,000)	= (10) x (11)		
	CALCULATE NEW GR COSTS				
13	Determine average case cost in GR		Welfare Department		
14	Calculate county GR costs	21,050,000	= (5) x (9) x (10) x 12 months		
15	Determine average case load per staff in GR	250	Welfare Department		
	Calculate number of new GR positions required		= (5) / (11)		
	Determine average county cost per GR position	\$ 44.952	Welfare Department		
	Calculate administrative cost for new GR cases		= (12) x (13)		
10	Determine average CMIS cost per GR eligible	6 272.22	Health December 1		
	Calculate CMIS cost for new GR cases		Health Department		
20	Calculate Civilo cost for flew GR cases	3,000,000	= (5) x (15)		
21	CALCULATE TOTAL NET COSTS OF TIME LIMITS	\$ 23,700,000	= (8) + (12) + (14) + (18) + (20)		

Calculating Impact of Family Cap (2001)					
	Sacramento				
Number of People Impacted	Number	Source:			
CALCULATE NUMBER NOT ADDED TO AFDC					
1 Percentage of state's children on AFDC < 1 year old	0.065	State Department of Social Services			
2 Determine number of children on county AFDC cases	98,150	Welfare Department			
3 Calculate # of children added to existing cases each yr.	6,380	= (1) x (2)			
4 Estimate percentage not already eliminated by immig.stat.	0.70	Welfare Department			
5 Estimate percentage still be born under disincentives	0.75	Consensus of staff			
6 Calculate number born not added to AFDC each year		= (3) x (4) x (5)			
7 Calculate total over five-year period	16,500	= (6) x 5 years			
Cost impacts		,			
CALCULATE AFDC SAVINGS					
8 No savings current state law	·				
CALCULATE NEW GR COSTS					
9 Determine average case cost in GR	\$ 219.32	Welfare Department			
10 Calculate county GR costs	43,430,000	= (7) x (9) x 12 months			
11 Determine average case load per staff in GR		Welfare Department			
12 Calculate number of new GR positions required		= (7) / (11)			
13 Determine average county cost per GR position		Welfare Department			
14 Calculate administrative cost for new GR cases	\$ 2,970,000	= (12) x (13)			
15 CALCULATE TOTAL NET COSTS OF TIME LIMITS	\$ 46,400,000	= (10) x (14)			

	) 1886 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886 - 1886
	\$1.42°

#### **Endnotes:**

1. Since 1992, only eight states have enacted GA benefit increases, but none increased enough to keep up with inflation. Six other states cut GA benefit levels. Here in California, for example, in 1993, the state gave counties the right to appeal the "standard of aid" mandated by the state, and to seek permission to lower their GA benefits.

Other states have eliminated their universal GA benefits altogether, as did Michigan in 1991. Michigan now retains only a disability program for disabled persons meeting SSI criteria, but whose disabilities last for 90 days or longer, instead of 12 months or longer, as required by SSI. Michigan also retains a State Family Assistance program for families ineligible for AFDC.

In January 1996. Wisconsin replaced its county-run, but state mandated GA program with a block grant approach, in which counties can opt whether or not to provide GA assistance. Some counties have chosen not to run the program at all, others have considerably narrowed eligibility for the program, and some counties only offer medical assistance.

A number of other states have eliminated GA assistance for certain categories of persons, including childless adults deemed employable. Others have eliminated GA benefits for families or pregnant women, and some states have tightened eligibility for the disabled or time-limited the duration of their benefits. For more information on these state trends, see Cori E. Uccello, Heather R. McCallum, and L. Jerome Gallagher, *Assessing the New Federalism: State General Assistance Programs 1996*, Urban Institute, Washington, D.C., October 1996.

- 2. The Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, Title VIII, Section 824.
- 3. The federal food stamp program calculates an applicant's eligibility and benefit payment after taking into account all other sources of income. Thus, GA eligibility and benefits are determined prior to food stamp eligibility and benefits. In this instance, an individual subject to this new work requirement, who is presently receiving both GA benefits and food stamps, will find that his GA benefits will remain unchanged, but if he fails to meet the new work standard, he could lose the entire amount of his federally funded food stamps. This in no way alters his GA eligibility or benefits. From the county's standpoint, GA payments to this individual will not change, but the loss of federal income in the form of food stamps will leave the person with less resources and greater unmet need.
- 4. Certain changes in welfare provisions that the state legislature previously passed and the governor signed into law will go into effect in 1997, independent of the debate yet to come. These provisions include: new AFDC benefit reductions (the maximum benefit for a family of three will drop from \$594 to \$565 in higher cost-of-living counties and to \$538 in lower cost-of-living counties); a family cap provision; and paying lower benefits to poor families who move to California for the first 12 months of their residence here (equal to benefit paid in the state from

which they moved, if that state's benefits are less generous than California's).

- 5. "Federal Welfare Reform (H.R. 3734): Fiscal Effect on California," Legislative Analyst's Office, State of California, August 20, 1996, p. 1.
- 6. Given the space constraints of this paper, this is an extremely abbreviated summary. For a fuller and more detailed description of the key provisions of this legislation, which exceeds 500 pages, please see: "Analysis of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, Conference Agreement for H.R. 3734," prepared by the National Governors' Association, the National Conference of State Legislatures, and the American Public Welfare Association, August 9, 1996. See also, Mark Greenberg and Steve Savner, "A Detailed Summary of Key Provisions of the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Block Grant of H.R. 3734, The Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996," Center for Law and Social Policy, Washington, D.C., August 13, 1996.
- 22. In the near term, assuming no economic downturns, California and some other states will actually receive more under TANF than under the old AFDC program. This windfall results, in part, because of the way the base-year for TANF block grant funding was chosen. States will receive the higher of federal spending in FY 94, FY 95, or the FY 92-94 average. The deep California recession resulted in record expenditures during this period, giving California a high level of base-year federal spending for TANF. (California's caseload peaked in spring of 1995.)

California's average monthly caseload in state fiscal year 1995-1996 has declined by nearly 2% compared to 1994-1995, mostly due to the economic recovery. According to California Department of Social Services data and as-yet unpublished data from the Legislative Analyst's Office, California's July 1996 AFDC caseload is 4.3% lower than the average monthly caseload for the state fiscal year 1994-1995.

Since old-law AFDC federal funding depended on the number of people actually receiving assistance and the amount of benefits paid, federal AFDC funds would have declined along with California's shrinking caseload and lower benefit payments. With annual TANF funding frozen at peak-year spending, the state does better in the near term, gaining \$1.350 billion over six years, according to the non-partisan Legislative Analyst's Office. (op.cit., p.3) This cushion will not last, however. California's population continues to grow, as does the number of poor or near-poor people. Eventually, California's needy population and spending needs will exceed the initial TANF cushion. Moreover, the state's short-term gain in TANF is more than offset by other significant losses in federal funding, resulting in a net loss to the state of \$6.8 billion by 2002.

8. In fact, there is some dispute over how states may spend their own state-raised revenues. There are some in Congress and the federal government who believe that the restrictions that govern federal expenditures under the new law are also meant to govern state expenditures. Some of this ambiguity arises in section 409, which, among other things, penalizes states for failure to

maintain a certain level of "historic" spending effort. This "maintenance of effort" is generally 80% of the state's spending in FY 94, although that amount can drop to 75% if a state meets the work participation rates.

Section 409(a)(7) of the new law then goes on to define "qualified state expenditures" and notes that these are expenditures made on behalf of "eligible families," which are, in turn, generally defined as "families eligible for assistance under the State program funded" with federal dollars. This seems to suggest that state-raised revenues can only count toward the maintenance of effort requirement if those dollars go to the same restricted group of families specified by the federal law.

Other portions of the federal law suggest otherwise: Section 401, states that the purpose of the new law is "to increase the flexibility of states" to operate such programs. And section 417 explicitly limits federal authority to "regulate the conduct of states..." At this writing, this area of ambiguity in the new federal law has yet to be resolved, although it has profound implications for how states and localities may structure their programs.

- 9. States must require able-bodied adults to engage in work (to be defined by the state) after not more than two years of assistance. Unless it opts out, the state must also require a parent to participate in community service employment after two months of receiving assistance. To avoid federal fiscal penalties, the state must meet federally specified work participation rates, beginning at 25% in FY 97 and rising to 50% in FY 2002 for all families. The parent must work at least 20 hours per week in 1997 and 30 hours per week beginning in 2000. The state must meet higher standards for two-parent families: Participation rates begin at 75% in FY 97 and rise to 90% in FY 1999 and beyond (with the parent working at least 35 hours per week). There are prescriptive federal rules about what work activities can count toward the first 20 hours of participation per week for all families (and toward the first 30 hours per week for two-parent families) and what activities may count toward required hours after the first 20 hours (or 30 hours) per week. There are additional limits, exemptions, and specifications regarding teen parents, single parents with children under age 6, and two-parent families where the second adult is not required to look after a disabled dependent. See Section 407 of the Act.
- 10. States are free to impose shorter time limits. This five-year limit (or less, at state option) only applies to federal TANF dollars; state-only revenues are subject to a time limit only at state option.
- 11.David A. Super, Sharon Parrott, Susan Steinmetz, and Cindy Mann, "The Welfare Conference Bill," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Washington, D.C., August 13, 1996, p. 2.
- 12. LAO, op. cit., p. 3. These savings may be overstated given the record number of legal immigrants now seeking to become citizens.
- 13. Ibid., p. 3
- 14. Super, et. al., op. cit., p.15.

- 15. LAO, op. cit., p. 3.
- 16. Jean Ross, "What Will the New Welfare Bill Mean for California?" California Budget Project, Sacramento, CA, October 15, 1996, p. 24.
- 17. The Individualized Functional Assessment, for evaluating physical disabilities, and the "maladaptive behavior" criterion, for evaluating mental disabilities, have been repealed. Under the new law, to qualify for SSI disability, a child must have a medically determined physical or mental impairment which results in severe functional limitations, which can be expected to end in death, or which has lasted or is expected to last for at least one year.
- 18. Super, et. al., op. cit., p. 24.
- 19. LAO, op. cit., p. 9.
- 20. Ibid., p. 19.
- 21. The use of for-profits to deliver social services remains extremely controversial, pitting quality of care against the bottom-line. The profit motive has been blamed for shoddy care and "warehousing" in those service industries that use for-profits, including HMOs, nursing homes, and prisons. Allowing states to use for-profit providers for children in foster care poses serious questions here in California, which has been sued by the San Francisco-based Youth Law Center for failing to adequately monitor how its counties care for abused and neglected children. Although current federal and state law requires the state's Department of Social Services to audit the 58 counties running these child welfare programs, the suit alleges that 23 counties have not been audited since 1986 and eleven others were audited in the early 1990s. If the state cannot monitor 58 counties, how can it keep up with multiple providers, particularly those that are trying to turn a profit? This potential lawsuit is reported by Robert B. Gunnison, "State to Be Sued Over Foster Kids," San Francisco Chronicle, October 23, 1996, p. A14.
- 22. See section 403 of the new law.
- 23. See section 403(a)(2) regarding the "bonus to reward decrease in illegitimacy," and section 403(a)(4) for the "bonus to reward high performance states." See section 409 for the description of possible federal fiscal penalties for states.
- 24. Robert E. Sherman, unpublished report for the Institute for Human Services Management, Seattle, Washington, April 5, 1995. This report is cited in Mark E. Courtney, Preliminary Discussion Draft, "Welfare Reform and Child Welfare Services," Institute for Research on Poverty, University of Wisconsin at Madison, October, 1996, Footnote 39, p. 40.
- 25. These estimates of average annual food stamp benefit reductions, by type of household, come from the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities paper, "The Depth of Food Stamp Cuts in the Final Welfare Bill," Washington, D.C., August 12, 1996, p.2.

- 26. The new federal law seems to leave one substantial loophole for states who prefer not to undertake this ambitious work requirement for childless adults, age 18-50. In section 824(a), the law states that, at the request of a state, the Secretary can waive the work requirements if he determines that an area has an unemployment rate of over 10% or if the area has insufficient jobs to employ the individuals in question. At this writing, California officials have not yet indicated whether they will pursue this waiver. While a number of other states have already requested such waivers, some have declined to do so on the grounds that it is inequitable to require single mothers to work (after receiving assistance for two years under TANF), but not require childless adults to work.
- 27. In practice, of course, real world budgets constrain our humane impulses to make these programs more generous. Consequently, our current public assistance programs for those who are neither aged nor disabled make only modest inroads against poverty and are only attractive to the poorest of the poor.
- 28. Uccello, McCallum, and Gallagher, op.cit., p. 3-7.
- 29. Counties can generally recover most of their interim GA costs from SSI payments that are made retroactive to the date of application, for those found eligible.
- 30. Section 17001.5(a)(4) of the WIC permits counties to limit assistance to employable adults to three months in any 12-month period.
- 31. This issue came up recently at an American Public Welfare Association meeting, but has been given a higher public profile with an article by Robert Pear, "State's Authority on Welfare Money Disputed," in the *New York Times*, 12-29-96.
- 32. See Stephen Freedman, Daniel Friedlander, Winston Lin, and Amanda Schweder, *The Gain Evaluation, Working Paper 96.1, Five-Year Impacts on Employment, Earnings, and AFDC Receipt*, MDRC, New York, July 1996.
- 33. See James Riccio, Daniel Friedlander, Stephen Freedman, GAIN: Benefits, costs, and Three-Year Impacts of a Welfare-to-Work Program, MDRC, New York, September 1994, pp.88-90 and 93-94.
- 34. See Sandra K. Danziger and Sherrie A. Kossoudji, When Welfare Ends: Subsistence Strategies of Former GA Recipients, Final Report of the General Assistance Project, University of Michigan School of Social Work, Ann Arbor, February 1995.
- 35. The principal source (Claudia J. Coulton, Linda Crowell, and Nandita Verma, General Assistance Program Reductions in Cuyahoga County, Summary Report, November 1992.) is cited in the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities report on GA, General Assistance Programs: Gaps in the Safety Net, March 14, 1995, pp. 21-25.

- 36. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, ibid., p.31.
- 37. The principal source (Michael J. Puma, Nancy R. Burstein, Katie Merrell, and Gary Silverstein, *Evaluation of the Food Stamp Employment and Training Program: Final Report*, prepared for the Food and Nutrition Service, USDA, by Abt Associates, Inc., June 1990) is cited in the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities report on GA, ibid., pp. 31-32.
- 38. The Riverside data are taken from Riccio, et.al., op.cit., p.88.
- 39. Peter Passell, "Day Care: Quality vs. Equality: Parents Most in Need May Have the Least Access," *New York Times*, 12-25-96.
- 40. Ann E. Kaplan, ed., Giving USA: The Annual Report on Philanthropy for the Year 1995, 1996 edition, p. 12.
- 41. Ibid, p. 127.
- 42. These and other direct quotations from non-profit providers around the Bay Area appear in an article by Michael Dougan, *The San Francisco Examiner*, November 24, 1996.
- 43. Romesh Ratnesar, "Doing Well By Doing Good," *The New Republic*, January 6 & 13, 1997, pp. 18-20.
- 44. Although we use the term "General Assistance" throughout this report to describe state and/or locally funded public assistance programs, and many states in fact call their programs by this name, it is worth noting that such programs are known by other names across the country, including: General Relief, Home Relief, Poor Relief, Direct Assistance Service, and so on. Some localities specify the assistance provided by the group targeted for help, such as Aid to the Needy Disabled or Family and Children Assistance. Other names describe the program goals, such as Transitional Assistance or GA Self Sufficiency.
- 45. Uccello, Cori E., Heather R. McCallum, and L. Jerome Gallagher, *Assessing the New Federalism: State General Assistance Programs 1996*, Urban Institute, Washington, D.C., October 1996.

This recent national survey is helpful in understanding general eligibility criteria and benefit payments among states. However, the survey is not of great help in gauging total caseloads and costs across states because 17 states are county administered (like California), and their programs vary widely from locality to locality, making comparable, reliable data impossible to come by. In addition, the Urban Institute survey made no attempt to capture comparable data on recipient characteristics across states and localities.

46. For example, although the old federal AFDC law required all states to extend AFDC aid to poor two-parent households, some poor parents couldn't meet the federal rules on workforce

history or exceeded the so-called "100 hour rule," (which denied assistance to poor families where the head of household, usually the father, worked over 100 hours per month). Such households might well turn to GA programs instead.

- 47. For purposes of this report, GA programs do not include limited "Emergency Assistance" programs, which typically provide one-time grants for extraordinary circumstances.
- 48. According to the Urban Institute's recent survey, statewide programs with uniform operating rules across the entire state include: Alaska, Arizona, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, Hawaii, Kansas, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Ohio, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Utah, Vermont, and Washington.
- 49. The states with mandatory statewide GA programs, in which program features can vary from locality to locality, include: California, Idaho, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Nevada, New Hampshire, and South Dakota.
- 50. The states in which some counties or localities offer some GA assistance, according to the Urban Institute's 1996 survey, include: Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Montana, North Carolina, North Dakota, Texas, Virginia, and Wisconsin.
- 51. At the time of the Urban Institute's survey, these states offered no GA program: Alabama, Arkansas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, West Virginia, and Wyoming.
- 52. States with GA work requirements include: Alaska, Los Angeles County in California, Connecticut, Hawaii, Idaho (Ada County), Illinois (Chicago), Indiana (Marion County), Kansas, Maine, Michigan (for its State Family Assistance prgram), Minnesota, Nebraska, Nevada (Clark County), New Hampshire (Manchester), New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, South Dakota (Minnehaha County), Utah, and Vermont.

Those states coordinating with the Food Stamp program work requirements are: Los Angeles County in California (the two work programs are the same), Hawaii, Illinois (Chicago), Kansas (but only in the larger cities), Michigan, Minnesota, Nebraska, New York, and Utah.

- 53. The Urban Institute calculated these percentages using the federal Census Bureau's 1995 poverty thresholds of \$7,763 for one-person households and \$12,158 for three-person households.
- 54. Ailee Moon and Leonard Schneiderman, Assessing the Growth of California's General Assistance Program, California Policy Seminar, University of California, 1995. The 37 counties that responded to the 1992 survey include: Alameda, Alpine, Amador, Calaveras, Colusa, Contra Costa, El Dorado, Fresno, Glenn, Humboldt, Inyo, Kern, Lake, Los Angeles, Madera,

- Marin, Mariposa, Mendocino, Modoc, Mono, Monterey, Orange, Plumas, Sacramento, San Benito, San Francisco, San Luis Obispo, San Mateo, Santa Barbara, Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, Shasta, Siskiyou, Sonoma, Tulare, Tuolumne, and Yolo. The eight highlighted counties are participating in this BASSC project.
- 55. See Casey McKeever's (Western Center on Law and Poverty) September 1994 Appendix (3) to the Moon and Schneiderman report, which provides a succinct summary of key court cases and legislative responses. Ibid., p. 175-182.
- 56. In the 1990-1991 fiscal year, an AFDC household of three received a maximum monthly grant of \$694. Today, that same family receives \$594, a cut of 14.4%. Effective January 1, 1997, the state will reduce AFDC benefits by another 4.9% (to \$565 per month) in higher cost-of-living counties, and by 9.4% (to \$538 per month) in lower cost-of-living counties. These data come from the Legislative Analyst's Office.
- 57. I calculated these poverty rates using the Census Bureau's 1992 poverty thresholds of \$7,143 for an individual, \$9,137 for two persons, and \$11,186 for three persons. See the *1996 Green Book*, U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Ways and Means, 104th Congress, 2nd Session, WMCP 104-14, November 4, 1996, p.1224.